

July 8, 2025

Ms. Angela Calvillo, Clerk of the Board City and County of San Francisco 1 Dr. Carlton B. Goodlett Place City Hall, Room 244 San Francisco, CA 94102

Dear Ms. Calvillo,

Please see the attached Installment Sales Agreements executed between the San Francisco Public Utilities Commission and the California State Water Resources Control Board. The Installment Sales Agreements are being provided in accordance with Board of Supervisors Ordinances 173-20, 128-21, 110-22, 181-23 and 125-24 (file numbers 200837, 210650, 220500, 230666, and 240453, respectively) which authorized the funding of Wastewater Enterprise capital projects with State Revolving Fund (SRF) loans. The SFPUC is further required to provide to the Clerk of the Board final documents within 30 days of closing the transaction. Attached agreements include:

- Folsom Area Stormwater Improvement Project (Wastewater Enterprise), Clean Water State Revolving Fund Agreement No. D2401010 for Project No. C-06-8732-110, executed June 11, 2025
- New Treasure Island Wastewater Treatment Plant (Wastewater Enterprise), Clean Water State Revolving Fund Agreement No. D2301016 Project No. C-06-8651-110, executed June 11, 2025

Sincerely,

Nancy L. Hom Chief Financial Officer & Assistant General Manager, Business Services

Daniel L. Lurie Mayor

Kate H. Stacy President

Joshua Arce Vice President

Avni Jamdar Commissioner

Steve Leveroni Commissioner

Meghan Thurlow Commissioner

Dennis J. Herrera General Manager





CLEAN WATER

PUBLIC UTILITIES COMMISSION OF THE CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO

AND

CALIFORNIA STATE WATER RESOURCES CONTROL BOARD



CONSTRUCTION

INSTALLMENT SALE AGREEMENT

FOLSOM AREA STORMWATER IMPROVEMENT PROJECT

PROJECT NO. C-06-8732-110

AGREEMENT NO. D2401010

PROJECT FUNDING AMOUNT: \$55,000,000 PRINCIPAL FORGIVENESS COMPONENT: \$5,000,000 ESTIMATED REASONABLE PROJECT COST: \$282,014,116

ELIGIBLE WORK START DATE: JANUARY 1, 2024 ELIGIBLE CONSTRUCTION START DATE: AUGUST 7, 2023 COMPLETION OF CONSTRUCTION DATE: SEPTEMBER 1, 2028 FINAL REIMBURSEMENT REQUEST DATE: MARCH 1, 2029 FINAL PAYMENT DATE: APRIL 1, 2058 RECORDS RETENTION END DATE: SEPTEMBER 1, 2064 THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

TABLE OF CONTENTS

AGREEMENT	1
1. AUTHORITY	1
2. INTENTION	1
3. AGREEMENT, TERM, DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE	1
4. PARTY CONTACTS	2
5. DEFINITIONS	3
EXHIBIT A – SCOPE OF WORK	11
A.1. PROJECT DESCRIPTION, USEFUL LIFE, AND SCOPE OF WORK	11
A.2. STANDARD PROJECT REQUIREMENTS. A.2.1 Acknowledgements. A.2.2 Reports. A.2.2.1 Progress Reports. A.2.2.2 Project Completion Report. A.2.2.3 As Needed Reports. A.2.2.4 [Reserved.]. A.2.2.5 DBE Good Faith Efforts and Reports for SRF Projects. A.2.3 Signage.	
A.2.4 Commencement of Operations.	13
A.3 DATES & DELIVERABLES.	13
A.4 SCHEDULE.	14
EXHIBIT B – FUNDING TERMS	16
B.1.FUNDING AMOUNTS AND REIMBURSEMENTSB.1.1Funding Contingency and Other Sources.B.1.2Estimated Reasonable Cost.B.1.3Project Funding Amount.B.1.4Principal Forgiveness Component.B.1.5Budget Costs.B.1.6Contingent Disbursement.B.1.7Reimbursement Procedure.B.1.8Withholding of Disbursements.B.1.9Fraud and Misuse of Public Funds; Enforcement.	
B.2 RECIPIENT'S PAYMENT OBLIGATION AND PLEDGE B.2.1 Project Costs. B.2.2 Estimated Principal Payment Due. B.2.3 Interest Rate and In-Lieu of Interest Charges. B.2.4 [Reserved.].	
B.2.5 Obligation Absolute	

B.2. B.2. B.2. B.2. B.2. B.2. B.2. B.2.	7 7.1 7.2 7.3 8	Payment Timing Pledged Revenues Establishment of Enterprise Fund Pledge of Net Revenues and Enterprise Fund Application and Purpose of the Enterprise Fund. No Prepayment. [Reserved.]	21 21 22 22 22
B.3	RA	TES, FEES AND CHARGES	22
B.4	ADI	DITIONAL DEBT.	23
B.5	NO	LIENS	23
EXHIE	SIT C	C – GENERAL & PROGRAMMATIC TERMS & CONDITIONS	24
C.1	R	EPRESENTATIONS & WARRANTIES	24
C.1.		Application and General Recipient Commitments.	
C.1.		Authorization and Validity.	
C.1.		No Violations	
C.1.		No Litigation	
C.1.		Property Rights.	
C.1.		Solvency and Insurance.	
C.1.		Legal Status and Eligibility	
C.1.		Financial Statements and Continuing Disclosure.	
C.1.		System Obligations	
C.1.		No Other Material Obligations.	
C.1.	11	Compliance with State Water Board Funding Agreements.	20
C.2	D	EFAULTS AND REMEDIES	26
C.2.	1	Return of Funds; Acceleration; and Additional Payments	26
C.2.	2	[Reserved.]	
C.2.		[Reserved.]	
C.2.		Judicial remedies.	
C.2.		Termination.	
C.2.		Damages for Breach of Tax-Exempt Status.	
C.2.		Damages for Breach of Federal Conditions.	
C.2.		Remedies and Limitations.	
C.2.		Non-Waiver.	
C.2.		Status Quo	
C.3	c	TANDARD CONDITIONS	27
C.3.			
	-	Access, Inspection, and Public Records.	
C.3.		Accounting and Auditing Standards; Financial Management Systems; Records Retention	
C.3.		Amendment.	
C.3.		Assignability	
C.3.		Audit	
C.3.		Bonding.	
C.3.		Competitive Bidding	
C.3.		Compliance with Applicable Laws, Rules, and Requirements.	
C.3.		Computer Software	
C.3.		Conflict of Interest	
C.3.		Continuous Use of Project; No Lease, Sale, Transfer of Ownership, or Disposal of Project	30
C.3.	12	Data Management.	30

C.3.	13 Disputes.	30
C.3.	15 Environmental Clearance	31
C.3.	16 Governing Law.	31
C.3.	17 Income Restrictions.	31
C.3.	18 Indemnification and State Reviews.	31
C.3.		
C.3.	e	
C.3.		
C.3.		
C.3.	38 Waiver and Rights of the State Water Board	.38
C.4 M	SCELLANEOUS STATE AND FEDERAL REQUIREMENTS	39
C.4.	1 [Reserved.]	39
C.4.	2 State Cross-Cutters.	• •
C.4.		.39
	3 Federal Requirements and Cross-Cutters for SRF Funding	.40
		.40
EXHIE	3 Federal Requirements and Cross-Cutters for SRF Funding	.40 46
EXHIE	 Federal Requirements and Cross-Cutters for SRF Funding. BIT D – SPECIAL CONDITIONS. BIT E – PAYMENT SCHEDULE. 	.40 46 54
EXHIE	 Federal Requirements and Cross-Cutters for SRF Funding BIT D – SPECIAL CONDITIONS 	.40 46 54
EXHIE EXHIE EXHIE	 Federal Requirements and Cross-Cutters for SRF Funding BIT D – SPECIAL CONDITIONS BIT E – PAYMENT SCHEDULE BIT F – TAX CERTIFICATE 	.40 46 54 55
EXHIE EXHIE EXHIE F.1	 Federal Requirements and Cross-Cutters for SRF Funding BIT D – SPECIAL CONDITIONS BIT E – PAYMENT SCHEDULE BIT F – TAX CERTIFICATE Purpose 	.40 46 54 55 55
EXHIE EXHIE EXHIE	 Federal Requirements and Cross-Cutters for SRF Funding BIT D – SPECIAL CONDITIONS BIT E – PAYMENT SCHEDULE BIT F – TAX CERTIFICATE 	.40 46 54 55 55
EXHIE EXHIE EXHIE F.1 F.2	 Federal Requirements and Cross-Cutters for SRF Funding	40 46 54 55 55 55
EXHIE EXHIE F.1 F.2 F.3	 Federal Requirements and Cross-Cutters for SRF Funding BIT D – SPECIAL CONDITIONS BIT E – PAYMENT SCHEDULE BIT F – TAX CERTIFICATE Purpose 	40 46 54 55 55 55
EXHIE EXHIE EXHIE F.1 F.2	 Federal Requirements and Cross-Cutters for SRF Funding	40 46 54 55 55 55 55
EXHIE EXHIE F.1 F.2 F.3 F.4	 Federal Requirements and Cross-Cutters for SRF Funding	40 46 54 55 55 55 55 55
EXHIE EXHIE F.1 F.2 F.3 F.4 F.5	 Federal Requirements and Cross-Cutters for SRF Funding	40 46 54 55 55 55 55 55 55
EXHIE EXHIE F.1 F.2 F.3 F.4	 Federal Requirements and Cross-Cutters for SRF Funding	40 46 54 55 55 55 55 55 55
EXHIE EXHIE F.1 F.2 F.3 F.4 F.5	 Federal Requirements and Cross-Cutters for SRF Funding	40 46 54 55 55 55 55 55 55 55
EXHIE EXHIE F.1 F.2 F.3 F.4 F.5 F.6	3 Federal Requirements and Cross-Cutters for SRF Funding	 40 46 54 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55

F.9	Private Use and Private Payments.	56
F.10	No Sale, Lease or Private Operation of the Project.	56
F.11	No Disproportionate or Unrelated Use.	57
F.12	Management and Service Contracts.	57
F.13	No Disposition of Financed Property	57
F.14	Useful Life of Project	57
F.15	Payments	57
F.16	No Other Replacement Proceeds	58
F.17	No Sinking or Pledged Fund	58
F.18	[Reserved.]	58
F.19	Reimbursement Resolution.	58
F.20	Reimbursement Expenditures.	58
F.21	Change in Use of the Project	58
F.22	Rebate Obligations.	58
F.23	No Federal Guarantee	59
F.24	Amendments	59
F.25	Reasonable Expectations	59
F.26	Assignment	59

AGREEMENT

1. AUTHORITY.

(a) The State Water Resources Control Board (State Water Board) is authorized, and implements its authority, to provide financial assistance under this Agreement pursuant to Section 13475 et seq. of the Water Code, and Resolution Nos. 2019-0064 and 2024-0026.

(b) The Recipient is authorized to enter into this Installment Sale Agreement (Agreement) pursuant to Resolution No. 24-0207.

2. INTENTION.

(a) The Recipient desires to receive financial assistance for and undertake work required for the wastewater construction Project according to the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement.

(b) The State Water Board proposes to assist in providing financial assistance for eligible costs of the Project in the amount set forth in Exhibit B, according to the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement, with the expectation that the Recipient shall repay a portion of the financial assistance to the State Water Board.

(c) The Recipient intends to evidence its obligation to submit Payments to the State Water Board and secure its obligation with Net Revenues of its wastewater enterprise, as set forth in Exhibit B, according to the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement.

(d) The Recipient intends to certify and evidence its compliance with the Tax Covenants set forth in Exhibit F.

3. AGREEMENT, TERM, DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE.

In consideration of the mutual representations, covenants and agreements herein set forth, the State Water Board and the Recipient, each binding itself, its successors and assigns, do mutually promise, covenant, and agree to the terms, provisions, and conditions of this Agreement.

(a) The Recipient hereby sells to the State Water Board and the State Water Board hereby purchases from the Recipient the Project. Simultaneously therewith, the Recipient hereby purchases from the State Water Board, and the State Water Board hereby sells to the Recipient, the Project in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement. All right, title, and interest in the Project shall immediately vest in the Recipient on the date of execution and delivery of this Agreement by both parties without further action on the part of the Recipient or the State Water Board.

(b) Subject to the satisfaction of any condition precedent to this Agreement, this Agreement shall become effective upon the signature of both the Recipient and the State Water Board. Conditions precedent are not limited to the following:

- i. The Recipient must deliver to the Division a resolution authorizing this Agreement.
- ii. The Recipient must deliver an opinion of bond counsel and general counsel satisfactory to the State Water Board's counsel dated on or after the date that the Recipient signs this Agreement.

(c) Upon execution, the term of the Agreement shall begin on the Eligible Work Start Date and extend through the Final Payment Date.

- (d) This Agreement includes the following exhibits and attachments thereto:
 - i. EXHIBIT A SCOPE OF WORK
 - ii. EXHIBIT B FUNDING TERMS
 - iii. EXHIBIT C GENERAL & PROGRAMMATIC TERMS & CONDITIONS
 - iv. EXHIBIT D SPECIAL CONDITIONS
 - v. EXHIBIT E PAYMENT SCHEDULE
 - vi. EXHIBIT F TAX CERTIFICATE

(e) This Agreement includes the following documents incorporated by reference, as well as any documents incorporated by reference in Exhibit D:

- i. the Final Plans & Specifications, which are the basis for the construction contract to be awarded by the Recipient;
- ii. the Waste Discharge Requirement Order No. R2-2021-0021, and National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System Permit No. CA0037664, and any amendments thereto;
- iii. The Recipient's Reimbursement Resolutions: Ordinance Nos. 173-20, 128-21, 110-22, 181-23 and 125-24, finally passed by the Board of Supervisors of the City and County of San Francisco on 9/29/2020, 7/27/2021, 6/14/2022, 7/25/2023 and 6/11/2024, respectively.
- iv. the Recipient's Tax Questionnaire dated 12/15/2021.
- v. the Recipient's Tax Questionnaire 10/4/2024.
- vi. the Davis-Bacon requirements found at: <u>https://www.waterboards.ca.gov/water_issues/programs/grants_loans/srf/docs/2023/dav_is-bacon-2023-cwsrf-governmental-entities-public.pdf</u>
- (f) This Agreement, and any amendments hereto, may be executed and delivered in any number of counterparts, each of which when delivered shall be deemed to be an original, but such counterparts shall together constitute one document. The parties may sign this Agreement, and any amendments hereto, either by an electronic signature using a method approved by the State Water Board or by a physical, handwritten signature. The parties mutually agree that an electronic signature using a method approved by the State Water Board is the same as a physical, handwritten signature for the purposes of validity, enforceability, and admissibility.

4.	PARTY	CONTACTS

State Water Boar	d	Public Utilities Commission of the City and County of San Francisco	
Section:	Division of Financial Assistance		
Name:	David Houston, Project Manager	Name:	Dennis Herrera, General Manager
Address:	1001 I Street, 16 th Floor	Address:	525 Golden Gate Avenue, 4 th Floor
City, State, Zip:	Sacramento, CA 95814	City, State, Zip:	San Francisco, CA 94102
Phone:	(916) 322-6042	Phone:	(415) 554-3155
Email:	David.Houston@Waterboards.ca.gov	Email:	DJHerrera@sfwater.org

The Recipient may change its contact upon written notice to the Division, which notice shall be accompanied by authorization from the Recipient's Authorized Representative. The State Water Board will notify the Recipient of any changes to its contact.

While the foregoing are contacts for day-to-day communications regarding Project work, the Recipient shall provide official communications and events of Notice as set forth in Exhibit C to the Division's Deputy Director.

5. DEFINITIONS.

Unless otherwise specified, each capitalized term used in this Agreement has the following meaning:

"Additional Payments" means the reasonable extraordinary fees and expenses of the State Water Board, and of any assignee of the State Water Board's right, title, and interest in and to this Agreement, in connection with this Agreement, including all expenses and fees of accountants, trustees, staff, contractors, consultants, costs, insurance premiums and all other extraordinary costs reasonably incurred by the State Water Board or assignee of the State Water Board.

"Allowance" means an amount based on a percentage of the accepted bid for an eligible project to help defray the planning, design, and construction engineering and administration costs of the Project.

"Agreement" means this agreement, including all exhibits and attachments hereto.

"Annual Debt Service" means the sum of principal and interest on all Outstanding Commission Bonds and Parity Loans as computed for the twelve-month period ending June 30 to which reference is made, and calculated by the Commission using the following assumptions:

(a) In determining the principal amount due for such twelve-month period ending June 30, payment shall (unless a different subsection of this definition applies for purposes of determining principal maturities or amortization) be assumed to be made in accordance with the amortization schedule established for such debt, including any Minimum Sinking Fund Account Payments or any scheduled redemption or payment of Commission Bonds on the basis of Accreted Value, and for such purpose, the redemption payment or payment of Accreted Value shall be deemed a principal payment and interest that is compounded and paid as Accreted Value shall be deemed due on the scheduled redemption or Payment Date of such Capital Appreciation Bond, but excluding Excluded Principal.

(b) If any Outstanding Commission Bonds constitute Variable Rate Indebtedness, the interest rate shall, as of the date of calculation, be: (i) the greater of (a) the average SIFMA rate over the past 3 years times 150% or (b) 4 percent or (ii) if, designated in writing by the Commission in the Supplemental Indenture authorizing such Commission Bonds (which the Commission must certify, in the case of obligations interest on which is not excluded from gross income for federal income tax purposes under the Code), a fixed rate of interest reasonably determined by the Commission for obligations with similar duration, which interest rate has been certified by a Qualified Financial Advisor as reasonable concurrent with the execution and delivery of such Supplemental Indenture.

(c) If Defeasance Obligations have been deposited with and are held by the Trustee or another fiduciary to be used to pay principal and/or interest on specified Commission Bonds, or any amounts have been deposited in the Interest Fund from the proceeds of any Series of Commission Bonds or from any other source to pay interest on such Commission Bonds, then the principal and/or interest to be paid from such Defeasance Obligations or from the earnings thereon, or from such amounts in the Interest Fund, shall be disregarded and not included in calculating Annual Debt Service.

(d) In determining the amount of interest coming due during any twelve-month period ending June 30 on any Series of Commission Bonds that are issued as Build America Bonds or obligations issued under any future program similar to Build America Bonds, amounts equal to the Refundable Credits the Commission is scheduled to receive during each twelve-month period ending June 30 shall be deducted from such interest.

"Authorized Representative" means the duly appointed representative of the Recipient as set forth in the certified original of the Recipient's authorizing resolution that designates the authorized representative by title.

"Bank" means the California Infrastructure and Economic Development Bank.

"Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds" means any portion of the Project Funds which was or will be funded with Bond Proceeds.

"Bond Proceeds" means original proceeds, investment proceeds, and replacement proceeds of Bonds.

"Bonds" means any series of bonds issued by the Bank, the interest on which is excluded from gross income for federal tax purposes, all or a portion of the proceeds of which have been, are, or will be applied by the State Water Board to fund all or any portion of the Project Costs or that are secured in whole or in part by Payments paid hereunder.

"Charge In Lieu of Interest" means any fee or charge in lieu of some or all of, but not to exceed, the interest that would otherwise be owed under this Agreement, as set forth in Exhibit E.

"Code" as used in Exhibit F of this Agreement means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and any successor provisions and the regulations of the U.S. Department of the Treasury promulgated thereunder.

"Completion of Construction" means the date, as determined by the Division after consultation with the Recipient, that the work of building and erection of the Project is substantially complete, and is identified in Exhibit A of this Agreement.

"Construction Period Interest" (CPI) means interest that accrues on disbursed Project Funds prior to Completion of Construction. Construction Period Interest is capitalized at Completion of Construction.

"Cover Page" means the front page of this Agreement.

"Days" means calendar days unless otherwise expressly indicated.

"Deputy Director" means the Deputy Director of the Division.

"Division" means the Division of Financial Assistance of the State Water Board or any other segment of the State Water Board authorized to administer this Agreement.

"Eligible Construction Start Date" means the date set forth on the Cover Page of this Agreement, establishing the date on or after which construction costs may be incurred and eligible for reimbursement hereunder.

"Eligible Work Start Date" means the date set forth on the Cover Page of this Agreement, establishing the date on or after which any non-construction costs may be incurred and eligible for reimbursement hereunder.

"Enterprise Fund" means the wastewater enterprise fund of the Recipient in which Revenues are deposited.

"Event of Default" means the occurrence of any of the following events:

a) Failure by the Recipient to make any payment required to be paid pursuant to this Agreement, including Payments;

b) A representation or warranty made by the Recipient in this Agreement or in any document furnished by the Recipient to the State Water Board pursuant to this Agreement shall prove to have been inaccurate, misleading or incomplete in any material respect;

c) A material adverse change in the condition of the Recipient, the Revenues, or the System, which the Division reasonably determines would materially impair the Recipient's ability to satisfy its obligations under this Agreement.

d) Failure by the Recipient to comply with the additional debt test or rate covenant requirement, if any, in Exhibit B or Exhibit D of this Agreement;

e) Failure to operate the System or the Project without the Division's approval;

f) Failure by the Recipient to observe and perform any covenant, condition, or provision in this Agreement, which failure shall continue for a period of time, to be determined by the Division;

g) The occurrence of a material breach or event of default under any System Obligation that results in the acceleration of principal or interest or otherwise requires immediate prepayment, repurchase or redemption;

h) Initiation of proceedings seeking arrangement, reorganization, or any other relief under any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, or other similar law; the appointment of or taking possession of the Recipient's property by a receiver, liquidator, assignee, trustee, custodian, conservator, or similar official; the Recipient's entering into a general assignment for the benefit of creditors; the initiation of resolutions or proceedings to terminate the Recipient's existence, or any action in furtherance of any of the foregoing;

i) A determination pursuant to Gov. Code section 11137 that the Recipient has violated any provision in Article 9.5 of Chapter 1 of Part 1 of Division 3 of Title 2 of the Government Code; or

j) Loss of the Recipient's rights, licenses, permits, or privileges necessary for the operation of the System or the Project, or the occurrence of any material restraint on the Recipient's enterprise by a government agency or court order.

k) Any event called an "Event of Default" in Section 7.01 of the Indenture.

"Final Payment Date" is the date by which all principal and accrued interest due under this Agreement is to be paid in full to the State Water Board and is specified on the Cover Page of this Agreement.

"Final Reimbursement Request Date" means the date set forth as such on the Cover Page of this Agreement, after which date, no further Project Funds disbursements may be requested.

"Fiscal Year" means the period of twelve (12) months terminating on June 30 of any year, or any other annual period selected and designated by the Recipient as its Fiscal Year in accordance with applicable law.

"Force Account" means the use of the Recipient's own employees, equipment, or resources for the Project.

"GAAP" means generally accepted accounting principles, the uniform accounting and reporting procedures set forth in publications of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants or its successor, or by any other generally accepted authority on such procedures, and includes, as applicable, the standards set forth by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board or its successor, or the Uniform System of Accounts, as adopted by the California Public Utilities Commission for water utilities.

"Indenture" means the Indenture, originally dated as of January 1, 2003, by and between the Recipient and U.S Bank Trust Company, National Association, as successor in interest to U.S. Bank National Association, as Trustee, as originally executed and as amended or supplemented by any supplemental indenture authorized thereunder, up to, and including, the Eighteenth Supplemental Indenture, dated July 1, 2024. "Indirect Costs" means those costs that are incurred for a common or joint purpose benefiting more than one cost objective and are not readily assignable to the Project (i.e., costs that are not directly related to the Project). Examples of Indirect Costs include, but are not limited to: central service costs; general administration of the Recipient; non-project-specific accounting and personnel services performed within the Recipient organization; depreciation or use allowances on buildings and equipment; the costs of operating and maintaining non-project-specific facilities; tuition and conference fees; generic overhead or markup; and taxes.

"Initiation of Construction" means the date that notice to proceed with work is issued for the Project, or, if notice to proceed is not required, the date of commencement of building and erection of the Project.

"Listed Event" means, so long as the Recipient has outstanding any System Obligation subject to Rule 15c2-12, any of the events required to be reported with respect to such System Obligation pursuant to Rule 15c2-12(b)(5).

"Material Obligation" means an obligation of the Recipient that is material to this transaction, including System Obligations.

"Maximum Annual Debt Service" means, as of the date of calculation, the largest amount of Debt Service in the then current or any future Fiscal Year, calculated by the Commission using the following assumptions:

(a) In determining the principal amount due in each year, payment shall (unless a different subsection of this definition applies for purposes of determining principal maturities or amortization) be assumed to be made in accordance with any amortization schedule established for such debt, including any Minimum Sinking Fund Account Payments or any scheduled redemption or payment of Commission Bonds on the basis of Accreted Value, and for such purpose, the redemption payment or payment of Accreted Value shall be deemed a principal payment and interest that is compounded and paid as Accreted Value shall be deemed due on the scheduled redemption or Payment Date of such Capital Appreciation Bond, but excluding Excluded Principal.

(b) If any of the Outstanding Series of Commission Bonds constitute Balloon Indebtedness or Balloon Indebtedness and Variable Rate Indebtedness or if Commission Bonds then proposed to be issued would constitute Balloon Indebtedness or Balloon Indebtedness and Variable Rate Indebtedness, then, for purposes of determining Maximum Annual Debt Service, such Commission Bonds the principal of which the Commission has not specified as Excluded Principal will be amortized for a period specified by the Commission (but no longer than forty (40) years from the date of the issuance of the Commission Bonds to which such Balloon Indebtedness relates) on a substantially level debt service basis or other amortization basis designated by the Commission, calculated based on a fixed rate equal to the rate at which the Commission could borrow for such period, as certified by a Qualified Financial Advisor.

(c) If any Outstanding Commission Bonds constitute Variable Rate Indebtedness, the interest rate shall, as of the date of calculation, be: (i) the greater of (a) the average SIFMA rate over the past 3 years times 150% or (b) 4 percent or (ii) if, designated in writing by the Commission in the Supplemental Indenture authorizing such Commission Bonds (which the Commission must certify, in the case of obligations interest on which is not excluded from gross income for federal income tax purposes under the Code), a fixed rate of interest reasonably determined by the Commission for obligations with similar duration, which interest rate has been certified by a Qualified Financial Advisor as reasonable concurrent with the execution and delivery of such Supplemental Indenture.

(d) If Defeasance Obligations have been deposited with and are held by the Trustee or another fiduciary to be used to pay principal and/or interest on specified Commission Bonds, or any amounts have been deposited in the Interest Fund from the proceeds of any Series of Commission Bonds or from any other source to pay interest on such Commission Bonds, then the principal and/or interest to be paid from such Defeasance Obligations or from the earnings thereon, or from such amounts in the Interest Fund, shall be disregarded and not included in calculating Maximum Annual Debt Service.

(e) In determining the amount of interest coming due during any twelve-month period ending June 30 on any Series of Commission Bonds that are issued as Build America Bonds or obligations issued under any future program similar to Build America Bonds, amounts equal to the Refundable Credits the Commission is scheduled to receive during each twelve-month period ending June 30 shall be deducted from such interest.

"Net Revenues" means all of the Revenues less all Operation and Maintenance Costs of the System.

"Obligation" means the obligation of the Recipient to make Payments (including Additional Payments) as provided herein, as evidenced by the execution of this Agreement, proceeds of such obligations being used to fund the Project as specified in the Project Description in Exhibit A and Exhibit B and in the documents thereby incorporated by reference.

"Operations and Maintenance Costs" means, so long as outstanding Parity Obligations other than the Obligation are outstanding, the definition of such term as defined under such Parity Obligations, and thereafter, the reasonable and necessary costs paid or incurred by the Recipient for maintaining and operating the System, determined in accordance with GAAP, including all reasonable expenses of management and repair and all other expenses necessary to maintain and preserve the System in good repair and working order, and including all reasonable and necessary administrative costs of the Recipient that are charged directly or apportioned to the operation of the System, such as salaries and wages of employees, overhead, taxes (if any), the cost of permits, licenses, and charges to operate the System and insurance premiums; but excluding, in all cases depreciation, replacement, and obsolescence charges or reserves therefor and amortization of intangibles.

"Parity Obligations" mean 2010 Series B wastewater revenue bonds; 2013 Series B wastewater revenue bonds; 2016 Series A and B wastewater revenue bonds; 2018 Series A and B wastewater revenue bonds; 2018 Series B wastewater revenue notes; 2021 Series A and B wastewater revenue bonds; 2022 Series B wastewater revenue bonds; 2023 Series A, B, and C wastewater revenue bonds; 2024 Series A, B, C, and D wastewater revenue bonds; CWSRF 8372-110; CWSRF 8371-110; CWSRF 8064-110; CWSRF 8129-110; CWSRF 8088-110; CWSRF 8132-110; CWSRF 8286-110; WIFIA Loan Agreement N17128CA; WIFIA Loan Agreement N19131CA; WIFIA Loan Agreement 21112CA; and any additional Commission Bond obligation, as such term is defined in Exhibit D of this Agreement, incurred pursuant to Section B.4 of this Agreement.

"Payment" means any payment due to the State Water Board from the Recipient pursuant to this Agreement.

"Policy" means the State Water Board's "Policy for Implementing the Clean Water State Revolving Fund," as amended from time to time, including the Intended Use Plan in effect as of the execution date of this Agreement.

"Project" means the Project financed by this Agreement as described in Exhibits A and B and in the documents incorporated by reference herein.

"Project Completion" means the date, as determined by the Division after consultation with the Recipient, that operation of the Project is initiated or is capable of being initiated, whichever comes first.

"Project Costs" means the incurred costs of the Recipient which are eligible for financial assistance under this Agreement, which are allowable costs as defined under the Policy, and which are reasonable, necessary and allocable by the Recipient to the Project under GAAP, and may include capitalized interest.

"Project Funds" means all moneys disbursed to the Recipient by the State Water Board for eligible Project Costs pursuant to this Agreement.

"Recipient" means Public Utilities Commission of the City and County of San Francisco.

"Records Retention End Date" means the last date that the Recipient is obligated to maintain records and is set forth on the Cover Page of this Agreement.

"Regional Water Quality Control Board" or "Regional Water Board" means the appropriate Regional Water Quality Control Board.

"Reimbursement Resolution" means the Recipient's reimbursement resolution identified and incorporated by reference in this Agreement.

"Revenues" means, all gross revenues of the System, including all charges received for and all other income and receipts derived by the Recipient from the operation of the System, or arising from the System, including connection and installation charges, but excluding:

(1) any money received by or for the account of the Recipient from the levy or collection of taxes,

(2) moneys received from the State of California and the United States of America and required to be deposited in restricted funds,

(3) refundable deposits made to establish credit,

(4) advances and contributions made to the Recipient to be applied to construction,

(5) moneys received constituting casualty insurance proceeds with respect to all or any part of the System (which moneys will be received and deposited pursuant to the Indenture) and moneys received constituting other insurance proceeds,

(6) moneys received from the sale or disposition of all or any part of the System (which moneys will be received and deposited pursuant to the Indenture),

(7) moneys received upon the taking by or under the threat of eminent domain of all or any part of the System (which moneys will be received and deposited pursuant to the Indenture),

(8) proceeds from Commission Bonds issued by the Recipient pursuant to the Indenture or proceeds from loans or other indebtedness obtained by the Recipient, and

(9) moneys or securities received by the Recipient as gifts or grants, the use of which is restricted by the donor or grantor.

The term "Revenues" also includes (i) all interest or other income (excluding profits or losses from the sale or disposition of Permitted Investments, as defined in the Indenture, or other securities owned by or on behalf of the Recipient) derived from the deposit or investment of any moneys in any fund or account established under the Indenture (excluding any rebate fund and any escrow fund pledged for the payment of defeased bonds) or in any fund or account of the System and legally available to pay debt service on System Obligations, and (ii) any other moneys, proceeds and other amounts that the Recipient determines should be "Revenues" under the Indenture.

"Rule 15c2-12(b)(5)" means Rule 15c2-12(b)(5) promulgated by the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

"Senior Obligation" means a debt obligation of the Recipient that is senior to this Obligation. There are no Senior Obligations.

"SRF" means the Clean Water State Revolving Fund.

"State" means State of California.

"State Water Board" means the State Water Resources Control Board.

"Subordinate Obligation" mean Wastewater Commercial Paper Program Series A-1, A-2, A-4, A-6, A-7; Revolving Credit Agreement Series R-1; and Certificates of Participation Series 2009D.

"System" means all wastewater collection, transport, pumping, treatment, storage, and/or disposal facilities, including land and easements thereof, owned by the Recipient, including the Project, and all other properties, structures or works hereafter acquired and constructed by the Recipient and determined to be a part of the System, together with all additions, betterments, extensions or improvements to such facilities, properties, structures, or works, or any part thereof hereafter acquired and constructed. So long as there may be any pre-existing and outstanding System Obligations of the Recipient other than the Obligation, the definition for the term "System" shall have the meaning assigned to the term "Enterprise" under the Indenture.

"System Obligation" means any obligation of the Recipient payable from the Revenues, including but not limited to this Obligation, any Parity Obligation, any Subordinate Obligation, and such additional obligations as may hereafter be issued in accordance with the provisions of such obligations and this Agreement.

"Useful Life" means the economically useful life of the Project beginning at Completion of Construction and is set forth in Exhibit A.

"Year" means calendar year unless otherwise expressly indicated.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Agreement has been executed by the parties hereto.

PUBLIC UTILITIES COMMISSION OF THE CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO:

Dup-
Jup

By:_____ Name: Dennis J. Herrera Title: General Manager

STATE WATER RESOURCES CONTROL BOARD:

q. Karkoski

By: Name: Joe Karkoski Title: Deputy Director **Division of Financial Assistance**

Date:_____06/11/2025

Approved as to form:

DAVID CHIU City Attorney of the City and County of San Francisco

NAME: KATHERINE THURSBY ORTEGA Title: Deputy City Attorney Acknowledged:

EXHIBIT A – SCOPE OF WORK

A.1. PROJECT DESCRIPTION, USEFUL LIFE, AND SCOPE OF WORK.

- (a) The Project is the project set forth on the Cover Page of this Agreement.
- (b) The Useful Life of this Project is at least 30 years.
- (c) Scope of Work.

The Recipient will construct the following components:

- Approximately 4,000-linear-foot, 12-foot internal diameter tunnel from the vicinity of Alameda/Treat Streets to the vicinity of 7th/Berry Streets.
- Approximately 8,000 linear feet of upstream components, including:
 - Deepening an existing reinforced concrete box sewer.
 - New reinforced concrete box sewers.
 - Upsizing existing pipe sewers.
 - New auxiliary pipe sewers.
 - Junction structures to divert flow toward the new tunnel infrastructure.
- A.2. STANDARD PROJECT REQUIREMENTS.
- A.2.1 Acknowledgements.

The Recipient shall include the following acknowledgement in any document, written report, or brochure prepared in whole or in part pursuant to this Agreement:

"Funding for this project has been provided in full or in part through an agreement with the State Water Resources Control Board. California's Clean Water State Revolving Fund is capitalized through a variety of funding sources, including grants from the United States Environmental Protection Agency and state bond proceeds. The contents of this document do not necessarily reflect the views and policies of the foregoing, nor does mention of trade names or commercial products constitute endorsement or recommendation for use."

A.2.2 Reports

A.2.2.1 Progress Reports.

(a) The Recipient must provide a progress report to the Division each quarter, beginning no later than 90 days after execution of this Agreement.

(b) The Recipient must provide a progress report with each reimbursement request. Failure to provide a complete and accurate progress report may result in the withholding of Project Funds, as set forth in Exhibit B.

- (c) A progress report must contain the following information:
 - i. A summary of progress to date including a description of progress since the last report, percent construction complete, percent contractor invoiced, and percent schedule elapsed;
 - ii. A description of compliance with environmental requirements;
 - iii. A listing of change orders including amount, description of work, and change in contract amount and schedule; and
 - iv. Any problems encountered, proposed resolution, schedule for resolution, and status of previous problem resolutions.

A.2.2.2 Project Completion Report.

(a) The Recipient must submit a Project Completion Report to the Division with a copy to the appropriate Regional Water Board on or before the due date established by the Division and the Recipient at the time of final project inspection. The Project Completion Report must include the following:

- i. Description of the Project,
- ii. Description of the water quality problem the Project sought to address,
- iii. Discussion of the Project's likelihood of successfully addressing that water quality problem in the future, and
- iv. Summary of compliance with applicable environmental conditions.

(b) If the Recipient fails to submit a timely Project Completion Report, the State Water Board may stop processing pending or future applications for new financial assistance, withhold disbursements under this Agreement or other agreements, and begin administrative proceedings.

A.2.2.3 As Needed Reports.

The Recipient must provide expeditiously, during the term of this Agreement, any reports, data, and information reasonably required by the Division, including but not limited to material necessary or appropriate for evaluation of the funding program or to fulfill any reporting requirements of the state or federal government.

A.2.2.4 [Reserved.]

A.2.2.5 DBE Good Faith Efforts and Reports for SRF Projects.

The Recipient shall comply with the Disadvantaged Business Enterprises (DBE) requirements in 40 CFR § 33.301 for the Project and require its contractors and subcontractors on the Project to comply. 40 CFR § 33.301 requires the use of good faith efforts to utilize DBE's whenever procuring construction, equipment, services, and supplies. The Recipient must report DBE utilization to the Division on the DBE Utilization Report, State Water Board Form DBE UR334. The Recipient must submit such reports to the Division annually within ten (10) calendar days following October 1 until such time as the "Notice of Completion" is issued.

A.2.3 Signage.

The Recipient shall comply with both sections A.2.3.1 and A.2.3.2 unless the Division approves an alternative method of satisfying the applicable signage requirements.

A.2.3.1 General Signage Requirements.

The Recipient shall implement one of the public awareness options provided in the United States Environmental Protection Agency's (USEPA) memorandum dated June 3, 2015, available at <u>Enhancing</u> <u>Public Awareness of SRF Assistance Agreements | US EPA</u>. If the Recipient chooses to post a physical sign, the Recipient shall comply with the requirements in sections A.2.3.1(a) through (d). If the Recipient chooses an alternative method of satisfying the requirements of the June 3, 2015 memorandum, such as online and social media publicity, then section A.2.3.1(a) shall not apply, but Recipient shall include the logos and statement specified in sections A.2.3.1(b) and (c) when implementing the alternative method. The Recipient shall inform the Project Manager of the chosen public awareness method and provide documentation if requested. Regardless of the method chosen for this section A.2.3.1, the Recipient shall also comply with the requirements of section A.2.3.2.

(a) If the Recipient chooses to post a physical sign to comply with the requirements of this section, the Recipient shall place a sign at least four feet tall by eight feet wide made of ³/₄ inch thick exterior grade plywood or other approved material in a prominent location on the Project site and shall maintain the sign in good condition for the duration of the construction period.

(b) The sign shall include the following logos:



(c) The sign shall include the following statement:

"Funding for the Folsom Area Stormwater Improvement Project has been provided in full or in part by the Clean Water State Revolving Fund through an agreement with the State Water Resources Control Board. California's Clean Water State Revolving Fund is capitalized through a variety of funding sources, including grants from the United States Environmental Protection Agency and state bond proceeds."

(d) The Project sign may include another agency's required promotional information so long as the above requirements are satisfied. The sign shall be prepared in a professional manner.

A.2.4 Commencement of Operations.

Upon Completion of Construction of the Project, the Recipient must expeditiously initiate Project operations.

- A.3 DATES & DELIVERABLES.
- (a) Time is of the essence.
- (b) The Recipient must expeditiously proceed with and complete construction of the Project.

- (c) The following dates are established as on the Cover Page of this Agreement:
 - i. Eligible Work Start Date
 - ii. Eligible Construction Start Date
 - iii. Completion of Construction Date
 - iv. Final Reimbursement Request Date
 - v. Records Retention End Date
 - vi. Final Payment Date
- (d) The Recipient must award the prime construction contract timely.
- (e) The Recipient agrees to start construction no later than August 15, 2025.
- (f) The Recipient must deliver any request for extension of the Completion of Construction date no less than 90 days prior to the Completion of Construction date.
- (g) The undisbursed balance of this Agreement will be deobligated if the Recipient does not provide its final reimbursement request to the Division on or before the Final Reimbursement Request Date.
- (h) Upon request by the Division, the Recipient shall submit verifiable data to support deliverables specified in the Scope of Work. The Recipient's failure to comply with this requirement may be construed as a material breach of this Agreement.

A.4 SCHEDULE.

Failure to provide items by the due dates indicated in the table below may constitute a material violation of this Agreement. The Project Manager may adjust the dates in the "Estimated Due Date" column of this table, but Critical Due Date adjustments will require an amendment to this Agreement. The Recipient must complete and submit all work in time to be approved by the Division prior to Project Completion. As applicable for specific submittals, the Recipient must plan adequate time to solicit, receive, and address comments prior to submitting the final submittal. The Recipient must submit the final reimbursement request prior to the Final Reimbursement Request Date set forth on the Cover Page.

ITEM	DESCRIPTION OF SUBMITTAL	CRITICAL DUE DATE	ESTIMATED DUE DATE	
	SCOPE OF WC	RK		
1.	Completion of Construction	September 1, 2028	N/A	
	REPORTS			
1.	Progress Reports	N/A	Quarterly	
2.	Final Inspection and Certification	N/A	November 1, 2028	
3.	Project Completion Report	N/A	February 1, 2029	
4.	As Needed Information and Reports	N/A	As Requested by Division	
BUDGET COST AND REIMBURSEMENT				
1.	First Reimbursements Request	No later than 90 days from	N/A	

ITEM	DESCRIPTION OF SUBMITTAL	CRITICAL DUE DATE	ESTIMATED DUE DATE
		agreement execution date	
2.	Final Budget Approval Package	N/A	December 1, 2025
3.	Reimbursement Requests	N/A	Quarterly
4	Final Reimbursement Request	March 1, 2029	N/A

EXHIBIT B – FUNDING TERMS

B.1. FUNDING AMOUNTS AND REIMBURSEMENTS

B.1.1 Funding Contingency and Other Sources.

(a) If this Agreement's funding for any fiscal year expires due to reversion or is reduced, substantially delayed, or deleted by the Budget Act, by Executive Order, or by order or action of the Department of Finance, the State Water Board has the option to either cancel this Agreement with no liability accruing to the State Water Board, or offer an amendment to the Recipient to reflect the reduced amount.

(b) If funding for Project Costs is made available to the Recipient from sources other than this Agreement, the Recipient must notify the Division. The Recipient may retain such funding up to an amount which equals the Recipient's share of Project Costs. To the extent allowed by requirements of other funding sources, excess funding must be remitted to the State Water Board to be applied to Payments due hereunder, if any.

B.1.2 Estimated Reasonable Cost.

The estimated reasonable cost of the total Project, including associated planning and design costs is two hundred eighty-two million, fourteen thousand, one hundred sixteen dollars and no cents (\$282,014,116.00).

B.1.3 Project Funding Amount.

Subject to the terms of this Agreement, the State Water Board agrees to provide Project Funds not to exceed the amount of the Project Funding Amount set forth on the Cover Page of this Agreement.

B.1.4 Principal Forgiveness Component.

(a) Contingent on the Recipient's performance of its obligations under this Agreement, the State Water Board will forgive principal of not to exceed the amount of the Principal Forgiveness Component set forth on the Cover Page of this Agreement.

(b) Upon Completion of Construction, the State Water Board will prepare an alternate payment schedule reflecting this forgiveness.

B. 1.5 Budget Costs.

(a) Estimated budget costs are contained in the Summary Project Cost Table below:

ITEM	DESCRIPTION	TOTAL ESTIMATED COST	PROJECT FUNDING AMOUNT
Α	Construction	\$229,349,142	\$55,000,000
В	Pre-Purchase Material / Equipment	\$0	\$0
С	Real Property/Easement Acquisition	\$0	\$0
D	Change Order Contingency	\$24,583197	\$0
E	Force Account	\$0	\$0
F	Allowances (Soft Costs)	\$28,081,777	\$0
	TOTAL	\$282,014,116	\$55,000,000

The Division's Final Budget Approval and related Form 259 and Form 260 will document a more detailed budget of eligible Project Costs and Project funding amounts. Construction of the Project may be

completed in phases with written approval of the Division. If construction proceeds under separate phases, the Recipient must submit a Final Budget Approval package and receive Final Budget Approval from the Division for each phase.

Upon written request by the Recipient, the Division may adjust the line items of the budget at the time of Division's Final Budget Approval(s). Upon written request by the Recipient, the Division may also adjust the line items of the budget at the time of Recipient's submittal of its final claim. Any line item adjustments to the budget that are due to a change in scope of work will require an Agreement amendment. The sum of adjusted line items in the budget approved through the Final Budget Approval process must not exceed the Project Funding Amount. The Division may also propose budget adjustments.

(b) Under no circumstances may the sum of line items in the budget approved through the Final Budget Approval process exceed the Project Funding Amount. Any increase in the Project Funding Amount will require an Agreement amendment.

B.1.6 Contingent Disbursement.

(a) The State Water Board's disbursement of funds hereunder is contingent on the Recipient's compliance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

(b) The State Water Board's obligation to disburse Project Funds is contingent upon the availability of sufficient funds to permit the disbursements provided for herein. If sufficient funds are not available for any reason, including but not limited to failure of the federal or State government to appropriate funds necessary for disbursement of Project Funds, the State Water Board shall not be obligated to make any disbursements to the Recipient under this Agreement. This provision shall be construed as a condition precedent to the obligation of the State Water Board to make any disbursements under this Agreement and to provide the Recipient with a right of priority for disbursement over any other entity. If any disbursements due the Recipient under this Agreement are deferred because sufficient funds are unavailable, it is the intention of the State Water Board that such disbursement will be made to the Recipient when sufficient funds do become available, but this intention is not binding.

(c) [Reserved.]

(d) Construction costs and disbursements are not available until after the Division has approved the final budget form submitted by the Recipient for the corresponding costs.

(e) No costs incurred prior to the Eligible Work Start Date are eligible for reimbursement.

(f) Construction costs incurred prior to the Eligible Construction Start Date are not eligible for reimbursement.

(g) Failure to proceed according to the timelines set forth in this Agreement may require the Recipient to repay to the State Water Board all disbursed Project Funds.

(h) The Recipient agrees to ensure that its final reimbursement request is received by the Division no later than the Final Reimbursement Request Date. If the final reimbursement request is not received timely, the undisbursed balance of this Agreement will be deobligated.

(i) The Recipient is not entitled to interest earned on undisbursed funds.

B.1.7 Reimbursement Procedure.

Except as may be otherwise provided in this Agreement, disbursement of Project Funds will be made as follows:

- (a) Upon execution and delivery of this Agreement by both parties, the Recipient may request immediate reimbursement of any eligible incurred planning and design allowance costs through submission to the State Water Board of the Reimbursement Request Form 260 and Form 261, or any amendment thereto, duly completed and executed. To be eligible for reimbursement, Project Costs, including any planning and design allowance costs, must have been incurred in compliance with all applicable requirements, including the state and federal cross-cutting requirements listed in Exhibit C.
- (b) The Recipient must submit a reimbursement request for costs incurred prior to the date this Agreement is executed by the State Water Board no later than ninety (90) days after this Agreement is executed by the State Water Board. Late reimbursement requests may not be honored.
- (c) The Recipient may request reimbursement of eligible construction and equipment costs consistent with budget amounts approved by the Division in the Final Budget Approval.
- (d) Additional Project Funds will be promptly disbursed to the Recipient upon receipt of reimbursement request Form 260 and Form 261, or any amendment thereto, duly completed and executed by the Recipient for incurred costs consistent with this Agreement, along with receipt of progress reports due under Exhibit A.
- (e) The Recipient must not request reimbursement for any Project Cost until such cost has been incurred and is currently due and payable by the Recipient, although the actual payment of such cost by the Recipient is not required as a condition of reimbursement request. Supporting documentation (e.g., receipts) must be submitted with each reimbursement request. The amount requested for administration costs must include a calculation formula (i.e., hours or days worked times the hourly or daily rate = total amount claimed). Disbursement of Project Funds will be made only after receipt of a complete, adequately supported, properly documented, and accurately addressed reimbursement request. Upon request by the Division, supporting documents for professional and administrative services must include the employees' names, classifications, labor rates, hours worked, and descriptions of the tasks performed. Reimbursement requests submitted without supporting documents may be wholly or partially withheld at the discretion of the Division.
- (f) The Recipient must spend Project Funds within 30 days of receipt. If the Recipient earns interest earned on Project Funds, it must report that interest immediately to the State Water Board. The State Water Board may deduct earned interest from future disbursements.
- (g) The Recipient shall not request a reimbursement unless that Project Cost is allowable, reasonable, and allocable.
- (h) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, no disbursement shall be required at any time or in any manner which is in violation of or in conflict with federal or state laws, policies, or regulations.
- (i) No work or travel outside the State of California is permitted under this Agreement unless the Division provides prior written authorization. Failure to comply with this restriction may result in termination this Agreement, pursuant to Exhibit C. Any reimbursement for necessary travel and per diem shall be at rates not to exceed those set by the California Department of Human

Resources at <u>http://www.calhr.ca.gov/employees/Pages/travel-reimbursements.aspx</u>. as of the date costs are incurred by the Recipient.

B.1.8 Withholding of Disbursements.

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the State Water Board may withhold all or any portion of the Project Funds upon the occurrence of any of the following events:

- (a) The Recipient's failure to maintain reasonable progress on the Project as determined by the Division;
- (b) Placement on the ballot or passage of an initiative or referendum to repeal or reduce the Recipient's taxes, assessments, fees, or charges levied for operation of the System or payment of debt service on System Obligations;
- (c) Commencement of litigation or a judicial or administrative proceeding related to the Project, System, or Revenues that the State Water Board determines may impair the timely satisfaction of Recipient's obligations under this Agreement;
- (d) Any investigation by the State Water Board, District Attorney, California State Auditor, Bureau of State Audits, the USEPA Office of Inspector General, the Internal Revenue Service, Securities and Exchange Commission, a grand jury, or any other state or federal agency, relating to the Recipient's financial management, accounting procedures, or internal fiscal controls in connection with the System or the Enterprise Fund;
- (e) A material adverse change in the condition of the Recipient, the Revenues, or the System, that the Division reasonably determines would materially impair the Recipient's ability to satisfy its obligations under this Agreement, or any other event that the Division reasonably determines would materially impair the Recipient's ability to satisfy its obligations under this Agreement;
- (f) The Recipient's material violation of, or threat to materially violate, any term of this Agreement;
- (g) Evidence of fraud, forgery, embezzlement, theft, or any other misuse of public funds by the Recipient or its employees, or by its contractors or agents regarding the Project or the System;
- (h) An event requiring Notice as set forth in Exhibit C;
- (i) An Event of Default.

B.1.9 Fraud and Misuse of Public Funds; Enforcement.

All requests for reimbursement submitted must be accurate and signed by the Recipient's Authorized Representative under penalty of perjury. All costs submitted pursuant to this Agreement must only be for the work or tasks set forth in this Agreement. The Recipient must not submit any invoice containing costs that are ineligible or have been reimbursed from other funding sources unless required and specifically noted as such (i.e., match costs). Any eligible costs for which the Recipient is seeking reimbursement shall not be reimbursed from any other source. Double or multiple billing for time, services, or any other eligible cost is improper and will not be compensated. Any suspected occurrences of fraud, forgery, embezzlement, theft, or any other misuse of public funds may result in suspension of disbursements and, notwithstanding any other section in this Agreement, the termination of this Agreement requiring the repayment of all Project Funds disbursed hereunder. Additionally, the Deputy Director of the Division may request an audit; refer the matter for appropriate administrative action, including but not limited to the recovery of financial assistance provided and the imposition of civil penalties; and/or refer the matter to the Attorney General's Office or the appropriate district attorney's office for criminal prosecution or the imposition of civil liability. A person who knowingly makes or causes to be made any false statement, material misrepresentation, or false certification in any submittal may be subject to a civil penalty, criminal fine, or imprisonment. (Wat. Code, § 13490 et seq.)

B.2 RECIPIENT'S PAYMENT OBLIGATION AND PLEDGE

B.2.1 Project Costs.

The Recipient must pay any and all costs connected with the Project including, without limitation, any and all Project Costs and Additional Payments. If the Project Funds are not sufficient to pay the Project Costs in full, the Recipient must nonetheless complete the Project and pay that portion of the Project Costs in excess of available Project Funds, and shall not be entitled to any reimbursement therefor from the State Water Board.

B.2.2 Estimated Principal Payment Due.

The estimated amount of principal that will be due to the State Water Board from the Recipient under this Agreement is fifty million dollars and no cents (\$50,000,000.00).

B.2.3 Interest Rate and In-Lieu of Interest Charges.

(a) The Recipient agrees to make all Payments according to the schedule in Exhibit E, and as otherwise set forth herein, at an interest rate of one and eight tenth percent (1.80%) per annum.

(b) Interest will accrue beginning with each disbursement. Interest accrued prior to Completion of Construction will be Construction Period Interest and will be capitalized. At Completion of Construction, all accrued Construction Period Interest will be rolled into the principal amount. The final Payment Schedule will reflect the inclusion of Construction Period Interest in the principal amount.

(c) Construction Period Interest cannot be estimated at the date of execution of the Agreement. In the preliminary Payment Schedule, the estimated CPI may be zero. This will change as the Recipient receives disbursements. The total amount of Construction Period Interest owed by the Recipient will not be finalized until Completion of Construction.

(d) In lieu of, and not to exceed, interest otherwise due under this Agreement, the Recipient agrees to pay the following charge(s), as further set forth in Exhibit E:

- an Administrative Service Charge
- a Small Community Grant Fund Charge

B.2.4 [Reserved.]

B.2.5 Obligation Absolute.

The obligation of the Recipient to make the Payments and other payments required to be made by it under this Agreement, from the Net Revenues, on parity with the Parity Obligations, and in accordance with the underlying documents related to the outstanding Parity Obligations, and/or other amounts legally available to the Recipient therefor, is absolute and unconditional, and until such time as the Payments and Additional Payments have been paid in full, the Recipient must not discontinue or suspend any Payments or other payments required to be made by it hereunder when due, whether or not the Project, or any related part thereof is operating or operable or has been completed, or its use is suspended, interfered with, reduced or curtailed or terminated in whole or in part, and such Payments and other payments shall not be subject to reduction whether by offset or otherwise and shall not be conditional upon the performance or nonperformance by any party of any agreement for any cause whatsoever.

B.2.6 Payment Timing.

(a) Beginning on the immediate April 1 after Completion of Construction, the Recipient must submit an annual Payment of the principal of the Project Funds, including capitalized Construction Period Interest, together with all interest accruing thereon. The Recipient must make Payments fully amortizing the total principal of the Project by the Final Payment Date. Payments are based on a standard fully amortized assistance amount with equal annual payments.

(b) The remaining balance is the previous balance, plus the disbursements, plus the accrued interest on both, plus any Charge In Lieu of Interest, less the Payment. Payment calculations will be made beginning on the immediate April 1 after Completion of Construction. Exhibit E is a payment schedule based on the provisions of this Exhibit and an estimated disbursement schedule. Actual payments will be based on actual disbursements.

(c) Upon Completion of Construction and submission of necessary reports by the Recipient, the Division will prepare an appropriate payment schedule and supply the same to the Recipient. The Division may amend this schedule as necessary to accurately reflect amounts due under this Agreement. The Division will prepare any necessary amendments to the payment schedule and send them to the Recipient. The Recipient must make each Payment on or before the due date therefor. A ten (10) day grace period will be allowed, after which time a penalty in the amount of costs incurred by the State Water Board will be assessed for late payment. These costs may include, but are not limited to, lost interest earnings, staff time, bond debt service default penalties, if any, and other related costs. For purposes of penalty assessment, payment will be deemed to have been made if payment is deposited in the U.S. Mail within the grace period with postage prepaid and properly addressed. Any penalties assessed will not be added to the assistance amount balance, but will be treated as a separate account and obligation of the Recipient. The interest penalty will be assessed from the payment due date.

(d) The Recipient is obligated to make all payments required by this Agreement to the State Water Board, notwithstanding any individual default by its constituents or others in the payment to the Recipient of fees, charges, taxes, assessments, tolls or other charges ("Charges") levied or imposed by the Recipient. The Recipient must provide for the punctual payment to the State Water Board of all amounts which become due under this Agreement and which are received from constituents or others in the payment to the Recipient. In the event of failure, neglect or refusal of any officer of the Recipient to levy or cause to be levied any Charge to provide payment by the Recipient under this Agreement, to enforce or to collect such Charge, or to pay over to the State Water Board any money collected on account of such Charge necessary to satisfy any amount due under this Agreement, the State Water Board may take such action in a court of competent jurisdiction as it deems necessary to compel the performance of all duties relating to the imposition or levying and collection of any of such Charges and the payment of the money collected therefrom to the State Water Board. Action taken pursuant hereto shall not deprive the State Water Board of, or limit the application of, any other remedy provided by law or by this Agreement.

(e) Each Payment must be paid in lawful money of the United States of America by check or other acceptable form of payment set forth at <u>www.waterboards.ca.gov/make_a_payment</u>. The Recipient must pay Payments and Additional Payments from Net Revenues and/or other amounts legally available to the Recipient therefor.

- B.2.7 Pledged Revenues.
- B.2.7.1 Establishment of Enterprise Fund.

In order to carry out its System Obligations, the Recipient covenants that it shall establish and maintain or shall have established and maintained the Enterprise Fund. All Revenues received shall be deposited when and as received in trust in the Enterprise Fund.

B.2.7.2 Pledge of Net Revenues and Enterprise Fund.

The Obligation hereunder shall be secured by a lien on and pledge of the Net Revenues on parity with the Parity Obligations and in accordance with the underlying documents related to the outstanding Parity Obligations. The Recipient hereby pledges and grants such lien on and pledge of the Net Revenues to secure the Obligation, including payment of Payments and Additional Payments hereunder. The Net Revenues in the Enterprise Fund shall be subject to the lien of such pledge without any physical delivery thereof or further act, and the lien of such pledge shall be valid and binding as against all parties having claims of any kind in tort, contract, or otherwise against the Recipient.

B.2.7.3 Application and Purpose of the Enterprise Fund.

Subject to the provisions of any outstanding System Obligation, money on deposit in the Enterprise Fund shall be applied and used first, to pay Operations and Maintenance Costs, and thereafter, all amounts due and payable with respect to the System Obligations in order of priority. Subject to the provisions of any outstanding Parity Obligations, after making all payments hereinabove required to be made in each Fiscal Year, the Recipient may expend in such Fiscal Year any remaining money in the Enterprise Fund for any lawful purpose of the Recipient, including payment of Subordinate Obligations.

B.2.8 No Prepayment.

Pursuant to State Water Board's Debt Management Policy, adopted on October 3, 2017, the Recipient may not prepay any portion of the principal and interest due under this Agreement without the written consent of the Deputy Director of the Division.

- B.2.9 [Reserved.]
- B.3 RATES, FEES AND CHARGES.

(a) The Recipient must, to the extent permitted by law, fix, prescribe and collect rates, fees and charges for the System during each Fiscal Year which are reasonable, fair, and nondiscriminatory and which will be sufficient to meet the requirements of Section 6.13 of the Indenture, including the requirement to generate Revenues in the amounts necessary to cover Operations and Maintenance Costs, and must ensure that Net Revenues are equal to at least 1.25 times the Annual Debt Service with respect to all outstanding Parity Obligations, including this Obligation and at least 1.00 times the Annual Debt Service with respect to all outstanding Subordinate Obligations. So long as the Recipient has complied with its obligations under Section 6.13 of the Indenture, or failure of Net Revenues to equal at least 1.25 times Annual Debt Service with respect to all outstanding Parity Obligations. So long as the Recipient has complied with its obligations under Section 6.13 of the Indenture and Exhibit D of this Agreement, the failure to yield the amount of Revenues as set forth in the Indenture, or failure of Net Revenues to equal at least 1.25 times Annual Debt Service with respect to all outstanding Subordinate Obligations and at least 1.00 times Annual Debt Service with respect to all outstanding Subordinate Obligations and at least 1.00 times Annual Debt Service with respect to all outstanding Subordinate Obligations at the end of the Recipient's fiscal year, shall not cause an event of default under the Indenture or this Agreement, so long as the Recipient has complied with Section 6.13 of the Indenture at the commencement of the succeeding fiscal year of the Recipient.

(b) The Recipient may make adjustments from time to time in such rates, fees and charges and may make such classification thereof as it deems necessary, but shall not reduce the rates, fees and charges then in effect unless the Revenues after such reduced rates, fees, and charges are put into effect will at all times be sufficient to meet the requirements of this section.

(c) Upon consideration of a voter initiative to reduce Revenues, the Recipient's Authorized Representative must make a written finding regarding the effect of such a reduction on the Recipient's ability to satisfy the rate covenant set forth in this Section. The Recipient's Authorized Representative must request, if necessary, the authorization of the Recipient's decision-maker or decision-making body to file litigation to challenge any such initiative that it finds will render it unable to satisfy the rate covenant

set forth in this Agreement and its obligation to operate and maintain the Project for its Useful Life. The Recipient must diligently pursue and bear, if necessary, any and all costs related to such challenge. The Recipient must notify and regularly update the State Water Board regarding the status of any such challenge.

B.4 ADDITIONAL DEBT.

(a) The Recipient's future debt that is secured by Net Revenues pledged herein may not be senior to this Obligation.

(b) The Recipient may issue additional Parity debt in accordance with sections 3.05-3.08 of the Indenture.

(c) The Recipient may issue subordinate debt so long as the Recipient, in connection with the System, is in compliance with the requirement in Exhibit B.3(a) of this Agreement to establish, maintain and collect rates and charges with respect to the System sufficient to pay the Recipient's System commercial paper notes and revolving notes, and all other System Obligations, including the proposed additional subordinate debt. Draws on the Recipient's System commercial paper notes listed in the definition of Subordinate Obligations in Section 5 of this Agreement, up to the amount currently authorized pursuant to these commercial paper notes and revolving notes at the time of execution of this Agreement, will not cause the Recipient to have to demonstrate coverage requirements pursuant to this Exhibit B.4(c).

B.5 NO LIENS.

The Recipient must not make any pledge of or place any lien on the Project, System, or Revenues except as otherwise provided or permitted by the Indenture and this Agreement.

EXHIBIT C – GENERAL & PROGRAMMATIC TERMS & CONDITIONS

C.1 REPRESENTATIONS & WARRANTIES.

The Recipient represents, warrants, and commits to the following as of the Eligible Work Start Date and continuing thereafter for the term of this Agreement.

C.1.1 Application and General Recipient Commitments.

The Recipient has not made any untrue statement of a material fact in its application for this financial assistance, or omitted to state in its application a material fact that makes the statements in its application not misleading.

The Recipient agrees to comply with all terms, provisions, conditions, and commitments of this Agreement, including all incorporated documents.

The Recipient agrees to fulfill all assurances, declarations, representations, and commitments in its application, accompanying documents, and communications filed in support of its request for funding under this Agreement.

C.1.2 Authorization and Validity.

The execution and delivery of this Agreement, including all incorporated documents, has been duly authorized by the Recipient. Upon execution by both parties, this Agreement constitutes a valid and binding obligation of the Recipient, enforceable in accordance with its terms, except as such enforcement may be limited by law.

C.1.3 No Violations.

The execution, delivery, and performance by Recipient of this Agreement, including all incorporated documents, do not materially violate any provision of any law or regulation in effect as of the date of execution of this Agreement by the Recipient, or result in any breach or default under any contract, obligation, indenture, or other instrument to which Recipient is a party or by which Recipient is bound as of the date of execution of this Agreement by the Recipient.

C.1.4 No Litigation.

There are, as of the date of execution of this Agreement by the Recipient, no pending or, to Recipient's knowledge, threatened actions, claims, investigations, suits, or proceedings before any governmental authority, court, or administrative agency which materially affect the financial condition or operations of the Recipient, the System, the Revenues, and/or the Project, other than as previously disclosed in writing to the State Water Board by the Recipient.

There are no proceedings, actions, or offers by a public entity to acquire by purchase or the power of eminent domain the System or any of the real or personal property related to or necessary for the Project.

C.1.5 Property Rights.

The Recipient owns or has sufficient property rights in the Project property for the longer of the Useful Life or the term of this Agreement, either in fee simple or for a term of years that is not subject to third-party revocation during the Useful Life of the Project.

C.1.6 Solvency and Insurance.

None of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement will be or have been made with an actual intent to hinder, delay, or defraud any present or future creditors of Recipient. The Recipient is solvent and will not be rendered insolvent by the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. The Recipient is able to pay its debts as they become due. The Recipient maintains sufficient insurance coverage considering the scope of this Agreement, including, for example but not necessarily limited to, general liability, automobile liability, workers compensation and employer liability, professional liability. The Recipient's obligation to maintain sufficient insurance coverage may be satisfied by a reasonable system of self-insurance, as established in Section C.3.26 of this Agreement.

C.1.7 Legal Status and Eligibility.

The Recipient is a duly constituted public commission of the City and County of San Francisco duly organized and validly existing pursuant to its Charter and the Constitution and the laws of the State of California. Recipient must at all times maintain its current legal existence and preserve and keep in full force and effect its legal rights and authority. The Recipient acknowledges that changes to its legal or financial status may affect its eligibility for funding under this Agreement and commits to maintaining its eligibility. Within the preceding ten years, the Recipient has not failed to demonstrate compliance with state or federal audit disallowances.

C.1.8 Financial Statements and Continuing Disclosure.

The financial statements of Recipient previously delivered to the State Water Board as of the date(s) set forth in such financial statements: (a) are materially complete and correct; (b) present fairly the financial condition of the Recipient; and (c) have been prepared in accordance with GAAP. Since the date(s) of such financial statements, there has been no material adverse change in the financial condition of the Recipient, nor have any assets or properties essential to the proper operation of the System or the maintenance of the Revenues reflected on such financial statements been sold, transferred, assigned, mortgaged, pledged or encumbered, except as previously disclosed in writing by Recipient and approved in writing by the State Water Board.

The Recipient is current in its continuing disclosure obligations associated with its Material Obligations, if any.

C.1.9 System Obligations

The Recipient has no System Obligations other than those defined in this Agreement.

C.1.10 No Other Material Obligations.

The Recipient has no Material Obligations.

C.1.11 Compliance with State Water Board Funding Agreements.

The Recipient represents that it is in compliance with all State Water Board funding agreements to which it is a party.

C.2 DEFAULTS AND REMEDIES

In addition to any other remedy set forth in this Agreement, the following remedies are available under this Agreement.

C.2.1 Return of Funds; Acceleration; and Additional Payments.

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, if the Division determines that an Event of Default has occurred, the Recipient may be required, upon demand, immediately to do each of the following:

- i. return to the State Water Board any grant or principal forgiveness amounts received pursuant to this Agreement;
- ii. subject to the limitations set forth in Sections 7.01 and 7.02 of the Indenture, accelerate the payment of any principal owed under this Agreement, all of which shall be immediately due and payable;
- iii. pay interest at the highest legal rate on all of the foregoing; and
- iv. pay any Additional Payments.
- C.2.2 [Reserved.]
- C.2.3 [Reserved.]
- C.2.4 Judicial remedies.

Whenever the State Water Board determines that an Event of Default shall have occurred, the State Water Board may enforce its rights under this Agreement by any judicial proceeding, whether at law or in equity. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the State Water Board may:

- i. by suit in equity, require the Recipient to account for amounts relating to this Agreement as if the Recipient were the trustee of an express trust;
- ii. by mandamus or other proceeding, compel the performance by the Recipient and any of its officers, agents, and employees of any duty under the law or of any obligation or covenant under this Agreement, including but not limited to the imposition and collection of rates for the services of the System sufficient to meet all requirements of this Agreement; and
- iii. take whatever action at law or in equity as may appear necessary or desirable to the State Water Board to collect the Payments then due or thereafter to become due, or to enforce performance of any obligation or covenant of the Recipient under this Agreement.

C.2.5 Termination.

Upon an Event of Default, the State Water Board may terminate this Agreement. Interest shall accrue on all amounts due at the highest legal rate of interest from the date that the State Water Board delivers notice of termination to the Recipient.

C.2.6 Damages for Breach of Tax-Exempt Status.

In the event that any breach of any of the provisions of this Agreement by the Recipient results in the loss of tax-exempt status for any bonds of the State or any subdivision or agency thereof, or if such breach results in an obligation on the part of the State or any subdivision or agency thereof to reimburse the federal government by reason of any arbitrage profits, the Recipient must immediately reimburse the State or any subdivision or agency thereof by or loss incurred by the State or any subdivision or agency thereof due to such breach.

C.2.7 Damages for Breach of Federal Conditions.

In the event that any breach of any of the provisions of this Agreement by the Recipient results in the failure of Project Funds to be used pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement, or if such breach results in an obligation on the part of the State or any subdivision or agency thereof to reimburse the federal government, the Recipient must immediately reimburse the State or any subdivision or agency thereof in an amount equal to any damages paid by or loss incurred by the State or any subdivision or agency thereof due to such breach.

C.2.8 Remedies and Limitations.

None of the remedies available to the State Water Board shall be exclusive of any other remedy, and each such remedy shall be cumulative and in addition to every other remedy given hereunder or now or hereafter existing at law or in equity. The State Water Board may exercise any remedy, now or hereafter existing, without exhausting and without regard to any other remedy.

Any claim of the Recipient is limited to the rights and remedies provided to the Recipient under this Agreement and is subject to the claims procedures provided to the Recipient under this Agreement.

C.2.9 Non-Waiver.

Nothing in this Agreement shall affect or impair the Recipient's Obligation to pay Payments as provided herein or shall affect or impair the right of the State Water Board to bring suit to enforce such payment. No delay or omission of the State Water Board in the exercise of any right arising upon an Event of Default shall impair any such right or be construed to be a waiver of any such Event of Default. The State Water Board may exercise from time to time and as often as shall be deemed expedient by the State Water Board, any remedy or right provided by law or pursuant to this Agreement.

C.2.10 Status Quo.

If any action to enforce any right or exercise any remedy shall be brought and either discontinued or determined adversely to the State Water Board, then the State Water Board shall be restored to its former position, rights and remedies as if no such action had been brought.

C.3 STANDARD CONDITIONS

C.3.1 Access, Inspection, and Public Records.

The Recipient must ensure that the State Water Board, the Governor of the State, the USEPA, the USEPA's Office of Inspector General, any member of Congress, or any authorized representative of the foregoing, will have safe and suitable access to the Project site at all reasonable times during Project construction and thereafter for the term of the Agreement. The Recipient acknowledges that, except for a subset of information regarding archaeological records, the Project records and locations are public records, including but not limited to all of the submissions accompanying the application, all of the

documents incorporated into this Agreement by reference, and all reports, reimbursement requests, and supporting documentation submitted hereunder.

C.3.2 Accounting and Auditing Standards; Financial Management Systems; Records Retention.

(a) The Recipient must maintain project accounts according to GAAP as issued by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB) or its successor. The Recipient must maintain GAAP-compliant project accounts, including GAAP requirements relating to the reporting of infrastructure assets.

(b) The Recipient must comply with federal standards for financial management systems. The Recipient agrees that, at a minimum, its fiscal control and accounting procedures will be sufficient to permit preparation of reports required by the federal government and tracking of Project funds to a level of expenditure adequate to establish that such funds have not been used in violation of federal or state law or the terms of this Agreement. To the extent applicable, the Recipient must comply with the provisions and requirements of the federal Single Audit Act (SAA) of 1984, 2 CFR part 200, subpart F, and 2 CFR section 200.302, and updates or revisions thereto, including but not limited to:

- Maintain an annual (Fiscal Year) accounting system and identify all expenditures of federal financial assistance;
- Conduct a SAA audit using an independent auditor in those Fiscal Years when expenditures of total federal financial assistance equal or exceed \$750,000, and submit the SAA audit to the Federal Audit Clearinghouse within the earlier of thirty (30) calendar days after receipt of the auditor's report(s) or nine (9) months of the end of the audit period;
- Notify the Division when a SAA audit has been conducted and submitted to the Federal Audit Clearinghouse;
- Notify and provide the Division with a copy of the SAA audit within thirty (30) days of completion of the audit;
- Inform the Division of findings and recommendations pertaining to federal financial assistance provided through the State Water Board contained in SAA audits conducted by the Recipient;
- Initiate corrective actions for audit reports with findings and recommendations that impact federal financial assistance provided through the State Water Board and notify the Division when corrective actions are complete.
- (c) Without limitation of the requirement to maintain Project accounts in accordance with GAAP, the Recipient must:
 - i. Establish an official file for the Project which adequately documents all significant actions relative to the Project;
 - ii. Establish separate accounts which will adequately and accurately depict all amounts received and expended on the Project, including all assistance funds received under this Agreement;
 - iii. Establish separate accounts which will adequately depict all income received which is attributable to the Project, specifically including any income attributable to assistance funds disbursed under this Agreement;
 - iv. Establish an accounting system which will accurately depict final total costs of the Project, including both direct and Indirect Costs;
 - v. Establish such accounts and maintain such records as may be necessary for the State to fulfill federal reporting requirements, including any and all reporting requirements under federal tax statutes or regulations; and
 - vi. If Force Account is used by the Recipient for any phase of the Project, other than for planning, design, and construction engineering and administration provided for by allowance, accounts will be established which reasonably

document all employee hours charged to the Project and the associated tasks performed by each employee.

(d) The Recipient must maintain separate books, records and other material relative to the Project. The Recipient must also retain such books, records, and other material for itself and for each contractor or subcontractor who performed or performs work on this project for a minimum of thirty-six (36) years after Completion of Construction. The Recipient must require that such books, records, and other material are subject at all reasonable times (at a minimum during normal business hours) to inspection, copying, and audit by the State Water Board, the California State Auditor, the Bureau of State Audits, the USEPA, the USEPA's Office of Inspector General, the Internal Revenue Service, the Governor, or any authorized representatives of the aforementioned. The Recipient must allow and must require its contractors to allow interviews during normal business hours of any employees who might reasonably have information related to such records. The Recipient agrees to include a similar duty regarding audit, interviews, and records retention in any contract or subcontract related to the performance of this Agreement. The provisions of this section survive the term of this Agreement.

C.3.3 Amendment.

No amendment or variation of the terms of this Agreement shall be valid unless made in writing and signed by both the Recipient and the Deputy Director or designee.

Requests for amendments must be in writing and directed to the contact listed in Section 4 and to the Division's Chief of Loans and Grants Administration Section.

C.3.4 Assignability.

This Agreement is not assignable by the Recipient, either in whole or in part, without the consent of the State Water Board in the form of a formal written amendment to this Agreement.

C.3.5 Audit.

(a) The Division may call for an audit of financial information relative to the Project if the Division determines that an audit is desirable to assure program integrity or if an audit becomes necessary because of state or federal requirements. If an audit is called for, the audit must be performed by a certified public accountant independent of the Recipient and at the cost of the Recipient. The audit must be in the form required by the Division.

(b) Audit disallowances must be returned to the State Water Board.

C.3.6 Bonding.

Where contractors are used, the Recipient must not authorize construction to begin until each contractor has furnished a performance bond in favor of the Recipient in the following amounts: faithful performance (100%) of contract value; labor and materials (100%) of contract value. This requirement shall not apply to any contract for less than \$25,000.00.

C.3.7 Competitive Bidding

Recipient must adhere to any applicable state law or local ordinance for competitive bidding and applicable labor laws.
C.3.8 Compliance with Applicable Laws, Rules, and Requirements.

The Recipient must, at all times, comply with and require its contractors and subcontractors to comply with all applicable federal and state laws, rules, guidelines, regulations, and requirements. Without limitation of the foregoing, to the extent applicable, the Recipient must:

(a) Comply with the provisions of the adopted environmental mitigation plan, if any, for the term of this Agreement;

(b) Comply with the Policy; and

(c) Comply with and require compliance with the state and federal requirements set forth elsewhere in this Agreement.

C.3.9 Computer Software.

The Recipient certifies that it has appropriate systems and controls in place to ensure that state funds will not be used in the performance of this Agreement for the acquisition, operation or maintenance of computer software in violation of copyright laws.

C.3.10 Conflict of Interest.

The Recipient certifies that its owners, officers, directors, agents, representatives, and employees are in compliance with applicable state and federal conflict of interest laws.

C.3.11 Continuous Use of Project; No Lease, Sale, Transfer of Ownership, or Disposal of Project.

The Recipient agrees that, except as provided in this Agreement, it will not abandon, substantially discontinue use of, lease, sell, transfer ownership of, or dispose of all or a significant part or portion of the Project during the Useful Life of the Project without prior written approval of the Division. Such approval may be conditioned as determined to be appropriate by the Division, including a condition requiring repayment of all disbursed Project Funds or all or any portion of all remaining funds covered by this Agreement together with accrued interest and any penalty assessments that may be due.

C.3.12 Data Management.

The Recipient will undertake appropriate data management activities so that Project data can be incorporated into statewide data systems.

C.3.13 Disputes.

(a) The Recipient may appeal a staff decision within 30 days to the Deputy Director of the Division or designee, for a final Division decision. The Recipient may appeal a final Division decision to the State Water Board within 30 days. The Office of the Chief Counsel of the State Water Board will prepare a summary of the dispute and make recommendations relative to its final resolution, which will be provided to the State Water Board's Executive Director and each State Water Board Member. Upon the motion of any State Water Board Member, the State Water Board will review and resolve the dispute in the manner determined by the State Water Board. Should the State Water Board determine not to review the final Division decision, this decision will represent a final agency action on the dispute.

(b) This clause does not preclude consideration of legal questions, provided that nothing herein shall be construed to make final the decision of the State Water Board, or any official or representative thereof, on any question of law.

(c) Recipient must continue with the responsibilities under this Agreement during any dispute.

(d) This section relating to disputes does not establish an exclusive procedure for resolving claims within the meaning of Government Code sections 930 and 930.4.

C.3.14 [Reserved].

C.3.15 Environmental Clearance.

(a) No work that is subject to CEQA or NEPA may proceed under this Agreement unless the State Water Board has provided environmental clearance. The State Water Board may require changes in the scope of work or additional mitigation as a condition to providing construction or implementation funding under this Agreement. Recipient shall not perform any work subject to CEQA and/or NEPA before the State Water Board completes its environmental review and specifies any changes in scope or additional mitigation that may be required. Proceeding with work subject to CEQA and/or NEPA without approval by the State Water Board shall constitute a breach of a material provision of this Agreement.

(b) If this Project includes modification of a river or stream channel, the Recipient must fully mitigate environmental impacts resulting from the modification. The Recipient must provide documentation that the environmental impacts resulting from such modification will be fully mitigated considering all of the impacts of the modification and any mitigation, environmental enhancement, and environmental benefit resulting from the Project, and whether, on balance, any environmental enhancement or benefit equals or exceeds any negative environmental impacts of the Project.

C.3.16 Governing Law.

This Agreement is governed by and shall be interpreted in accordance with the laws of the State of California.

C.3.17 Income Restrictions.

The Recipient agrees that any refunds, rebates, credits, or other amounts (including any interest thereon) accruing to or received by the Recipient under this Agreement must be paid by the Recipient to the State Water Board, to the extent that they are properly allocable to costs for which the Recipient has been reimbursed by the State Water Board under this Agreement.

C.3.18 Indemnification and State Reviews.

The parties agree that review or approval of Project plans and specifications by the State Water Board is for administrative purposes only, including conformity with application and eligibility criteria, and expressly not for the purposes of design defect review or construction feasibility, and does not relieve the Recipient of its responsibility to properly plan, design, construct, operate, and maintain the Project. To the extent permitted by law, the Recipient agrees to indemnify, defend, and hold harmless the State Water Board, the Bank, and any trustee, and their officers, employees, and agents for the Bonds, if any (collectively, "Indemnified Persons"), against any loss or liability arising out of any claim or action brought against any Indemnified Persons from and against any and all losses, claims, damages, liabilities, or expenses, of every conceivable kind, character, and nature whatsoever arising out of, resulting from, or in any way connected with (1) the System or the Project or the conditions, occupancy, use, possession, conduct, or management of, work done in or about, or the planning, design, acquisition, installation, or construction, of the System or the Project or any part thereof; (2) the carrying out of any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or any related document; (3) any violation related to the Project or the financing, of any applicable law, rule or regulation, any environmental law (including, without limitation,

the Federal Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act, the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, the California Hazardous Substance Account Act, the Federal Water Pollution Control Act, the Clean Air Act, the Toxic Substances Control Act, the Occupational Safety and Health Act, the Safe Drinking Water Act, the California Hazardous Waste Control Law, and California Water Code Section 13304, and any successors to said laws), rule or regulation or the release of any toxic substance on or near the System or the Project; or (4) any untrue statement or alleged untrue statement of any material fact or omission or alleged omission to state a material fact necessary to make the statements required to be stated therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading with respect to any information provided by the Recipient for use in any disclosure document utilized in connection with any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, except those arising from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of the Indemnified Persons. The Recipient must also provide for the defense and indemnification of the Indemnified Persons in any contractual provision extending indemnity to the Recipient in any contract let for the performance of any work under this Agreement, and must cause the Indemnified Persons to be included within the scope of any provision for the indemnification and defense of the Recipient in any contract or subcontract. To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Recipient agrees to pay and discharge any judgment or award entered or made against Indemnified Persons with respect to any such claim or action, and any settlement, compromise or other voluntary resolution. The provisions of this section survive the term of this Agreement.

C.3.19 Independent Actor.

The Recipient, and its agents and employees, if any, in the performance of this Agreement, shall act in an independent capacity and not as officers, employees, or agents of the State Water Board.

C.3.20 Integration.

This Agreement constitutes the complete and final agreement between the parties. No oral or written understanding or agreement not incorporated in this Agreement shall be binding on either party.

C.3.21 Leveraging Covenants.

(a) Notwithstanding any other provision hereof, the Recipient covenants and agrees that it will comply with the Tax Covenants set forth in Exhibit F of this Agreement.

- (a) The Recipient covenants to furnish such financial, operating and other data pertaining to the Recipient as may be requested by the State Water Board to: (i) enable the State Water Board to cause the issuance of Bonds and provide for security therefor; or (ii) enable any underwriter of Bonds issued for the benefit of the State Water Board to comply with Rule 15c2-12(b)(5).
- (b) The Recipient further covenants to provide the State Water Board with copies of all continuing disclosure documents or reports that are disclosed pursuant to (i) the Recipient's continuing disclosure undertaking or undertakings made in connection with any outstanding System Obligation, (ii) the terms of any outstanding System Obligation, or (iii) a voluntary disclosure of information related to an outstanding System Obligation. The Recipient must disclose such documents or reports to the State Water Board at the same time such documents or reports are submitted to any dissemination agent, trustee, nationally recognized municipal securities information repository, the Municipal Securities Rulemaking Board's Electronic Municipal Market Access (EMMA) website or other person or entity.

C.3.22 No Discrimination.

(a) The Recipient must comply with Government Code section 11135 and the implementing regulations (Cal. Code Regs, tit. 2, § 11140 et seq.), including, but not limited to, ensuring that no person is unlawfully

denied full and equal access to the benefits of, or unlawfully subjected to discrimination in the operation of, the Project or System on the basis of sex, race, color, religion, ancestry, national origin, ethnic group identification, age, mental disability, physical disability, medical condition, genetic information, marital status, or sexual orientation as such terms are defined under California law, for as long as the Recipient retains ownership or possession of the Project.

(b) If Project Funds are used to acquire or improve real property, the Recipient must include a covenant of nondiscrimination running with the land in the instrument effecting or recording the transfer of such real property.

(c) The Recipient must comply with the federal American with Disabilities Act of 1990 and implementing regulations as required by Government Code section 11135(b).

(d) The Recipient's obligations under this section shall survive the term of this Agreement.

(e) During the performance of this Agreement, Recipient and its contractors and subcontractors must not unlawfully discriminate, harass, or allow harassment against any employee or applicant for employment because of sex, race, color, ancestry, religious creed, national origin, sexual orientation, physical disability (including HIV and AIDS), mental disability, medical condition (cancer), age (over 40), marital status, denial of family care leave, or genetic information, gender, gender identity, gender expression, or military and veteran status.

(f) The Recipient, its contractors, and subcontractors must ensure that the evaluation and treatment of their employees and applicants for employment are free from such discrimination and harassment.

(g) The Recipient, its contractors, and subcontractors must comply with the provisions of the Fair Employment and Housing Act and the applicable regulations promulgated thereunder. (Gov. Code, §12990, subds. (a)-(f) et seq.;Cal. Code Regs., tit. 2, § 7285 et seq.) Such regulations are incorporated into this Agreement by reference and made a part hereof as if set forth in full.

(h) The Recipient, its contractors, and subcontractors must comply with all applicable federal civil rights regulations, including statutory and national policy requirements. (2 CFR § 200.300). This includes, to the greatest extent practicable and to the extent permitted by law, the requirement to respect and protect the freedom of persons and organizations to engage in political and religious speech. (Executive Order 13798).

(i) The Recipient, its contractors, and subcontractors must give written notice of their obligations under this clause to labor organizations with which they have a collective bargaining or other agreement.

(j) The Recipient must include the nondiscrimination and compliance provisions of this clause in all subcontracts to perform work under this Agreement.

C.3.23 No Third Party Rights.

The parties to this Agreement do not create rights in, or grant remedies to, any third party as a beneficiary of this Agreement, or of any duty, covenant, obligation, or undertaking established herein.

C.3.24 No Obligation of the State.

Any obligation of the State Water Board herein contained shall not be an obligation, debt, or liability of the State and any such obligation shall be payable solely out of the moneys encumbered pursuant to this Agreement.

C.3.25 Notice.

Upon the occurrence of any of the following events, the Recipient must provide notice as set forth below.

- (a) Within 24 hours of the following, the Recipient must notify the Division by phone at (916) 327-9978 and by email to <u>David.Houston@Waterboards.ca.gov</u>, <u>sandeep.kals@waterboards.ca.gov</u> and <u>CleanWaterSRF@waterboards.ca.gov</u> of:
 - i. The seizure of, or levy on, any Revenues securing this Agreement;
 - ii. Any discovery of any potential tribal cultural resource, archaeological or historical resource, or human remains in the Project area (also notify the Division's Senior Cultural Resources Officer, Lisa.Machado@waterboards.ca.gov or (916) 323-0626). Should a potential tribal cultural resource or archaeological or historical resource be discovered during construction or Project implementation, the Recipient must ensure that all work in the area of the find will cease until a gualified archaeologist has evaluated the situation and made recommendations regarding preservation of the resource, and the Division has determined what actions should be taken to protect and preserve the resource. The Recipient must implement appropriate actions as directed by the Division. If there are any applicable provisions of a mitigation, monitoring and reporting program adopted for the Project, the Recipient shall comply with such provisions. In the event of the discovery of human remains during construction of the Project, the Recipient shall cease construction and take other action required by any applicable laws, which may include but are not limited to Health and Safety Code, section 7050.5 and Public Resources Code, section 5097.98.
- (b) [Reserved.]
- (c) Within five (5) business days, the Recipient must notify the Division by phone at (916) 327-9978; by email to Lance.Reese@waterboards.ca.gov to <u>David.Houston@Waterboards.ca.gov</u>, <u>sandeep.kals@waterboards.ca.gov</u> and <u>CleanWaterSRF@waterboards.ca.gov</u>; and by mail to the contact address set forth in Section 4 of this Agreement of the occurrence of any of the following events:
 - i. Bankruptcy, insolvency, receivership or similar event of the Recipient, or actions taken in anticipation of any of the foregoing;
 - ii. Change of ownership of the Project or the System or change of management or service contracts, if any, for operation of the System;
 - iii. Loss, theft, damage, or impairment to Project, the Revenues or the System, if material;
 - iv. Failure to meet any debt service coverage test in Exhibit B of this Agreement;
 - v. Listed Events and Events of Default, except as otherwise set forth in this section;
 - vi. Failure to observe or perform any covenant or comply with any condition in this Agreement;
 - vii. An offer from a public entity to purchase the Project or the System or any portion thereof, or any of the real or personal property related to or necessary for the Project;
 - viii. A proceeding or action by a public entity to acquire the Project or the System by power of eminent domain;
 - ix. Incurrence of a System Obligation or other Material Obligation by the Recipient; or
 - x. A default, event of acceleration, termination event, modification of terms, or other similar event under the terms of a System Obligation or other Material Obligation of the Recipient, any of which reflect financial difficulties.

- (d) Within ten (10) business days, the Recipient must notify the Division by phone at (916) 327-9978, by email to <u>David.Houston@Waterboards.ca.gov</u>, <u>sandeep.kals@waterboards.ca.gov</u> and <u>CleanWaterSRF@waterboards.ca.gov</u>, and by mail to the contact address set forth in Section 4 of this Agreement of the following events:
 - i. Material defaults on Material Obligations, other than this Obligation;
 - ii. Unscheduled draws on material debt service reserves or credit enhancements, reflecting financial difficulties;
 - iii. Substitution of credit or liquidity providers, if any or their failure to perform, related to Parity Obligations;
 - iv. Any material litigation pending or threatened with respect to the Project or the Recipient's technical, managerial or financial capacity to operate the System or the Recipient's continued existence, or any judgment or court order relating to such litigation that has a significant effect on the Project or the System;
 - v. Circulation of a petition to repeal, reduce, or otherwise challenge the Recipient's rates for services of the System;
 - vi. Consideration of dissolution, or disincorporation, or any other event that could materially impair the Revenues;
 - vii. Adverse tax opinions, the issuance by the Internal Revenue Service or proposed or final determinations of taxability, Notices of Proposed Issue (IRS Form 5701-TEB) or other material notices of determinations with respect to the tax status of any tax-exempt bonds;
 - viii. Rating changes on outstanding System Obligations, if any;
 - ix. Issuance of additional Parity Obligations;
 - x. Enforcement actions by or brought on behalf of the State Water Board or Regional Water Board; or
 - xi. Any investigation other than routine or random audits by the District Attorney, California State Auditor, Bureau of State Audits, USEPA's Office of Inspector General, the Internal Revenue Service, Securities and Exchange Commission, a grand jury, or any other state or federal agency, relating to the Recipient's financial management, accounting procedures, or internal fiscal controls;
- (e) The Recipient must notify the Division promptly by phone at (916) 327-9978, by email to <u>David.Houston@Waterboards.ca.gov</u>, <u>sandeep.kals@waterboards.ca.gov</u> and <u>CleanWaterSRF@waterboards.ca.gov</u>, and by mail to the contact address set forth in Section 4 of this Agreement of any of the following events:
 - i. The discovery of a false statement of fact or representation made in this Agreement or in the application to the Division for this financial assistance, or in any certification, report, or request for reimbursement made pursuant to this Agreement, by the Recipient, its employees, agents, or contractors;
 - ii. Any substantial change in scope of the Project. The Recipient must undertake no substantial change in the scope of the Project until prompt written notice of the proposed change has been provided to the Division and the Division has given written approval for the change;
 - iii. Cessation of all major construction work on the Project where such cessation of work is expected to or does extend for a period of thirty (30) days or more;
 - iv. Any circumstance, combination of circumstances, or condition, which is expected to or does delay Completion of Construction for a period of ninety (90) days or more;
 - v. Discovery of any unexpected endangered or threatened species, as defined in the federal Endangered Species Act. Should a federally protected species be

unexpectedly encountered during construction of the Project, the Recipient agrees to promptly notify the Division. This notification is in addition to the Recipient's obligations under the federal Endangered Species Act;

- vi. Any Project monitoring, demonstration, or other implementation activities required in Exhibit A or Exhibit D of this Agreement, if any;
- vii. Any public or media event publicizing the accomplishments and/or results of this Agreement and provide the opportunity for attendance and participation by state and federal representatives with at least ten (10) working days' notice to the Division;
- viii. Any allegation of research misconduct involving research activities that are supported in whole or in part with USEPA funds under this Project, as required by Exhibit C.4.3(xxix);
- ix. Any events requiring notice to the Division pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement;
- x. Completion of Construction of the Project, and actual Project Completion;
- xi. The award of the prime construction contract for the Project;
- xii. Initiation of construction of the Project.

C.3.26 Operation and Maintenance; Insurance.

The Recipient agrees to sufficiently and properly staff, operate and maintain all portions of the System during the Useful Life of the Project in accordance with all applicable state and federal laws, rules, and regulations.

The Recipient will procure and maintain or cause to be maintained insurance on the System with responsible insurers, or as part of a reasonable system of self-insurance, in such amounts and against such risks (including damage to or destruction of the System) as are usually covered in connection with systems similar to the System. Such insurance may be maintained by a self-insurance plan so long as such plan provides for (i) the establishment by the Recipient of a separate segregated self-insurance fund, or self-insurance program established to accomplish similar purposes and acceptable to the State Water Board, funded in an amount determined (initially and on at least an annual basis) by Recipient (by the division or divisions experienced in the field of risk management) and (ii) the establishment and maintenance of a claims processing and risk management program.

In the event of any damage to or destruction of the System caused by the perils covered by such insurance, the net proceeds thereof shall be applied to the reconstruction, repair or replacement of the damaged or destroyed portion of the System. The Recipient must begin such reconstruction, repair or replacement as expeditiously as possible, and must pay out of such net proceeds all costs and expenses in connection with such reconstruction, repair or replacement so that the same must be completed and the System must be free and clear of all claims and liens. If such net proceeds are insufficient to reconstruct, repair, or restore the System to the extent necessary to enable the Recipient to pay all remaining unpaid principal portions of the Payments, if any, in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, the Recipient must provide additional funds to restore or replace the damaged portions of the System.

Recipient agrees that for any policy of insurance concerning or covering the construction of the Project, it will cause, and will require its contractors to cause, a certificate of insurance to be issued showing the State Water Board, its officers, agents, employees, and servants as additional insured; and must provide the Division with a copy of all such certificates prior to the commencement of construction of the Project.

C.3.27 Permits, Subcontracting, and Remedies.

Recipient must procure all permits, licenses and other authorizations necessary to accomplish the work contemplated in this Agreement, pay all charges and fees, and give all notices necessary and incidental to the due and lawful prosecution of the work. Signed copies of any such permits or licenses must be submitted to the Division before any construction begins.

The Recipient must not contract or allow subcontracting with excluded parties. The Recipient must not contract with any party who is debarred or suspended or otherwise excluded from or ineligible for participation in any work overseen, directed, funded, or administered by the State Water Board program for which this funding is authorized. For any work related to this Agreement, the Recipient must not contract with any individual or organization on the State Water Board's List of Disqualified Businesses and Persons that is identified as debarred or suspended or otherwise excluded from or ineligible for participation in any work overseen, directed, funded, or administered by the State Water Board program for which funding under this Agreement is authorized. The State Water Board's List of Disqualified Businesses and Persons is located at

http://www.waterboards.ca.gov/water_issues/programs/enforcement/fwa/dbp.shtml

C.3.28 Professionals.

The Recipient agrees that only licensed professionals will be used to perform services under this Agreement where such services are called for. All technical reports required pursuant to this Agreement that involve planning, investigation, evaluation, design, or other work requiring interpretation and proper application of engineering, architectural, or geologic sciences, shall be prepared by or under the direction of persons registered to practice in California pursuant to Business and Professions Code, sections 5536.1, 6735, 7835, and 7835.1. To demonstrate compliance with California Code of Regulations, title 16, sections 415 and 3065, all technical reports must contain a statement of the qualifications of the responsible registered professional(s). As required by these laws, completed technical reports must bear the signature(s) and seal(s) of the registered professional(s) in a manner such that all work can be clearly attributed to the professional responsible for the work.

C.3.29 Prevailing Wages.

The Recipient agrees to be bound by all applicable provisions of State Labor Code regarding prevailing wages. The Recipient must monitor all agreements subject to reimbursement from this Agreement to ensure that the prevailing wage provisions of the State Labor Code are being met.

In addition, the Recipient agrees to comply with the Davis-Bacon provisions incorporated by reference in Section 3 of this Agreement.

C.3.30 Public Funding.

This Project is publicly funded. Any service provider or contractor with which the Recipient contracts must not have any role or relationship with the Recipient, that, in effect, substantially limits the Recipient's ability to exercise its rights, including cancellation rights, under the contract, based on all the facts and circumstances.

C.3.31 Recipient's Responsibility for Work.

The Recipient shall be responsible for all work and for persons or entities engaged in work performed pursuant to this Agreement, including, but not limited to, contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, and providers of services. The Recipient shall be responsible for responding to any and all disputes arising

out of its contracts for work on the Project. The State Water Board will not mediate disputes between the Recipient and any other entity concerning responsibility for performance of work.

C.3.32 Related Litigation.

Under no circumstances may the Recipient use funds from any reimbursement under this Agreement to pay costs associated with any litigation the Recipient pursues against the State Water Board or any Regional Water Quality Control Board. Regardless of the outcome of any such litigation, and notwithstanding any conflicting language in this Agreement, the Recipient agrees to repay all of the disbursed funds plus interest in the event that Recipient does not complete the project.

C.3.33 Rights in Data.

The Recipient agrees that all data, plans, drawings, specifications, reports, computer programs, operating manuals, notes, and other written or graphic work produced in the performance of this Agreement are subject to the rights of the State as set forth in this section. The State shall have the right to reproduce, publish, and use all such work, or any part thereof, in any manner and for any purposes whatsoever and to authorize others to do so. If any such work is copyrightable, the Recipient may copyright the same, except that, as to any work which is copyrighted by the Recipient, the State reserves a royalty-free, nonexclusive, and irrevocable license to reproduce, publish, and use such work, or any part thereof, and to authorize others to do so, and to receive electronic copies from the Recipient upon request.

C.3.34 State Water Board Action; Costs and Attorney Fees.

Any remedy provided in this Agreement is in addition to and not in derogation of any other legal or equitable remedy available to the State Water Board as a result of breach of this Agreement by the Recipient, whether such breach occurs before or after completion of the Project, and exercise of any remedy provided by this Agreement by the State Water Board shall not preclude the State Water Board from pursuing any legal remedy or right which would otherwise be available. In the event of litigation between the parties hereto arising from this Agreement, it is agreed that each party shall bear its own costs and attorney fees.

C.3.35 Timeliness.

Time is of the essence in this Agreement.

C.3.36 Unenforceable Provision.

In the event that any provision of this Agreement is unenforceable or held to be unenforceable, then the parties agree that all other provisions of this Agreement have force and effect and shall not be affected thereby.

C.3.37 Venue.

Any action arising out of this Agreement shall be filed and maintained in the Superior Court in and for the County of Sacramento, California.

C.3.38 Waiver and Rights of the State Water Board.

Any waiver of rights by the State Water Board with respect to a default or other matter arising under this Agreement at any time shall not be considered a waiver of rights with respect to any other default or matter. Any rights and remedies of the State Water Board provided for in this Agreement are in addition to any other rights and remedies provided by law.

C.4 MISCELLANEOUS STATE AND FEDERAL REQUIREMENTS

C.4.1 [Reserved.]

C.4.2 State Cross-Cutters.

Recipient represents that, as applicable, it complies and covenants to maintain compliance with the following with respect to all Project Costs for the term of this Agreement:

- i. The California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA), as set forth in Public Resources Code 21000 et seq. and in the CEQA Guidelines at Title 14, Division 6, Chapter 3, Section 15000 et seq.
- ii. Water Conservation requirements, including regulations in Division 3 of Title 23 of the California Code of Regulations.
- iii. Monthly Water Diversion Reporting requirements, including requirements set forth in Water Code section 5103.
- iv. Public Works Contractor Registration with Department of Industrial Relations requirements, including requirements set forth in Sections 1725.5 and 1771.1 of the Labor Code.
- v. Volumetric Pricing & Water Meters requirements, including the requirements of Water Code sections 526 and 527.
- vi. Urban Water Management Plan requirements, including the Urban Water Management Planning Act (Water Code, § 10610 et seq.).
- vii. Urban Water Demand Management requirements, including the requirements of Section 10608.56 of the Water Code.
- viii. Delta Plan Consistency Findings requirements, including the requirements of Water Code section 85225 and California Code of Regulations, title 23, section 5002.
- ix. Agricultural Water Management Plan Consistency requirements, including the requirements of Water Code section 10852.
- x. Charter City Project Labor Requirements, including the requirements of Labor Code section 1782 and Public Contract Code section 2503.
- xi. The Recipient agrees that it will, at all times, comply with and require its contractors and subcontractors to comply with directives or orders issued pursuant to Division 7 of the Water Code.
- xii. Regulations in Division 4 of Title 22 of the California Code of Regulations, including but not limited to California Waterworks Standards in Chapter 16, and Lead and Copper regulations in Chapter 17.5.

C.4.3 Federal Requirements and Cross-Cutters for SRF Funding.

The Recipient acknowledges, warrants compliance with, and covenants to continuing compliance with the following federal terms and conditions with respect to all Project Costs for the term of this Agreement and for the Useful Life of the Project:

- i. Unless the Recipient has obtained a waiver from USEPA on file with the State Water Board or unless this Project is not a project for the construction, alteration, maintenance or repair of a public water system or treatment work, the Recipient shall not purchase "iron and steel products" produced outside of the United States on this Project. Unless the Recipient has obtained a waiver from USEPA on file with the State Water Board or unless this Project is not a project for the construction, alteration, maintenance or repair of a public water system or treatment work, the Recipient hereby certifies that all "iron and steel products" used in the Project were or will be produced in the United States. For purposes of this section, the term "iron and steel products" means the following products made primarily of iron or steel: lined or unlined pipes and fittings, manhole covers and other municipal castings, hydrants, tanks, flanges, pipe clamps and restraints, valves, structural steel, reinforced precast concrete, and construction materials. "Steel" means an alloy that includes at least 50 percent iron, between .02 and 2 percent carbon, and may include other elements.
- ii. [Reserved.]
- iii. The Recipient acknowledges that funds received under this Agreement are subject to the Build America Buy America (BABA) requirements of Public Law 117-58 (the Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act, also known as the Bipartisan Infrastructure Law (BIL), signed into law on November 15, 2021), which are in addition to "iron and steel products" requirements described in section C.4.3 (i) above. Specifically, unless (1) the Recipient has requested and obtained a waiver from USEPA on file with the State Water Board pertaining to the Project or the Project is otherwise covered by a general applicability waiver, as confirmed in writing by the State Water Board; or (2) the State Water Board and, to the extent the Project is co-funded by any other agency using federal funds subject to BABA requirements, each such agency, has advised the Recipient in writing that the BABA requirements are not applicable to the Project, the Recipient shall ensure and certifies that, as these terms are defined within and made applicable by Public Law 117-58:

(a) all iron and steel used in the Project are produced in the United States;

(b) the manufactured products used in the Project are produced in the United States; and (c) the construction materials used in the Project are produced in the United States.

The Recipient must comply and require its contractors and subcontractors to comply with all applicable BABA requirements and reporting and must inform the State Water Board immediately of any information regarding a violation of the foregoing.

- iv. The Recipient must include in full the Wage Rate Requirements (Davis-Bacon) language incorporated by reference in Section 3 of this Agreement in all construction contracts and subcontracts.
- v. The Recipient must comply with the signage requirements set forth in Exhibit A.
- vi. The Recipient shall notify the State Water Board and the USEPA contact of public or media events publicizing the accomplishment of significant events related to this Project and provide the opportunity for attendance and participation by federal representatives with at least ten (10) working days' notice.

- vii. The Recipient shall comply with applicable USEPA general terms and conditions found at https://www.epa.gov/grants/epa-general-terms-and-conditions-effective-october-1-2022-or-later.
- viii. No Recipient may receive funding under this Agreement unless it has provided its Unique Entity Identifier, assigned by the System for Award Management, to the State Water Board.
- ix. [Reserved.]
- x. The Recipient represents and warrants that it and its principals are not excluded or disqualified from participating in this transaction as such terms are defined in Parts 180 and 1532 of Title 2 of the Code of Federal Regulations (2 CFR). If the Recipient is excluded after execution of this Agreement, the Recipient shall notify the Division within ten (10) days and shall inform the Division of the Recipient's exclusion in any request for amendment of this Agreement. The Recipient shall comply with Subpart C of Part 180 of 2 CFR, as supplemented by Subpart C of Part 1532 of 2 CFR. Such compliance is a condition precedent to the State Water Board's performance of its obligations under this Agreement. When entering into a covered transaction as defined in Parts 180 and 1532 of 2 CFR, the Recipient shall require the other party to the covered transaction to comply with Subpart C of Part 180 of 2 CFR, as supplemented by Subpart C of Part 1532 of 2 CFR.
- xi. To the extent applicable, the Recipient shall disclose to the State Water Board any potential conflict of interest consistent with USEPA's Final Financial Assistance Conflict of Interest Policy at https://www.epa.gov/grants/epas-final-financial-assistance-conflict-interest-policy. A conflict of interest may result in disallowance of costs.
- xii. USEPA and the State Water Board have the right to reproduce, publish, use and authorize others to reproduce, publish and use copyrighted works or other data developed under this assistance agreement.
- xiii. Where an invention is made with Project Funds, USEPA and the State Water Board retain the right to a worldwide, nonexclusive, nontransferable, irrevocable, paid-up license to practice the invention owned by the Recipient. The Recipient must utilize the Interagency Edison extramural invention reporting system at http://iEdison.gov and shall notify the Division when an invention report, patent report, or utilization report is filed.
- xiv. The Recipient agrees that any reports, documents, publications or other materials developed for public distribution supported by this Agreement shall contain the Disclosure statement set forth in Exhibit A.
- xv. The Recipient acknowledges that it is encouraged to follow guidelines established under Section 508 of the Rehabilitation Act, codified at 36 CFR Part 1194, with respect to enabling individuals with disabilities to participate in its programs supported by this Project.
- xvi. The Recipient, its employees, contractors and subcontractors and their employees warrants that it will not engage in severe forms of trafficking in persons, procure a commercial sex act during the term of this Agreement, or use forced labor in the performance of this Agreement. The Recipient must include this provision in its contracts and subcontracts under this Agreement. The Recipient must inform the State Water Board immediately of any information regarding a violation of the foregoing. The Recipient understands that failure to comply with this provision may subject the State Water Board to loss of federal funds. The Recipient agrees to compensate the State Water Board for any such funds lost due to its failure to comply with this condition, or the failure of its contractors or subcontractors to comply with this condition. The State Water Board may

unilaterally terminate this Agreement if the Recipient that is a private entity is determined to have violated the foregoing.

- xvii. The Recipient certifies to the best of its knowledge and belief that:
 - a. No federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the Recipient, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any federal contract, the making of any federal grant, the making of any federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.
 - b. If any funds other than federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress in connection with this Agreement, the Recipient shall complete and submit Standard Form-LLL, "Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying," in accordance with its instructions, and notify the State Water Board.

The Recipient shall require this certification from all parties to any contract or agreement that the Recipient enters into and under which the Recipient incurs costs for which it seeks reimbursements under this Agreement.

- xviii. The Recipient must comply with the following federal non-discrimination requirements:
 - a. Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, which prohibits discrimination based on race, color, and national origin, including limited English proficiency (LEP).
 - b. Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, which prohibits discrimination against persons with disabilities.
 - c. The Age Discrimination Act of 1975, which prohibits age discrimination.
 - d. Section 13 of the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972, which prohibits discrimination on the basis of sex.
 - e. 40 CFR Part 7, as it relates to the foregoing.
- xix. If the Project relates to construction of a publicly owned treatment works, where the Recipient contracts for program management, construction management, feasibility studies, preliminary engineering, design, engineering, surveying, mapping, or architectural related services, the Recipient shall ensure that any such contract is negotiated in the same manner as a contract for architectural and engineering services is negotiated under chapter 11 of title 40, United States Code, or an equivalent State qualifications-based requirement as determined by the State Water Board.
- xx. If the Project relates to construction of a publicly owned treatment works, the Recipient certifies that it has developed and is implementing a fiscal sustainability plan for the Project, except as set forth in Exhibit D, that includes an inventory of critical assets that are a part of the Project, an evaluation of the condition and performance of inventoried assets or asset groupings, a certification that the Recipient has evaluated and will be implementing water and energy conservation efforts as part of the plan, and a plan for maintaining, repairing, and, as necessary, replacing the Project and a plan for funding such activities.
- xxi. Executive Order No. 11246. The Recipient shall include in its contracts and subcontracts related to the Project the following provisions:

"During the performance of this contract, the contractor agrees as follows:"(a) The contractor will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, creed, color, or national origin. The contractor will take affirmative action to ensure that applicants are employed, and that employees are treated during employment, without regard to their race, creed, color, or national origin. Such action shall include, but not be limited to the following: employment, upgrading, demotion, or transfer; recruitment or recruitment advertising; layoff or termination; rates of pay or other forms of compensation; and selection for training, including apprenticeship. The contractor agrees to post in conspicuous places, available to employees and applicants for employment, notices to be provided by the contracting officer setting forth the provisions of this nondiscrimination clause.

"(b) The contractor will, in all solicitations or advertisements for employees placed by or on behalf of the contractor, state that all qualified applicants will receive consideration for employment without regard to race, creed, color, or national origin.

"(c) The contractor will send to each labor union or representative of workers with which he has a collective bargaining agreement or other contract or understanding, a notice, to be provided by the agency contracting officer, advising the labor union or workers' representative of the contractor's commitments under Section 202 of Executive Order No. 11246 of September 24, 1965, and shall post copies of the notice in conspicuous places available to employees and applicants for employment.

"(d) The contractor will comply with all provisions of Executive Order No. 11246 of Sept. 24, 1965, and of the rules, regulations, and relevant orders of the Secretary of Labor.

"(e) The contractor will furnish all information and reports required by Executive Order No. 11246 of September 24, 1965, and by the rules, regulations, and orders of the Secretary of Labor, or pursuant thereto, and will permit access to his books, records, and accounts by the contracting agency and the Secretary of Labor for purposes of investigation to ascertain compliance with such rules, regulations, and orders.

"(f) In the event of the contractor's noncompliance with the nondiscrimination clauses of this contract or with any of such rules, regulations, or orders, this contract may be cancelled, terminated or suspended in whole or in part and the contractor may be declared ineligible for further Government contracts in accordance with procedures authorized in Executive Order No. 11246 of Sept 24, 1965, and such other sanctions may be imposed and remedies invoked as provided in Executive Order No. 11246 of September 24, 1965, or by rule, regulation, or order of the Secretary of Labor, or as otherwise provided by law.

"(g) The contractor will include the provisions of Paragraphs (1) through (7) in every subcontract or purchase order unless exempted by rules, regulations, or orders of the Secretary of Labor issued pursuant to Section 204 of Executive Order No. 11246 of Sept. 24, 1965, so that such provisions will be binding upon each subcontractor or vendor. The contractor will take such action with respect to any subcontract or purchase order as the contracting agency may direct as a means of enforcing such provisions including sanctions for noncompliance: Provided, however, That in the event the contractor becomes involved in, or is threatened with, litigation with a subcontractor or vendor as a result of such direction by the contracting agency, the contractor may request the United States to enter into such litigation to protect the interests of the United States."

- xxii. The Recipient agrees to comply with the requirements of USEPA's Program for Utilization of Small, Minority and Women's Business Enterprises.
- xxiii. Procurement Prohibitions under Section 306 of the Clean Air Act and Section 508 of the Clean Water Act, including Executive Order 11738, Administration of the Clean Air Act and the Federal

Water Pollution Control Act with Respect to Federal Contracts, Grants, or Loans; 42 USC § 7606; 33 USC § 1368. Except where the purpose of this Agreement is to remedy the cause of the violation, the Recipient may not procure goods, services, or materials from suppliers excluded under the federal System for Award Management: sam.gov

- xxiv. Uniform Relocation and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act, Pub. L. 91-646, as amended; 42 USC §§4601-4655. The Recipient must comply with the Act's implementing regulations at 49 CFR 24.101 through 24.105.
- xxv. The Recipient agrees that if its network or information system is connected to USEPA networks to transfer data using systems other than the Environmental Information Exchange Network or USEPA's Central Data Exchange, it will ensure that any connections are secure.
- xxvi. All geospatial data created pursuant to this Agreement that is submitted to the State Water Board for use by USEPA or that is submitted directly to USEPA must be consistent with Federal Geographic Data Committee endorsed standards. Information on these standards may be found at <u>www.fgdc.gov</u>.
- xxvii. If the Recipient is a water system that serves 500 or fewer persons, the Recipient represents that it has considered publicly-owned wells as an alternative drinking water supply.
- xxviii. The Recipient represents that it is not a corporation that has any unpaid Federal tax liability that has been assessed, for which all judicial and administrative remedies have been exhausted or have lapsed, and that is not being paid in a timely manner pursuant to an agreement with the authority responsible for collecting the tax liability; and it is not a corporation that was convicted of a felony criminal violation under a Federal law within the preceding 24 months.
- xxix. The Recipient agrees to immediately notify the Project Manager in writing about any allegation of research misconduct involving research activities that are supported in whole or in part with USEPA funds under this Project, including fabrication, falsification, or plagiarism in proposing, performing, or reviewing research, or in reporting research results, or ordering, advising, or suggesting that subordinates engage in research misconduct.
- xxx. The Recipient agrees to comply with, and require all contractors and subcontractors to comply with, USEPA's Scientific Integrity Policy, available at https://www.epa.gov/osa/policy-epa-scientific-integrity, when conducting, supervising, and communicating science and when using or applying the results of science. For purposes of this condition scientific activities include, but are not limited to, computer modelling, economic analysis, field sampling, laboratory experimentation, demonstrating new technology, statistical analysis, and writing a review article on a scientific issue.

The Recipient shall not suppress, alter, or otherwise impede the timely release of scientific findings or conclusions; intimidate or coerce scientists to alter scientific data, findings, or professional opinions or exert non-scientific influence on scientific advisory boards; knowingly misrepresent, exaggerate, or downplay areas of scientific uncertainty; or otherwise violate the USEPA's Scientific Integrity Policy. The Recipient must refrain from acts of research misconduct, including publication or reporting, as described in USEPA's Policy and Procedures for Addressing Research Misconduct, Section 9.C, and must ensure scientific findings are generated and disseminated in a timely and transparent manner, including scientific research performed by contractors and subcontractors.

xxxi. The Recipient agrees to comply with the Animal Welfare Act of 1966 (7 USC 2131-2156). Recipient also agrees to abide by the "U.S. Government Principles for the Utilization and Care of Vertebrate Animals used in Testing, Research, and Training," available at http://grants.nih.gov/grants/olaw/references/phspol.htm#USGovPrinciples.

- xxxii. The Recipient certifies that no Project Funds will be used on:
 - Video surveillance or telecommunications equipment produced by Huawei Technologies Company or ZTE Corporation (or any subsidiary or affiliate of such entities), telecommunications equipment produced by Hytera Communications Corporation, Hangzhou Hikvision Digital Technology Company, or Dahua Technology Company (or any subsidiary or affiliate of such entities);
 - b. Telecommunications or video surveillance services produced by such entities;
 - c. Telecommunications or video surveillance equipment or services produced or provided by an entity that the Secretary of Defense, in consultation with the Director of the National Intelligence or the Director of the Federal Bureau of Investigation, reasonably believes to be an entity owned or controlled by, or otherwise connected to, the government of a covered foreign country; or
 - d. Other telecommunications or video surveillance services or equipment in violation of <u>2</u> <u>CFR 200.216</u>.
- xxxiii. [Reserved.]
- xxxiv. The Recipient agrees to comply with all federal environmental cross-cutters, including the following:
 - a. Archeological and Historic Preservation Act (16 U.S.C. § 469; 54 U.S.C. §§ 312501-312508)
 - b. Clean Air Act Conformity (42 U.S.C. § 7401)
 - c. Coastal Barriers Resources Act (16 U.S.C. § 3501 et seq.)
 - d. Coastal Zone Management Act (16 U.S.C. § 1451 et seq.)
 - e. Endangered Species Act (16 U.S.C. § 1531 et seq.)
 - f. Farmland Protection Policy Act (7 U.S.C. § 4201 et seq.)
 - g. Floodplain Management [Executive Order 11988 (1997), as amended by Executive Order No. 13690 (2015)]
 - h. Magnuson-Stevens Fishery Conservation and Management Act (16 U.S.C. § 1801 et seq.)
 - i. National Historic Preservation Act (54 U.S.C. §§ 300101 et seq.)
 - j. Sole Source Aquifer, section 1424(e) of Safe Drinking Water Act, 42 U.S.C. 300h-3(e)
 - k. Wetlands Protection Executive Order No. 11990 (1977), as amended by Executive Order no. 12608 (1997)
 - I. Wild and Scenic Rivers Act (16 U.S.C. § 1271 et seq.)

EXHIBIT D – SPECIAL CONDITIONS

- 1. In accordance with the Recipient's current practice of providing guarterly financial updates to the Recipient's governing body, not more frequently than guarterly during each Fiscal Year in which the Obligation is outstanding, the Recipient shall determine whether Net Revenues for the then current Fiscal Year (calculated on a current Fiscal Year basis and excluding any transfers from reserve funds, rate stabilization funds, or retained Revenues from any prior Fiscal Years; and calculated in accordance with the method of calculation set forth in the Indenture) are anticipated to fall below 1.1 times debt service for such Fiscal Year, and in such event, shall notify the Division within 30 days of such determination. Notwithstanding the foregoing, such determination shall not constitute a violation by the Recipient of a material provision of this Agreement provided the Recipient has sufficient Revenues to pay all Operations and Maintenance Costs and avoid any payment-related default under this Obligation and all Parity Obligations in the current Fiscal Year. Within 60 days after providing such notice, the Recipient shall prepare a document detailing the Recipient's anticipated Revenues. Operations and Maintenance Costs, and debt service requirements for the next three years, and demonstrating its abilities to make all debt service payments and pay all Operations and Maintenance Costs. The Recipient shall also detail any corrective actions the Recipient intends to undertake to ensure fiscal sustainability, including if necessary, raising rates and charges. This document must be satisfactory to the Division.
- 2. No Reserve Fund: There is no reserve fund required as security for the Obligation.
- 3. Other Material Obligations include: The Recipient has no outstanding Material Obligations, other than System Obligations.
- 4. For the purpose of the definitions of "Annual Debt Service," "Maximum Annual Debt Service," and "Parity Obligation," capitalized terms that are not otherwise defined in Section 5 of this Agreement have the following meaning (capitalized terms in Sections 4 and 5 of this Exhibit D that are not defined in Section 5 of this Agreement or in this Exhibit D have the meaning prescribed to them in the Indenture):
 - a. "Accreted Value" means, with respect to any Capital Appreciation Bond, the principal amount thereof plus the interest accrued thereon from its date, compounded at the approximate interest rate thereof on each date specified in the Supplemental Indenture pursuant to which such Capital Appreciation Bonds are issued. The Accreted Value on any such date of compounding will be the amount set forth in the Accreted Value Table and, with respect to any date other than a date on which compounding occurs, will be determined by straight-line interpolation (based on a year consisting of 12 30-day months), as calculated by the Trustee. The calculation of Accreted Value by the Trustee will be binding and conclusive as to the Accreted Value of Capital Appreciation Bonds.
 - b. "Balloon Indebtedness" means a Series of Commission Bonds 25% or more of the principal of which matures on the same date and is not required by the documents governing such Commission Bonds to be amortized by payment or redemption prior to such date. For purposes of this definition, an optional or mandatory tender of Commission Bonds for purchase as described within the definition of Tender Indebtedness will not be treated as a maturity.
 - c. "Build America Bonds" means any bonds or other obligations issued as Build America Bonds under Section 54AA of the Code, or under any other provision of the Code that creates a substantially similar direct-pay subsidy program.
 - d. "Capital Appreciation Bonds" means all or any portion of a Series of Commission Bonds designated as Capital Appreciation Bonds and on which interest is compounded and paid either at maturity or on prior redemption.

- e. "Commission" means the Public Utilities Commission of the City, and all commissions, agencies or public bodies hereafter created which succeed to or take over the powers and duties of the Commission with respect to the Enterprise.
- f. "Commission Bonds" mean Clean Water Revenue Bonds authorized by, and at any time Outstanding under, the Indenture and any supplement thereto, including any additional Commission Bonds authorized by, and at any time Outstanding under the Indenture and any supplement thereto, and for the purposes of Sections 5.01(c), 6.13, 7.01 and 7.02 of the Indenture, the term "Commission Bonds" includes Parity Loans.
- g "Defeasance Obligations" means:
 - (a) Cash;
 - (b) Federal Securities;

(c) The interest component of Resolution Funding Corporation strips which have been stripped by request to the Federal Reserve Bank of New York in book entry form;

(d) Pre-refunded municipal bonds rated "Aaa" by Moody's and "AAA" by S&P, provided that, if the issue is rated only by S&P (i.e., there is no Moody's rating), then the pre-refunded municipal bonds must have been pre-refunded with cash, direct U.S. or U.S. guaranteed obligations, or AAA rated pre-refunded municipals; and

(e) Bonds, debentures, notes or other evidence of indebtedness issued or guaranteed by any of the following federal agencies and provided such obligations are backed by the full faith and credit of the United States of America (stripped securities are only permitted if they have been stripped by the agency itself): (i) direct obligations or fully guaranteed certificates of beneficial ownership of the U.S. Export-Import Bank; (ii) certificates of beneficial ownership of the Farmers Home Administration; (iii) participation certificates of the General Services Administration; (iv) Federal Financing Bank bonds and debentures; (v) guaranteed Title XI financings of the U.S. Maritime Administration; and (vi) project notes, local authority bonds, new communities debentures and U.S. public housing notes and bonds of the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development.

- h. "Excluded Principal" means each payment of principal of Commission Bonds with a remaining term, on the date of calculation, of not greater than 60 months and which the Commission specifies in a Certificate of the Commission and filed with the Trustee that the Commission intends to pay from the proceeds of Commission Bonds or Parity Loans, other bonds, notes or other obligations of the Commission or moneys other than Net Revenues. No such determination shall affect the security for the Commission Bonds, Senior State Loans or Parity Loans or the obligation of the Commission to pay the Commission Bonds, Senior State Loans or State Loans and Parity Loans from Net Revenues.
- i. "Minimum Sinking Fund Account Payments" means the aggregate amounts required by the Indenture and any subsequent Supplemental Indenture to be deposited in Sinking Fund Accounts for the payment of Term Bonds.
- j. "Outstanding," when used as of any particular time with reference to Commission Bonds, means (subject to the provisions of the Indenture) all Commission Bonds theretofore executed, issued and delivered by the Commission under the Indenture except --

(a) Commission Bonds theretofore cancelled by the Trustee or surrendered to the Trustee for cancellation;

(b) Commission Bonds for the payment or redemption of which funds or securities in the necessary amount (as set forth in the Indenture) have theretofore been deposited with a fiduciary (whether upon or prior to the maturity or redemption date of such Commission Bonds), provided that, if such Commission Bonds are to be redeemed prior to the maturity thereof, notice of such redemption is given as in provided in the Indenture, or provision satisfactory to the Trustee is made for the giving of such notice; and (c) Commission Bonds in lieu of or in substitution for which other Commission Bonds have been executed, issued and delivered by the Commission pursuant to the Indenture.

For purposes of this definition and within the meaning of the Indenture, any Commission Bonds, the principal of or interest on which has been paid by a Credit Provider, shall not be deemed paid by or on behalf of the Commission, shall not be defeased and shall remain Outstanding under this Indenture until the Credit Provider has been paid or reimbursed for such payment by the Commission.

- k. "Parity Loans" means those loan agreements entered into between the Commission and the State of California (or any board, department or agency thereof) or the federal government (or any board, department or agency thereof) to finance additions, betterments, extensions, repairs, renewals or replacements to the Enterprise, which are entered into after the issuance of the 2003 Refunding Series A Bonds and which, by their terms, are secured by a pledge and lien on Net Revenues on a parity basis with debt service on the Commission Bonds. Parity Loans may be evidenced by or secured by Commission Bonds.
- I. "Payment Date" means any date on which payment of the principal of or interest on the Commission Bonds is due, or on which any Term Bonds are required to be redeemed from any Minimum Sinking Fund Account Payments.
- m. "Qualified Financial Advisor" means a person or a firm selected by the Commission who or which engages in the business of advising the management of public agencies similar to the Commission concerning the issuance of debt.
- n. "Refundable Credits" means, (a) with respect to a Series of Commission Bonds issued as Build America Bonds under Section 54AA of the Code, the amounts which are payable by the Federal government under Section 6431 of the Code, which the Commission has elected to receive under Section 54AA(g)(1) of the Code, and (b) with respect to a Series of Commission Bonds issued as Build America Bonds under any other provision of the Code that creates a substantially similar direct-pay subsidy program, the amounts which are payable by the Federal government under the applicable provisions of the Code which the Commission has elected to receive under the applicable provisions of the Code.
- o. "SIFMA" means, as of any date, the most recent rate determined on the basis of the seven-day high grade market index of tax-exempt variable rate demand obligations, as calculated and published by Bloomberg and made available by the Securities Industry and Financial Markets Association on its SIFMA Municipal Swap Index, or if the SIFMA Municipal Swap Index is no longer published or reported, the rate per annum published or reported on the S&P Municipal Bond 7 Day High Grade Rate Index, or if neither the SIFMA Municipal Swap Index nor the S&P Municipal Bond 7 Day High Grade Rate Index is published, a per annum rate equal to 60% of the yield of the three-month U.S. Treasury bill as reported as of the end of each trading day.
- p. "Supplemental Indenture" means any indenture amendatory of or supplemental to the Indenture that complies with the provisions of the Indenture for amendments and supplements, and includes any amended and restated indenture that complies with the provisions of the Indenture for amendments and supplements.
- q. "Trustee" means U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association, as successor in interest to U.S. Bank National Association, acting as an independent trustee with the duties and powers provided in the Indenture, its successors and assigns, and any other corporation or association which may at any time be substituted in its place, as provided in the Indenture.
- r. "Variable Rate Indebtedness" means any portion of indebtedness, the interest rate on which is not fixed at the time such indebtedness is incurred, and has not at some subsequent date been fixed for the entire term of the indebtedness.

5. Sections 3.05-3.08 of the Indenture have the following meaning (for the purposes of this provision, the term "Bond" has the meaning set forth in in the Indenture, instead of the meaning prescribed to in in Section 5 of the Agreement):

SECTION 3.05. <u>Issuance of Additional Bonds</u>. In addition to the 2003 Refunding Series A Bonds, the Commission may, subject to the requirements of the Law, by Supplemental Indenture establish one or more other Series of Bonds payable from Net Revenues on a parity with the 2003 Refunding Series A Bonds and secured by a lien upon and pledge of Net Revenues equal to the lien and pledge securing the 2003 Refunding Series A Bonds, and the Commission may issue and the Trustee may authenticate and deliver Bonds of any Series so established, in such principal amount and for such lawful purpose or purposes (including refunding of any Bonds issued hereunder and then Outstanding) as shall be determined by the Commission in said Supplemental Indenture, but only upon compliance by the Commission with the provisions of Section 3.07, and subject to the following specific conditions, which are hereby made conditions precedent to the issuance of any such additional Series of Bonds:

(a) No Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing under this Indenture or any Supplemental Indenture and no event shall have occurred which, but for the passage of time or the giving of notice, would constitute an Event of Default under the Indenture or any Supplemental Indenture.

(b) The Supplemental Indenture providing for the issuance of such additional Series of Bonds shall require that the amount on deposit in the Bond Reserve Fund to be established pursuant to Section 5.02 be increased, if and to the extent necessary, immediately upon the receipt of the proceeds of the sale of such additional Series of Bonds, to an amount equal to the Required Reserve. This deposit may be made from such proceeds or any other source, as provided in the Supplemental Indenture.

(c) The Supplemental Indenture providing for the issuance of such additional Series of Bonds shall provide for the payment of interest and principal as follows:

(i) Principal on such Additional Bonds shall be payable either semiannually on April 1 and October 1 of each year in which principal falls due or annually on October 1 of each year in which principal falls due, and Term Bonds of any Series shall have a principal maturity date of October 1. Interest on such Additional Bonds that are Current Interest Bonds shall be payable semiannually on April 1 and October 1 of each year excepting the first year, provided that the first installment of interest shall be payable on either April 1 or October 1 and shall be for a period of not longer than twelve months and that the interest shall be payable thereafter semiannually on April 1 and October 1.

(ii) Notwithstanding subsection (i), the Supplemental Indenture authorizing the issuance of such Additional Bonds may provide for the payment of principal and interest on dates other than those specified in subsection (i) if the Supplemental Indenture provides for the monthly payment of a portion of interest and principal becoming due and payable on the succeeding Interest Payment Date and Principal Payment Date, as applicable, as set forth in detail in the Supplemental Indenture.

(iii) Interest on any Bonds constituting Variable Rate Indebtedness or Tender Indebtedness may be payable on such Payment Dates as shall be specified in the Supplemental Indenture.

(d) Fixed serial maturities or mandatory Minimum Sinking Fund Account Payments, or any combination thereof, shall be established in amounts sufficient to provide for the retirement of all of the Bonds of such additional Series on or before their respective maturity dates; provided, however, that such requirement shall not apply to Balloon Indebtedness or principal amounts of such Series of Bonds which the Commission has specified as Excluded Principal.

(e) The aggregate principal amount of Bonds issued hereunder shall not exceed any limitation imposed by law or by any Supplemental Indenture.

(f) After the sale of the Series of Additional Bonds proposed to be issued (but prior to the issuance and delivery thereof and receipt of payment therefor), the Commission shall file the following documents with the Trustee; these documents shall, with respect to such Series of Additional Bonds, be based upon the actual interest rate or rates determined at the time of sale thereof (except that, with respect to Variable Rate Indebtedness, the interest rate for the Series of Additional Bonds shall be calculated in accordance with the provisions of subsection (b) of the definition of Annual Debt Service).

(i) A Certificate of the Commission setting forth for each of the next three Fiscal Years estimates of (A) Revenues, (B) Operation and Maintenance Costs of the Enterprise and (3) Net Revenues.

(ii) A Certificate of the Commission demonstrating that (1) the ratio of (A) Net Revenues for the most recent Fiscal Year for which audited financial statements are available, or any consecutive twelve calendar month period during the eighteen calendar month period prior to the issuance of such additional Series of Bonds, to (B) Annual Debt Service for the current Fiscal Year, calculated as of the date of sale of, and including such additional Series of Bonds, will not be less than 1.25:1; or (2) the ratio of (A) Net Revenues projected by the Commission for each of the next three Fiscal Years as determined in Section 3.05(f)(i) above, and including in such projections amounts projected to be received from any adopted rate increases and fund balances of the Commission which are projected to be available for the payment of Debt Service (but excluding the Bond Reserve Fund), to (B) Annual Debt Service in each of such three Fiscal Years, calculated as of the date of sale of and including such additional Series of Bonds, will not be less than 1.25:1 in each of such Fiscal Years.

SECTION 3.06. <u>Issuance of Additional Bonds for Refunding</u>. In addition to the 2003 Refunding Series A Bonds, the Commission may, subject to the requirements of the Law, by Supplemental Indenture establish one or more other Series of Bonds payable from Net Revenues on a parity with the 2003 Refunding Series A Bonds and secured by a lien upon and pledge of Net Revenues equal to the lien and pledge securing the 2003 Refunding Series A Bonds, and the Commission may issue, and the Trustee may authenticate and deliver, Bonds of any Series so established, for the purpose of refunding any Bonds issued hereunder and then Outstanding, but only upon compliance by the Commission with the provisions of Section 3.07, and subject to the following specific conditions, which are hereby made conditions precedent to the issuance of any such additional Series of Bonds;

(a) No Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing under this Indenture or any Supplemental Indenture and no event shall have occurred which, but for the passage of time or the giving of notice would constitute an Event of Default under the Indenture or any Supplemental Indenture.

(b) The Supplemental Indenture providing for the issuance of such additional Series of Bonds shall require that the amounts on deposit in the Bond Reserve Fund to be established pursuant to Section 5.02 be increased, if necessary, upon the receipt of the proceeds of the sale of such additional Series of Bonds to an amount equal to the Required Reserve. This deposit may be made from such proceeds or any other source, as provided in the Supplemental Indenture.

(c) The Supplemental Indenture providing for the issuance of such additional Series of Bonds shall provide for the payment of interest and principal as follows:

(i) Principal on such Additional Bonds shall be payable either semiannually on April 1 and October 1 of each year in which principal falls due or annually on October 1 of each year in which principal falls due, and Term Bonds of any Series shall have a principal maturity date of October 1. Interest on such Additional Bonds that are Current Interest Bonds shall be payable semiannually on April 1 and October 1 of each year excepting the first year, provided that the first installment of interest shall be payable on either April 1 or October 1 and shall be for a period of not longer than twelve months and that the interest shall be payable thereafter semiannually on April 1 and October 1.

(ii) Notwithstanding subsection (i), the Supplemental Indenture authorizing the issuance of such Additional Bonds may provide for the payment of principal and interest on dates other than those specified in subsection (i) if the Supplemental Indenture provides for the monthly payment of a portion of interest and principal becoming due and payable on the succeeding Interest Payment Date and Principal Payment Date, as applicable, as set forth in detail in the Supplemental Indenture.

(iii) Interest on any Bonds constituting Variable Rate Indebtedness or Tender Indebtedness may be payable on such Payment Dates as shall be specified in the Supplemental Indenture providing for the issuance of such Bonds.

(d) Fixed serial maturities or mandatory Minimum Sinking Fund Account Payments, or any combination thereof, shall be established in amounts sufficient to provide for the retirement of all of the Bonds of such additional Series on or before their respective maturity dates, unless such Bonds are Balloon Indebtedness.

(e) The aggregate principal amount of Bonds issued hereunder shall not exceed any limitation imposed by law or by any Supplemental Indenture.

(f) After giving effect to the application of the proceeds of the additional Series of Bonds, either (i) Annual Debt Service will not be increased in any Fiscal Year (excluding Debt Service on the Outstanding Bonds to be refunded) in an amount in excess of 5% or (ii) the Average Annual Debt Service for the Bonds of such additional Series (during the period from their issuance to their last maturity date) shall be equal to or less than the Average Annual Debt Service on the Bonds to be refunded (during the period from the issuance of the additional Series to the last maturity date of the Bonds to be refunded).

(g) After the sale of the additional Series of Bonds proposed to be issued (but prior to the issuance and delivery thereof and receipt of payment therefor), the Commission shall file the following documents with the Trustee; these documents shall, with respect to such additional Series of Bonds, be based upon the actual interest rate or rates determined at the time of sale thereof.

(i) A Certificate of the Commission that all of the requirements of this Section 3.06 have been met,

(ii) A certificate of one or more Qualified Financial Advisors that the requirements of subsection (f) of this Section have been met.

SECTION 3.07. Proceedings for the Issuance of Additional Series of Bonds.

(a) Whenever the Commission determines to issue an additional Series of Bonds pursuant to Section 3.05 or 3.06, as the case may be, the Commission shall execute or adopt a Supplemental Indenture providing for the issuance of such additional Series of Bonds.

(b) Such Supplemental Indenture shall specify the maximum principal amount of Bonds of such Series, provide for the distinctive designation of Bonds of such Series, and prescribe the other terms and conditions of such additional Series of Bonds in accordance with this Indenture and subject to the provisions of Section 3.05 or 3.06, as the case may be. The Commission may by such Supplemental Indenture prescribe any provisions respecting the Bonds of such Series not inconsistent with the terms of this Indenture, including registration, transfer and exchange provisions, provisions for the payment of principal and interest and sinking fund provisions.

(c) Before such additional Series of Bonds may be issued and delivered, the Commission shall file the following documents with the Trustee:

(i) An Opinion of Counsel setting forth (1) that such counsel has examined the Supplemental Indenture and found it to be in compliance with the requirements of this Indenture; (2) that the execution and delivery of the additional Series of Bonds have been sufficiently and duly authorized by the Commission; (3) that said additional Series of Bonds, when duly executed by the Commission and, if required, authenticated and delivered by the Trustee, will be valid and binding special obligations of the Commission, payable from Net Revenues as provided herein; and (4) that the issuance of the additional Series of Bonds will not adversely affect the exclusion from federal income taxation of interest on any Bonds then Outstanding.

(ii) The certificates and reports required by Section 3.05 (if the Additional Bonds constitute an additional lien on the Net Revenues) or 3.06 (if the Additional Bonds are issued to refund any Outstanding Bonds), as appropriate.

(iii) The Supplemental Indenture, duly executed or certified and approved by the Trustee.

(d) Upon the delivery to the Trustee of the foregoing instruments, the Trustee shall authenticate and deliver said additional Series of Bonds, in the aggregate principal amount specified in such Supplemental Indenture, to, or upon the Written Request of, the Commission, when such additional Series of Bonds shall have been presented to it for that purpose.

SECTION 3.08. <u>No Issuance of Additional Bonds or Other Obligations Except as Permitted Herein;</u> <u>Exceptions</u>. So long as any of the Bonds remain Outstanding, the Commission may issue any Additional Bonds or obligations payable from Net Revenues on a parity with the Bonds only pursuant to Sections 3.05, 3.06 and 3.07, except under any of the following conditions, in which case none of the limitations or restrictions on the issuance of additional Series of Bonds set forth in Sections 3.05, 3.06 and 3.07 shall be applicable:

(a) if the Owners of a majority in aggregate amount of the Bond Obligation and any Credit Provider consent in writing to the issuance of such Additional Bonds or obligations, or

(b) the obligation constitutes debt of the Commission (including without limitation loan agreements entered into between the Commission and the State of California (or any board, department or agency thereof) to finance or refinance additions, betterments, extensions, repairs, renewals or replacements to the Enterprise) payable by its terms from Net Revenues on a subordinate basis to the payment of Debt Service on the Bonds.

In addition, the Commission may enter into Parity Loans if no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing under this Indenture or any Supplemental Indenture (and no event has occurred which, but for the passage of time or the giving of notice, would constitute an Event of Default under this Indenture or any Supplemental Indenture) and, on the date of the execution and delivery of such Parity Loans and with respect to Parity Loans executed and delivered prior to the effective date of the amendments set forth in Article II of the Sixth Supplemental Indenture, the Commission delivers a Certificate to the Trustee setting forth, for each of the next three Fiscal Years after the delivery of the Parity Loans, and in the case of Parity Loans executed and delivered prior to the effective date of the amendments set forth in Article II of the Sixth Supplemental Indenture, the Commission delivers a Certificate to the Trustee setting forth, for each of the next three Fiscal Years after the delivery of the Parity Loans, and in the case of Parity Loans executed and delivered prior to the effective date of the amendments set forth in Article II of the Sixth Supplemental Indenture, the Commission delivers a Certificate to the Trustee setting forth, for each of the next three Fiscal Years after the delivery of the Parity Loans, and in the case of Parity Loans executed and delivered prior to the effective date of the amendments set forth in Article II of the

Sixth Supplemental Indenture, the next three Fiscal Years, determined on such date, (i) the Revenues, Operation and Maintenance Costs of the Enterprise and Net Revenues and (ii) the Annual Debt Service (assuming the delivery of the Parity Loans), and demonstrating that the estimated Net Revenues (together with any fund balances of the Commission, which are available for Debt Service, but excluding the Bond Reserve Fund), in each of such Fiscal Years is at least equal to 1.25 times the Annual Debt Service in each of such Fiscal Years.

Executive Order N-6-22 — Russian Sanctions.

On March 4, 2022, Governor Gavin Newsom issued Executive Order N-6-22 (the EO) regarding Economic Sanctions against Russia and Russian entities and individuals. "Economic Sanctions" refers to sanctions imposed by the U.S. government in response to Russia's actions in Ukraine, as well as any sanctions imposed under state law. The EO directs state agencies to terminate contracts with, and to refrain from entering any new contracts with, individuals or entities that are determined to be a target of Economic Sanctions. Accordingly, should the State Water Board determine Recipient is a target of Economic Sanctions or is conducting prohibited transactions with sanctioned individuals or entities, that shall be grounds for termination of this Agreement. The State Water Board shall provide Recipient advance written notice of such termination, allowing Recipient at least 30 calendar days to provide a written response. Termination shall be at the sole discretion of the State Water Board.

The Recipient represents that the Recipient is not a target of economic sanctions imposed in response to Russia's actions in Ukraine imposed by the United States government or the State of California. The Recipient is required to comply with the economic sanctions imposed in response to Russia's actions in Ukraine, including with respect to, but not limited to, the federal executive orders identified in California Executive Order N-6-22, located at https://www.gov.ca.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/3.4.22-Russia-Ukraine-Executive-Order.pdf and the sanctions identified on the United States Department of the Treasury website (https://home.treasury.gov/policy-issues/financial-sanctions/sanctions-programs-and-country-information/ukraine-russia-related-sanctions). The Recipient is required to comply with all applicable reporting requirements regarding compliance with the economic sanctions, including, but not limited to, those reporting requirements set forth in California Executive Order N-6-22 for all Recipients with one or more agreements with the State of California with an aggregated value of Five Million Dollars (\$5,000,000) or more. Notwithstanding any other provision in this Agreement, failure to comply with the economic sanctions and all applicable reporting requirements may result in termination of this Agreement.

For Recipients with an aggregated agreement value of Five Million Dollars (\$5,000,000) or more with the State of California, reporting requirements include, but are not limited to, information related to steps taken in response to Russia's actions in Ukraine, including but not limited to:

- 1. Desisting from making any new investments or engaging in financial transactions with Russian institutions or companies that are headquartered or have their principal place of business in Russia;
- 2. Not transferring technology to Russia or companies that are headquartered or have their principal place of business in Russia; and
- 3. Direct support to the government and people of Ukraine.

EXHIBIT E – PAYMENT SCHEDULE

See the attached preliminary Payment Schedule. The final Payment Schedule will be forwarded to the Recipient after all disbursements have been paid and construction of the Project has been completed.

California CWSRF Payment Schedule

30 Years 1.80000%Principal is paid over:

Interest rate:

Project No. 8732-110 - San Francisco, Public Utilities Commission of the City and County of Agreement: D2401010 - based on Actual + Projected Disbursements

Folsom Area Stormwater Improvement Project

Interest	2 0.00	2 0.00	1 0.00	00.00	8 0.00	6 0.00	6 0.00	-	۶ n.u																					
	9 48,344,316.62	9 47,060,060.62) 45,752,688.01	1 44,421,782.69	1 43,066,921.08	1,687,671.96) 40,283,596.36	38,854,247.39	37,399,170.14		35,917,901.50																			
	2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70		2,154,453.70																			
Payment	2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70		2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70 2,154	2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70	2,154,453.70 2,154,453.70
Payment	498,770.32	870,197.70	847,081.09	823,548.38	799,592.09	775,204.58	750,378.10	725,104.73	699,376.45		673,185.06	673,185.06 646,522.23	673,185.06 646,522.23 619,379.46	673,185.06 646,522.23 619,379.46 591,748.12	673,185.06 646,522.23 619,379.46 591,748.12 563,619.42	673,185.06 646,522.23 619,379.46 591,748.12 563,619.42 534,984.41	673,185.06 646,522.23 619,379.46 591,748.12 563,619.42 534,984.41 505,833.96	673,185.06 646,522.23 619,379.46 591,748.12 563,619.42 563,984.41 505,833.96 476,158.80	673,185.06 646,522.23 619,379.46 591,748.12 563,619.42 563,619.42 534,984.41 505,833.96 476,158.80 445,949.50	673,185.06 646,522.23 619,379.46 591,748.12 563,619.42 534,984.41 505,833.96 445,949.50 415,196.42 415,196.42	673,185.06 646,522.23 619,379.46 591,748.12 563,619.42 563,619.42 505,833.96 476,158.80 445,949.50 415,196.42 383,889.79 383,889.79	673,185.06 646,522.23 619,379.46 591,748.12 563,619.42 563,619.42 505,833.96 476,158.80 445,949.50 415,196.42 383,889.79 352,019.64	673,185.06 646,522.23 619,379.46 591,748.12 563,619.42 563,619.42 534,984.41 505,833.96 476,158.80 445,949.50 415,196.42 383,889.79 352,019.64 319,575.83	673,185.06 646,522.23 619,379.46 591,748.12 563,619.42 563,619.42 505,833.96 415,196.42 383,889.79 383,889.79 319,575.83 319,575.83	673,185.06 646,522.23 619,379.46 591,748.12 563,619.42 563,619.42 505,833.96 476,158.80 445,949.50 445,196.42 383,889.79 383,889.79 352,019.64 319,575.83 286,548.02 286,548.02	673,185.06 646,522.23 619,379.46 591,748.12 563,619.42 563,619.42 505,833.96 476,158.80 415,196.42 383,889.79 352,019.64 319,575.83 286,548.02 252,925.72 218,698.22 218,698.22	673,185.06 646,522.23 619,379.46 591,748.12 563,619.42 563,619.42 505,833.96 476,158.80 445,949.50 415,196.42 383,889.79 352,019.64 319,575.83 286,548.02 286,548.02 218,698.22 183,854.62	673,185.06 646,522.23 619,379.46 591,748.12 563,619.42 563,619.42 505,833.96 415,196.42 383,889.79 382,019.64 319,575.83 319,575.83 286,548.02 286,548.02 286,548.02 286,548.02 286,548.02 183,854.62 183,854.62 183,854.62	673,185.06 646,522.23 619,379.46 591,748.12 563,619.42 563,619.42 505,833.96 476,158.80 445,949.50 445,949.50 445,949.50 383,889.79 383,889.79 383,889.79 383,889.79 319,575.83 286,548.02 218,698.22 1183,854.62 112,274.58	673,185.06 646,522.23 619,379.46 591,748.12 563,619.42 563,619.42 505,833.96 476,158.80 445,949.50 415,196.42 383,889.79 352,019.64 319,575.83 286,548.02 218,698.22 183,854.62 183,854.62 112,274.58 112,274.58
Rate%	1.800	1.800	1.800	1.800	1.800	1.800	1.800	1.800	1.800	1 000	1.800	1.800	1.800 1.800 1.800	1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800	1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800	1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800	1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800	1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800	1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800	1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800	1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800	1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800	1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800	1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800	1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800	1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800	1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800	1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800	1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800 1.800	1.800 1.8000 1.8000 1.8000 1.8000 1.80000 1.80000 1.80000000000
Principal Payment	1,655,683.38	1,284,256.00	1,307,372.61	1,330,905.32	1,354,861.61	1,379,249.12	1,404,075.60	1,429,348.97	1,455,077.25		1,481,268.64	1,481,268.64 1,507,931.47	1,481,268.64 1,507,931.47 1,535,074.24	1,481,268.64 1,507,931.47 1,535,074.24 1,562,705.58	1,481,268.64 1,507,931.47 1,535,074.24 1,562,705.58 1,590,834.28	1,481,268.64 1,507,931.47 1,535,074.24 1,550,705.58 1,590,834.28 1,619,469.29	1,481,268.64 1,507,931.47 1,535,074.24 1,562,705.58 1,590,834.28 1,619,469.29 1,648,619.74	1,481,268.64 1,507,931.47 1,535,074.24 1,562,705.58 1,560,834.28 1,619,469.29 1,648,619.74 1,678,294.90	1,481,268.64 1,507,931.47 1,535,074.24 1,562,705.58 1,562,705.58 1,508,834.28 1,619,469.29 1,648,619.74 1,678,294.90 1,708,504.20	1,481,268.64 1,507,931.47 1,535,074.24 1,520,834.28 1,590,834.28 1,619,469.29 1,648,619.74 1,678,294.90 1,708,504.20 1,739,257.28	1,481,268.64 1,507,931.47 1,535,074.24 1,562,705.58 1,569,834.28 1,619,469.29 1,648,619.74 1,648,619.74 1,648,619.74 1,678,294.90 1,770,563.91	1,481,268.64 1,507,931.47 1,535,074.24 1,562,705.58 1,562,705.58 1,562,705.58 1,562,705.58 1,648,619.74 1,648,619.74 1,648,619.74 1,648,619.74 1,648,619.74 1,678,294.90 1,770,563.91 1,770,563.91 1,802,434.06	1,481,268.64 1,507,931.47 1,535,074.24 1,562,705.58 1,562,705.58 1,562,705.58 1,562,705.58 1,619,469.29 1,648,619.74 1,678,294.90 1,770,563.91 1,770,563.91 1,874,877.87 1,834,877.87	1,481,268.64 1,507,931.47 1,535,074.24 1,562,705.58 1,560,834.28 1,619,469.29 1,648,619.74 1,648,619.74 1,648,619.74 1,648,619.74 1,708,504.20 1,708,504.20 1,708,504.20 1,770,563.91 1,834,877.87 1,867,905.68	1,481,268.64 1,507,931.47 1,535,074.24 1,562,705.58 1,562,705.58 1,619,469.29 1,648,619.74 1,648,619.74 1,648,619.74 1,648,619.74 1,678,294.90 1,770,563.91 1,770,563.91 1,770,563.91 1,867,905.68 1,867,905.68 1,901,527.98	1,481,268.64 1,535,074.24 1,555,074.24 1,562,705.58 1,562,705.58 1,5619,469.29 1,648,619.74 1,648,619.74 1,678,294.90 1,778,504.20 1,778,504.20 1,770,563.91 1,770,563.91 1,867,905.68 1,867,905.68 1,901,527.98 1,901,527.98	1,481,268.64 1,507,931.47 1,562,705.58 1,562,705.58 1,562,705.58 1,562,705.58 1,648,619.74 1,678,294.90 1,708,504.20 1,770,563.91 1,770,563.91 1,802,434.06 1,824,437.87 1,802,434.06 1,834,877.87 1,802,434.06 1,834,877.87 1,807,905.68 1,901,527.98 1,901,527.98 1,970,599.08	1,481,268.64 1,507,931.47 1,535,074.24 1,562,705.58 1,562,705.58 1,619,469.29 1,648,619.74 1,648,619.74 1,648,619.74 1,678,294.90 1,778,504.20 1,779,504.20 1,770,563.91 1,770,563.91 1,834,877.87 1,867,905.68 1,91,527.98 1,91,527.98 1,970,599.08 2,006,069.86	1,481,268.64 1,535,074.24 1,562,705.58 1,562,705.58 1,562,705.58 1,619,469.29 1,648,619.74 1,648,619.74 1,648,619.74 1,678,294.90 1,770,564.20 1,770,564.20 1,770,563.91 1,770,563.91 1,867,905.68 1,901,527.98 1,901,527.98 1,910,539.08 2,006,069.86 2,042,179.12	1,481,268.64 1,507,931.47 1,562,705.58 1,562,705.58 1,562,705.58 1,562,705.58 1,648,619.74 1,648,619.74 1,648,619.74 1,678,294.90 1,770,563.91 1,770,563.91 1,770,563.91 1,867,905.68 1,801,527.98 1,901,527.98 1,901,527.98 1,901,527.98 1,970,599.08 2,006,069.86 2,042,179.12 2,078,938.35
Date Received	4/1/2029	4/1/2030	4/1/2031	4/1/2032	4/1/2033	4/1/2034	4/1/2035	4/1/2036	4/1/2037		4/1/2038	4/1/2038 4/1/2039	4/1/2038 4/1/2039 4/1/2040	4/1/2038 4/1/2039 4/1/2040 4/1/2041	4/1/2038 4/1/2039 4/1/2040 4/1/2041 4/1/2042	4/1/2038 4/1/2039 4/1/2040 4/1/2041 4/1/2042 4/1/2043	4/1/2038 4/1/2039 4/1/2040 4/1/2041 4/1/2043 4/1/2043	4/1/2038 4/1/2039 4/1/2040 4/1/2041 4/1/2043 4/1/2043 4/1/2045	4/1/2038 4/1/2039 4/1/2040 4/1/2041 4/1/2043 4/1/2045 4/1/2046	4/1/2038 4/1/2039 4/1/2040 4/1/2042 4/1/2043 4/1/2045 4/1/2045 4/1/2046 4/1/2046	4/1/2038 4/1/2039 4/1/2040 4/1/2042 4/1/2043 4/1/2045 4/1/2046 4/1/2046 4/1/2047	4/1/2038 4/1/2039 4/1/2040 4/1/2043 4/1/2043 4/1/2045 4/1/2046 4/1/2046 4/1/2048 4/1/2048	4/1/2038 4/1/2039 4/1/2040 4/1/2041 4/1/2043 4/1/2045 4/1/2045 4/1/2048 4/1/2049 4/1/2050	4/1/2038 4/1/2040 4/1/2041 4/1/2042 4/1/2043 4/1/2045 4/1/2046 4/1/2046 4/1/2049 4/1/2050 4/1/2050	4/1/2038 4/1/2040 4/1/2041 4/1/2043 4/1/2045 4/1/2045 4/1/2046 4/1/2047 4/1/2050 4/1/2050 4/1/2051	4/1/2038 4/1/2039 4/1/2040 4/1/2043 4/1/2043 4/1/2045 4/1/2046 4/1/2046 4/1/2048 4/1/2051 4/1/2053	4/1/2038 4/1/2039 4/1/2040 4/1/2041 4/1/2043 4/1/2045 4/1/2046 4/1/2048 4/1/2048 4/1/2050 4/1/2052 4/1/2053 4/1/2053	4/1/2038 4/1/2040 4/1/2041 4/1/2042 4/1/2043 4/1/2045 4/1/2046 4/1/2046 4/1/2050 4/1/2051 4/1/2053 4/1/2053 4/1/2053	4/1/2038 4/1/2040 4/1/2041 4/1/2043 4/1/2045 4/1/2046 4/1/2046 4/1/2046 4/1/2050 4/1/2051 4/1/2053 4/1/2055 4/1/2055 4/1/2055	4/1/2038 4/1/2040 4/1/2041 4/1/2043 4/1/2043 4/1/2045 4/1/2046 4/1/2048 4/1/2051 4/1/2052 4/1/2055 4/1/2055 4/1/2055 4/1/2055 4/1/2055
Num	_	2	3	4	5	9	7	8	6		10	10 11	10 11 12	10 11 13	10 11 13 13	10 11 12 13 15	10 11 12 13 15 16	10 11 12 13 14 15 15 17 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10	10 11 12 13 15 16 17 18	10 11 12 13 13 14 13 19 19	10 11 12 13 14 15 16 19 12 19 20	10 11 12 13 14 15 19 19 12 19 12	10 11 12 13 14 14 13 16 19 12 20 22	10 11 12 13 13 14 13 13 12 13 23 23	10 11 15 15 16 17 17 18 12 22 22 22 23 24	10 11 12 13 14 15 15 15 15 15 15 15 15 15 15 15 15 15	10 11 12 13 14 13 14 13 12 12 23 23 23 23 24 25 23	10 11 12 13 14 15 14 15 15 22 22 23 22 23 22 23 22 23 23 23 24 25 22 22 23 23 23 24 24 25 25 26 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27	10 11 12 13 14 15 15 15 15 15 15 15 15 15 15 15 15 15	10 11 12 13 14 15 15 15 15 15 15 15 15 15 15 15 15 15

Adobe Acrobat Sign Transaction Number: CBJCHBCAABAAkkmyJvh8ui0blutYhARwRLKS9dl8Tk-U

EXHIBIT F – TAX CERTIFICATE

F.1 Purpose.

The purpose of this Exhibit F is to establish the reasonable expectations of the Recipient regarding the Project and the Project Funds, and is intended to be and may be relied upon for purposes of Sections 103, 141 and 148 of the Code and as a certification described in Section 1.148-2(b)(2) of the Treasury Regulations. This Exhibit F sets forth certain facts, estimates and circumstances which form the basis for the Recipient's expectation that neither the Project nor the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds is to be used in a manner that would cause the Obligation to be classified as "arbitrage bonds" under Section 148 of the Code or "private activity bonds" under Section 141 of the Code.

F.2 Tax Covenant.

The Recipient agrees that it will not take or authorize any action or permit any action within its reasonable control to be taken, or fail to take any action within its reasonable control, with respect to the Project which would result in the loss of the exclusion of interest on the Bonds from gross income for federal income tax purposes under Section 103 of the Code.

F.3 Governmental Unit.

The Recipient is a state or local governmental unit as defined in Section 1.103-1 of the Treasury Regulations or an instrumentality thereof (a "Governmental Unit") and is not the federal government or any agency or instrumentality thereof.

F.4 Financing of a Capital Project.

The Recipient will use the Project Funds to finance capital expenditures it has incurred or will incur for the construction, reconstruction, installation or acquisition of the Project in accordance with the terms of this Agreement. Such expenditures shall not have previously been financed with the proceeds of any other issue of indebtedness except for interim financing by the Recipient, the date of maturity, prepayment or redemption of which is within thirty (30) days of the date of disbursement of Project Funds under this Agreement. All Project Funds shall be allocated to expenditures by the Recipient within thirty (30) days of the date of disbursement, including (if at all) Project Funds allocated to repay interim financing of the Recipient. For purposes of this Section F.4, "interim financing" means notes, commercial paper, loans, lines of credit and other forms of short-term borrowing.

F.5 Ownership and Operation of Project.

The Recipient exclusively owns and, except as provided in Section F.12 hereof, operates the Project.

F.6 Temporary Period.

The Recipient reasonably expects that at least eighty-five percent (85%) of the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds will be allocated to expenditures for the Project within three (3) years of the earlier of the effective date of this Agreement or the date the Bonds are issued ("Applicable Date"). The Recipient has incurred, or reasonably expects that it will incur within six (6) months of the Applicable Date, a substantial binding obligation (i.e., not subject to contingencies within the control of the Recipient or a related party) to a third party to expend at least five percent (5%) of the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds on Project Costs. The completion of acquisition, construction, improvement and equipping of the Project and the allocation of the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Costs will proceed with due diligence.

F.7 Working Capital.

No operational expenditures of the Recipient or any related entity are being, have been or will be financed or refinanced with Project Funds.

F.8 Expenditure of Proceeds.

The Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds shall be used exclusively for the following purposes: (i) Reimbursement Expenditures (as defined in Section F.20 below), (ii) Preliminary Expenditures (as defined in Section F.20 below) in an aggregate amount not exceeding twenty percent (20%) of the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds, (iii) capital expenditures relating to the Project originally paid by the Recipient on or after the date hereof, (iv) interest on the Obligation through the later of three (3) years after the Applicable Date or one (1) year after the Project is placed in service, and (v) initial operating expenses directly associated with the Project in the aggregate amount not more than five percent (5%) of the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds.

F.9 Private Use and Private Payments.

No portion of the Project Funds or the Project is being, has been or will be used in the aggregate for any activities that constitute a Private Use (as defined below). No portion of the principal of or interest with respect to the Payments will be secured by any interest in property (whether or not the Project) used for a Private Use or in payments in respect of property used for a Private Use, or will be derived from payments in respect of property used for a Private Use. "Private Use" means any activity that constitutes a trade or business that is carried on by persons or entities, other than a Governmental Unit. The leasing of the Project or the access by or the use of the Project by a person or entity other than a Governmental Unit on a basis other than as a member of the general public shall constitute a Private Use. Use by or on behalf of the State of California or any of its agencies, instrumentalities or subdivisions or by any local Governmental Unit and use as a member of the general public will be disregarded in determining whether a Private Use exists. Use under an arrangement that conveys priority rights or other preferential benefits is generally not use on the same basis as the general public. Arrangements providing for use that is available to the general public at no charge or on the basis of rates that are generally applicable and uniformly applied do not convey priority rights or other preferential benefits. For this purpose, rates may be treated as generally applicable and uniformly applied even if (i) different rates apply to different classes of users, such as volume purchasers, if the differences in rates are customary and reasonable; or (ii) a specially negotiated rate arrangement is entered into, but only if the user is prohibited by federal law from paying the generally applicable rates, and the rates established are as comparable as reasonably possible to the generally applicable rates. An arrangement that does not otherwise convey priority rights or other preferential benefits is not treated, nevertheless, as general public use if the term of the use under the arrangement, including all renewal options, is greater than 200 days. For this purpose, a right of first refusal to renew use under the arrangement is not treated as a renewal option if (i) the compensation for the use under the arrangement is redetermined at generally applicable, fair market value rates that are in effect at the time of renewal; and (ii) the use of the financed property under the same or similar arrangements is predominantly by natural persons who are not engaged in a trade or business.

F.10 No Sale, Lease or Private Operation of the Project.

The Project (or any portion thereof) will not be sold or otherwise disposed of, in whole or in part, to any person who is not a Governmental Unit prior to the final maturity date of the Obligation. The Project will not be leased to any person or entity that is not a Governmental Unit prior to the final maturity date of the Obligation. Except as permitted under Section F.12 hereof, the Recipient will not enter any contract or arrangement or cause or permit any contract or arrangement to be entered with persons or entities that are not Governmental Units if that contract or arrangement would confer on such persons or entities any right to use the Project on a basis different from the right of members of the general public. The contracts

or arrangements contemplated by the preceding sentence include but are not limited to management contracts, take or pay contracts or put or pay contracts, and capacity guarantee contracts.

F.11 No Disproportionate or Unrelated Use.

No portion of the Project Funds or the Project is being, has been, or will be used for a Private Use that is unrelated or disproportionate to the governmental use of the Project Funds.

F.12 Management and Service Contracts.

The Recipient represents that, as of the date hereof, it is not a party to any contract, agreement or other arrangement with any persons or entities engaged in a trade or business (other than Governmental Units) that involve the management or operation of property or the provision of services at or with respect to the Project that does not comply with the standards of the Treasury Regulations, or Revenue Procedure 2017-13. as applicable. The Recipient represents that it will not be party to any such contract, agreement or arrangement with any person or entity that is not a Governmental Unit for the management of property or the provision of services at or with respect to the Project, while the Obligation (including any obligation or series thereof issued to refund the Obligation, as the case may be) is outstanding, except: (a) with respect to any contract, agreement or arrangement that does not constitute "private business use" of the Project under Code §141(b), or (b) with respect to any contract, agreement or arrangement that complies with (i) Revenue Procedure 97-13, 1997-1 C.B. 632, as amended by Revenue Procedure 2001-39, 2001-2 C.B. 38, and as amplified by Notice 2014-67, with respect to contracts entered into before August 18, 2017 and not materially modified or extended after August 18, 2017, or (ii) Revenue Procedure 2017-13, with respect to contracts entered into or materially modified or extended on or after August 18, 2017, or (c) with respect to any contract, agreement or arrangement that does not give rise to use of the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds or the Project by a non-Governmental Unit of more than the amount of such non-qualified use permitted by the Code, or (d) in the event that the Recipient receives an opinion of counsel, satisfactory to the State Water Board and the Bank and expert in the issuance of state and local government bonds the interest on which is excluded from gross income under Section 103 of the Code ("Nationally-Recognized Bond Counsel"), that such contract, agreement or arrangement will not adversely affect the exclusion of the interest on the Obligation from gross income for federal income taxation purposes.

F.13 No Disposition of Financed Property.

As of the date hereof, the Recipient does not expect to sell or otherwise dispose of any portion of the Project, in whole or in part, prior to the final maturity date of the Obligation.

F.14 Useful Life of Project.

As of the date hereof, the Recipient reasonably expects that the economic useful life of the Project, commencing at Project Completion, will be at least equal to the term of this Agreement, as set forth in Exhibit A hereto.

F.15 Payments.

Payments generally are expected to be derived from assessments, taxes, fees, charges or other current Revenues of the Recipient in each year, and such current Revenues are expected to equal or exceed the Payments during each payment period. Any amounts accumulated in a sinking fund or bona fide debt service fund to pay Payments (whether or not deposited to a fund or account established by the Recipient) will be disbursed to pay Payments within thirteen months of the initial date of accumulation or deposit. Any such fund used for the payment of Payments will be depleted once a year except for a reasonable carryover amount not exceeding the greater of earnings on such fund or one-twelfth of the Payments in either case for the immediately preceding year.

F.16 No Other Replacement Proceeds.

The Recipient will not use any of the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds to replace or substitute other funds of the Recipient that were otherwise to be used to finance the Project or which are or will be used to acquire securities, obligations or other investment property reasonably expected to produce a yield that is materially higher than the yield on the Bonds.

F.17 No Sinking or Pledged Fund.

Except as set forth in Section F.18 below, the Recipient will not create or establish any sinking fund or pledged fund which will be used to pay Payments on the Obligation within the meaning of Section 1.148-1(c) of the Treasury Regulations. If any sinking fund or pledged fund comes into being with respect to the Obligation before the Obligation has been fully retired which may be used to pay the Payments, the Recipient will invest such sinking fund and pledged fund moneys at a yield that does not exceed the yield on the Bonds.

- F.18 [Reserved.]
- F.19 Reimbursement Resolution.

The "reimbursement resolution" adopted by the Recipient is incorporated herein by reference.

F.20 Reimbursement Expenditures.

Reimbursements are disallowed, except as specifically authorized in Exhibit B or Exhibit D of this Agreement. To the extent so authorized, a portion of the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds may be applied to reimburse the Recipient for Project Costs paid before the date hereof, so long as the Project Cost was (i) not paid prior to sixty (60) days before the Recipient's adoption of a declaration of official intent to finance the Project, (ii) not paid more than eighteen (18) months prior to the date hereof or the date the Project was placed-in-service, whichever is later, and (iii) not paid more than three (3) years prior to the date hereof (collectively, "Reimbursement Expenditures"), unless such cost is attributable to a "preliminary expenditure." Preliminary expenditure for this purpose means architectural, engineering, surveying, soil testing and similar costs incurred prior to the commencement of construction or rehabilitation of the Project, but does not include land acquisition, site preparation and similar costs incident to the commencement of acquisition, construction or rehabilitation of the Project. Preliminary expenditures may not exceed 20% of the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds.

F.21 Change in Use of the Project.

The Recipient reasonably expects to use all of the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds and the Project for the entire stated term to maturity of the Obligation. Absent an opinion of Nationally-Recognized Bond Counsel to the effect that such use of the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds will not adversely affect the exclusion from federal gross income of interest on the Bonds pursuant to Section 103 of the Code, the Recipient will use the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds and the Project solely as set forth in this Agreement.

F.22 Rebate Obligations.

If the Recipient satisfies the requirements of one of the spending exceptions to rebate specified in Section 1.148-7 of the Treasury Regulations, amounts earned from investments, if any, acquired with the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds will not be subject to the rebate requirements imposed under Section 148(f) of the Code. If the Recipient fails to satisfy such requirements for any period, it will notify the State Water Board and the Bank immediately and will comply with the provisions of the Code and the Treasury

Regulations at such time, including the payment of any rebate amount calculated by the State Water Board or the Bank.

F.23 No Federal Guarantee.

The Recipient will not directly or indirectly use any of the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds in any manner that would cause the Bonds to be "federally guaranteed" within the meaning of Section 149(b) of the Code, taking into account various exceptions including any guarantee related to investments during an initial temporary period until needed for the governmental purpose of the Bonds, investments as part of a bona fide debt service fund, investments of a reasonably required reserve or replacement fund, investments in bonds issued by the United States Treasury, investments in refunding escrow funds or certain other investments permitted under the Treasury Regulations.

F.24 Amendments.

The provisions in this Exhibit may be amended, modified or supplemented at any time to reflect changes in the Code upon obtaining written approval of the State Water Board and the Bank and an opinion of Nationally-Recognized Bond Counsel to the effect that such amendment, modification or supplement will not adversely affect the exclusion from federal gross income of interest on the Bonds pursuant to Section 103 of the Code.

F.25 Reasonable Expectations.

The Recipient warrants that, to the best of its knowledge, information and belief, and based on the facts and estimates as set forth in the tax covenants in this Exhibit, the expectations of the Recipient as set forth in this Exhibit are reasonable. The Recipient is not aware of any facts or circumstances that would cause it to question the accuracy or reasonableness of any representation made in the provisions in this Exhibit.

F.26 Assignment.

The Recipient consents to any pledge, sale, or assignment to the Bank or a trustee for the benefit of the owners of the Bonds, if any, at any time of any portion of the State Water Board's estate, right, title, and interest and claim in, to and under this Agreement and the right to make all related waivers and agreements in the name and on behalf of the State Water Board, as agent and attorney-in-fact, and to perform all other related acts which are necessary and appropriate under this Agreement, if any, and the State Water Board's estate, right, title, and interest and claim in, to and under this Agreement to Payments (but excluding the State Water Board's rights to Additional Payments and to notices, opinions and indemnification under each Obligation).



CLEAN WATER WATER RECYCLING FUNDING PROGRAM

PUBLIC UTILITIES COMMISSION OF THE CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO

AND

CALIFORNIA STATE WATER RESOURCES CONTROL BOARD



CONSTRUCTION

INSTALLMENT SALE AGREEMENT

AND GRANT

NEW TREASURE ISLAND WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT

PROJECT NO. C-06-8651-110

AGREEMENT NO. D2301016

PROJECT FUNDING AMOUNT: \$115,000,000 GRANT COMPONENT: \$5,000,000 ESTIMATED REASONABLE PROJECT COST: \$222,170,400

ELIGIBLE WORK START DATE: JANUARY 1, 2010 ELIGIBLE CONSTRUCTION START DATE: AUGUST 21, 2023 COMPLETION OF CONSTRUCTION DATE: FEBRUARY 27, 2027 FINAL REIMBURSEMENT REQUEST DATE: AUGUST 27, 2027 FINAL PAYMENT DATE: APRIL 1, 2056 RECORDS RETENTION END DATE: FEBRUARY 27, 2063 THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

TABLE OF CONTENTS

AGREEMENT	1
1. AUTHORITY	1
2. INTENTION	1
3. AGREEMENT, TERM, DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE	1
SAN FRANCISCO, PUBLIC UTILITIES COMMISSION OF THE CITY AND COUNTY OF BOOKMARK NOT DEFINED.	⁼ ERROR!
4. PARTY CONTACTS	2
5. DEFINITIONS	3
EXHIBIT A – SCOPE OF WORK	11
A.1. PROJECT DESCRIPTION, USEFUL LIFE, AND SCOPE OF WORK	11
A.2. STANDARD PROJECT REQUIREMENTS. A.2.1 Acknowledgements. A.2.2 Reports. A.2.2.1 Progress Reports. A.2.2.2 Project Completion Report. A.2.2.3 As Needed Reports. A.2.2.4 Recycled water reports. A.2.2.5 DBE Good Faith Efforts and Reports for SRF Projects. A.2.3 Signage. A.2.4 Commencement of Operations.	
A.3 DATES & DELIVERABLES	14
EXHIBIT B – FUNDING TERMS	16
B.1.FUNDING AMOUNTS AND REIMBURSEMENTSB.1.1Funding Contingency and Other Sources.B.1.2Estimated Reasonable Cost.B.1.3Project Funding Amount.B.1.4Grant Component.B.1.5Budget Costs.B.1.6Contingent Disbursement.B.1.7Reimbursement Procedure.B.1.8Withholding of Disbursements.B.1.9Fraud and Misuse of Public Funds; Enforcement.	
B.2 RECIPIENT'S PAYMENT OBLIGATION AND PLEDGE B.2.1 Project Costs. B.2.2 Estimated Principal Payment Due. B.2.3 Interest Rate and In-Lieu of Interest Charges. B.2.4 [Reserved.].	

 B.2.5 Obligation Absolute B.2.6 Payment Timing B.2.7 Pledged Revenues B.2.7.1 Establishment of Enterprise Fund B.2.7.2 Pledge of Net Revenues and Enterprise Fund B.2.7.3 Application and Purpose of the Enterprise Fund B.2.8 No Prepayment B.2.9 [Reserved.] 	21 22 22 22 22 22 22 22 22
B.3 RATES, FEES AND CHARGES.	22
B.4 ADDITIONAL DEBT.	23
B.5 NO LIENS	23
EXHIBIT C – GENERAL & PROGRAMMATIC TERMS & CONDITIONS	24
C.1 REPRESENTATIONS & WARRANTIES	24
C.1.1 Application and General Recipient Commitments.	
C.1.2 Authorization and Validity.	
C.1.3 No Violations	
C.1.4 No Litigation	
C.1.5 Property Rights	
C.1.6 Solvency and Insurance.	
C.1.7 Legal Status and Eligibility	
C.1.8 Financial Statements and Continuing Disclosure.	
C.1.9 System Obligations	
C.1.10 No Other Material Obligations.	
C.1.11 Compliance with State Water Board Funding Agreements.	
C.2DEFAULTS AND REMEDIESC.2.1Return of Funds; Acceleration; and Additional Payments.C.2.2[Reserved.]	26 26 26 26 26 26 26 26 26 27 27 27
C.3 STANDARD CONDITIONS	
C.3.1 Access, Inspection, and Public Records.	
C.3.2 Accounting and Auditing Standards; Financial Management Systems;	
C.3.3 Amendment.	
C.3.4 Assignability.	
C.3.5 Audit.	
C.3.6 Bonding.	
C.3.7 Competitive Bidding	
C.3.8 Compliance with Applicable Laws, Rules, and Requirements	
C.3.9 Computer Software.	
C.3.10 Conflict of Interest.	
C.3.11 Continuous Use of Project; No Lease, Sale, Transfer of Ownership, or	

C.3.	12 Data Management.	30
C.3.	13 Disputes.	30
C.3.	14 Drug-Free Workplace	31
C.3.	15 Environmental Clearance	31
C.3.	16 Governing Law.	31
C.3.		
C.3.	18 Indemnification and State Reviews.	31
C.3.	19 Independent Actor.	32
C.3.	20 Integration	32
C.3.	21 Leveraging Covenants.	32
C.3.	22 No Discrimination.	33
C.3.	23 No Third Party Rights	33
C.3.	24 No Obligation of the State.	34
C.3.	25 Notice	34
C.3.		36
C.3.	27 Permits, Subcontracting, and Remedies	37
C.3.	28 Professionals	37
C.3.	29 Prevailing Wages	37
C.3.		
C.3.	31 Recipient's Responsibility for Work.	38
C.3.	32 Related Litigation.	38
C.3.	33 Rights in Data	38
C.3.		
C.3.		
C.3.	36 Unenforceable Provision	38
C.3.		
C.3.	38 Waiver and Rights of the State Water Board	39
C.4	MISCELLANEOUS STATE AND FEDERAL REQUIREMENTS	
C.4.	E J	
C.4.		
C.4.	3 Federal Requirements and Cross-Cutters for SRF Funding	40
FXHI	BIT D – SPECIAL CONDITIONS	46
_/ (i iii		
EXHI	BIT E – PAYMENT SCHEDULE	. 55
ЕХНІ	BIT F – TAX CERTIFICATE	56
		. 00
F.1	Purpose	. 56
F.2	Tax Covenant	. 56
БО		50
F.3	Governmental Unit.	. 50
F.4	Financing of a Capital Project.	. 56
F.5	Ownership and Operation of Project	. 56
F.6	Temporary Period	56
1.0	тепротагу гепоц	. 50
F.7	Working Capital	. 57
F.8	Expenditure of Proceeds	
------	--	
F.9	Private Use and Private Payments	
F.10	No Sale, Lease or Private Operation of the Project57	
F.11	No Disproportionate or Unrelated Use58	
F.12	Management and Service Contracts58	
F.13	No Disposition of Financed Property58	
F.14	Useful Life of Project	
F.15	Payments	
F.16	No Other Replacement Proceeds59	
F.17	No Sinking or Pledged Fund59	
F.18	[Reserved.]	
F.19	Reimbursement Resolution	
F.20	Reimbursement Expenditures59	
F.21	Change in Use of the Project	
F.22	Rebate Obligations	
F.23	No Federal Guarantee60	
F.24	Amendments60	
F.25	Reasonable Expectations60	
F.26	Assignment60	

AGREEMENT

1. AUTHORITY.

(a) The State Water Resources Control Board (State Water Board) is authorized, and implements its authority, to provide financial assistance under this Agreement pursuant to Section 13475 et seq. of the Water Code, and Resolution Nos. 2019-0064 and 2024-0026.

(b) The Recipient is authorized to enter into this Installment Sale Agreement (Agreement) pursuant to Resolution No. 24-0206.

2. INTENTION.

(a) The Recipient desires to receive financial assistance for and undertake work required for the recycled water and wastewater construction Project according to the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement.

(b) The State Water Board proposes to assist in providing financial assistance for eligible costs of the Project in the amount set forth in Exhibit B, according to the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement, with the expectation that the Recipient shall repay a portion of the financial assistance to the State Water Board.

(c) The Recipient intends to evidence its obligation to submit Payments to the State Water Board and secure its obligation with Net Revenues of its wastewater enterprise, as set forth in Exhibit B, according to the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement.

(d) The Recipient intends to certify and evidence its compliance with the Tax Covenants set forth in Exhibit F.

3. AGREEMENT, TERM, DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE.

In consideration of the mutual representations, covenants and agreements herein set forth, the State Water Board and the Recipient, each binding itself, its successors and assigns, do mutually promise, covenant, and agree to the terms, provisions, and conditions of this Agreement.

(a) The Recipient hereby sells to the State Water Board and the State Water Board hereby purchases from the Recipient the Project. Simultaneously therewith, the Recipient hereby purchases from the State Water Board, and the State Water Board hereby sells to the Recipient, the Project in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement. All right, title, and interest in the Project shall immediately vest in the Recipient on the date of execution and delivery of this Agreement by both parties without further action on the part of the Recipient or the State Water Board.

(b) Subject to the satisfaction of all conditions precedent to this Agreement, this Agreement shall become effective upon the signature of both the Recipient and the State Water Board. Conditions precedent are not limited to the following:

- i. The Recipient must deliver to the Division a resolution authorizing this Agreement.
- ii. The Recipient must deliver an opinion of bond counsel and general counsel satisfactory to the State Water Board's counsel dated on or after the date that the Recipient signs this Agreement.

(c) Upon execution, the term of the Agreement shall begin on the Eligible Work Start Date and extend through the Final Payment Date.

- (d) This Agreement includes the following exhibits and attachments thereto:
 - i. EXHIBIT A SCOPE OF WORK
 - ii. EXHIBIT B FUNDING TERMS
 - iii. EXHIBIT C GENERAL & PROGRAMMATIC TERMS & CONDITIONS
 - iv. EXHIBIT D SPECIAL CONDITIONS
 - v. EXHIBIT E PAYMENT SCHEDULE
 - vi. EXHIBIT F TAX CERTIFICATE

(e) This Agreement includes the following documents incorporated by reference, as well as any documents incorporated by reference in Exhibit D:

- i. the Final Plans & Specifications, which are the basis for the construction contract to be awarded by the Recipient;
- ii. the Waste Discharge Requirement Order No. R2-2020-0020, and National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System Permit No. CA0110116, and any amendments thereto;
- iii. The Recipient's Reimbursement Resolutions: Ordinance Nos. 173-20, 128-21, 110-22, 181-23 and 125-24, finally passed by the Board of Supervisors of the City and County of San Francisco on 9/29/2020, 7/27/2021, 6/14/2022, 7/25/2023 and 6/11/2024, respectively.
- iv. the Recipient's Tax Questionnaire dated 12/15/2021.
- v. the federal Davis-Bacon requirements. By accepting this Agreement, the Recipient acknowledges and agrees to the terms and conditions provided in the <u>DBRA</u> <u>Requirements for EPA Subrecipients | US EPA (https://www.epa.gov/grants/dbra-requirements-epa-subrecipients</u>). The Recipient shall ensure that the following language is included in all contracts and subcontracts funded under this Agreement:

By accepting this contract, the contractor acknowledges and agrees to the terms and conditions provided in the <u>Contract Provisions for Davis-Bacon and Related Acts | US</u> <u>EPA (https://www.epa.gov/grants/contract-provisions-davis-bacon-and-related-acts)</u>.

(For reference, see also <u>https://www.waterboards.ca.gov/water_issues/programs/grants_loans/srf/davisbacon.html</u>.)

(f) This Agreement, and any amendments hereto, may be executed and delivered in any number of counterparts, each of which when delivered shall be deemed to be an original, but such counterparts shall together constitute one document. The parties may sign this Agreement, and any amendments hereto, either by an electronic signature using a method approved by the State Water Board or by a physical, handwritten signature. The parties mutually agree that an electronic signature using a method approved by the State Water Board is the same as a physical, handwritten signature for the purposes of validity, enforceability, and admissibility.

State Water	r Board	San Francisco, Public Utilities Commission of the City and County of		
Section:	Division of Financial Assistance			
Name:	David Houston, Project Manager	Name:	Dennis J. Herrera, General Manager	
Address:	1001 I Street, 16 th Floor	Address:	525 Golden Gate Ave, 4th Floor	
City, State, Zip:	Sacramento, CA 95814	City, State, Zip:	San Francisco, CA 94102	
Phone:	(916) 322-6042	Phone:	(415) 554-1600	
Email:	David.Houston@Waterboards.ca.gov	Email:	djherrera@sfwater.org	

4. PARTY CONTACTS

The Recipient may change its contact upon written notice to the Division, which notice shall be accompanied by authorization from the Recipient's Authorized Representative. The State Water Board will notify the Recipient of any changes to its contact.

While the foregoing are contacts for day-to-day communications regarding Project work, the Recipient shall provide official communications and events of Notice as set forth in Exhibit C to the Division's Deputy Director.

5. DEFINITIONS.

Unless otherwise specified, each capitalized term used in this Agreement has the following meaning:

"Additional Payments" means the reasonable extraordinary fees and expenses of the State Water Board, and of any assignee of the State Water Board's right, title, and interest in and to this Agreement, in connection with this Agreement, including all expenses and fees of accountants, trustees, staff, contractors, consultants, costs, insurance premiums and all other extraordinary costs reasonably incurred by the State Water Board or assignee of the State Water Board.

"Allowance" means an amount based on a percentage of the accepted bid for an eligible project to help defray the planning, design, and construction engineering and administration costs of the Project.

"Agreement" means this agreement, including all exhibits and attachments hereto.

"Annual Debt Service" means the sum of principal and interest on all Outstanding Commission Bonds and Parity Loans as computed for the twelve-month period ending June 30 to which reference is made, and calculated by the Commission using the following assumptions:

(a) In determining the principal amount due for such twelve-month period ending June 30, payment shall (unless a different subsection of this definition applies for purposes of determining principal maturities or amortization) be assumed to be made in accordance with the amortization schedule established for such debt, including any Minimum Sinking Fund Account Payments or any scheduled redemption or payment of Commission Bonds on the basis of Accreted Value, and for such purpose, the redemption payment or payment of Accreted Value shall be deemed a principal payment and interest that is compounded and paid as Accreted Value shall be deemed due on the scheduled redemption or Payment Date of such Capital Appreciation Bond, but excluding Excluded Principal.

(b) If any Outstanding Commission Bonds constitute Variable Rate Indebtedness, the interest rate shall, as of the date of calculation, be: (i) the greater of (a) the average SIFMA rate over the past 3 years times 150% or (b) 4 percent or (ii) if, designated in writing by the Commission in the Supplemental Indenture authorizing such Commission Bonds (which the Commission must certify, in the case of obligations interest on which is not excluded from gross income for federal income tax purposes under the Code), a fixed rate of interest reasonably determined by the Commission for obligations with similar duration, which interest rate has been certified by a Qualified Financial Advisor as reasonable concurrent with the execution and delivery of such Supplemental Indenture.

(c) If Defeasance Obligations have been deposited with and are held by the Trustee or another fiduciary to be used to pay principal and/or interest on specified Commission Bonds, or any amounts have been deposited in the Interest Fund from the proceeds of any Series of Commission Bonds or from any other source to pay interest on such Commission Bonds, then the principal and/or interest to be paid from such Defeasance Obligations or from the earnings thereon, or from such amounts in the Interest Fund, shall be disregarded and not included in calculating Annual Debt Service.

(d) In determining the amount of interest coming due during any twelve-month period ending June 30 on any Series of Commission Bonds that are issued as Build America Bonds or obligations issued under any future program similar to Build America Bonds, amounts equal to the Refundable Credits the Commission is scheduled to receive during each twelve-month period ending June 30 shall be deducted from such interest.

"Authorized Representative" means the duly appointed representative of the Recipient as set forth in the certified original of the Recipient's authorizing resolution that designates the authorized representative by title.

"Bank" means the California Infrastructure and Economic Development Bank.

"Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds" means any portion of the Project Funds which was or will be funded with Bond Proceeds.

"Bond Proceeds" means original proceeds, investment proceeds, and replacement proceeds of Bonds.

"Bonds" means any series of bonds issued by the Bank, the interest on which is excluded from gross income for federal tax purposes, all or a portion of the proceeds of which have been, are, or will be applied by the State Water Board to fund all or any portion of the Project Costs or that are secured in whole or in part by Payments paid hereunder.

"Charge In Lieu of Interest" means any fee or charge in lieu of some or all of, but not to exceed, the interest that would otherwise be owed under this Agreement, as set forth in Exhibit E.

"Code" as used in Exhibit F of this Agreement means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and any successor provisions and the regulations of the U.S. Department of the Treasury promulgated thereunder.

"Completion of Construction" means the date, as determined by the Division after consultation with the Recipient, that the work of building and erection of the Project is substantially complete, and is identified in Exhibit A of this Agreement.

"Construction Period Interest" (CPI) means interest that accrues on disbursed Project Funds prior to Completion of Construction. Construction Period Interest is capitalized at Completion of Construction.

"Cover Page" means the front page of this Agreement.

"Days" means calendar days unless otherwise expressly indicated.

"Deputy Director" means the Deputy Director of the Division.

"Division" means the Division of Financial Assistance of the State Water Board or any other segment of the State Water Board authorized to administer this Agreement.

"Eligible Construction Start Date" means the date set forth on the Cover Page of this Agreement, establishing the date on or after which construction costs may be incurred and eligible for reimbursement hereunder.

"Eligible Work Start Date" means the date set forth on the Cover Page of this Agreement, establishing the date on or after which any non-construction costs may be incurred and eligible for reimbursement hereunder.

"Enterprise Fund" means the wastewater enterprise fund of the Recipient in which Revenues are deposited.

"Event of Default" means the occurrence of any of the following events:

a) Failure by the Recipient to make any payment required to be paid pursuant to this Agreement, including Payments;

b) A representation or warranty made by the Recipient in this Agreement or in any document furnished by the Recipient to the State Water Board pursuant to this Agreement shall prove to have been inaccurate, misleading or incomplete in any material respect;

c) A material adverse change in the condition of the Recipient, the Revenues, or the System, which the Division reasonably determines would materially impair the Recipient's ability to satisfy its obligations under this Agreement.

d) Failure by the Recipient to comply with the additional debt test or rate covenant requirement, if any, in Exhibit B or Exhibit D of this Agreement;

e) Failure to operate the System or the Project without the Division's approval;

f) Failure by the Recipient to observe and perform any covenant, condition, or provision in this Agreement, which failure shall continue for a period of time, to be determined by the Division;

g) The occurrence of a material breach or event of default under any System Obligation or Material Obligation that results in the acceleration of principal or interest or otherwise requires immediate prepayment, repurchase or redemption;

h) Initiation of proceedings seeking arrangement, reorganization, or any other relief under any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, or other similar law; the appointment of or taking possession of the Recipient's property by a receiver, liquidator, assignee, trustee, custodian, conservator, or similar official; the Recipient's entering into a general assignment for the benefit of creditors; the initiation of resolutions or proceedings to terminate the Recipient's existence, or any action in furtherance of any of the foregoing;

i) A determination pursuant to Gov. Code section 11137 that the Recipient has violated any provision in Article 9.5 of Chapter 1 of Part 1 of Division 3 of Title 2 of the Government Code; or

j) Loss of the Recipient's rights, licenses, permits, or privileges necessary for the operation of the System or the Project, or the occurrence of any material restraint on the Recipient's enterprise by a government agency or court order.

k) Any event called an "Event of Default" in Section 7.01 of the Indenture.

"Final Payment Date" is the date by which all principal and accrued interest due under this Agreement is to be paid in full to the State Water Board and is specified on the Cover Page of this Agreement.

"Final Reimbursement Request Date" means the date set forth as such on the Cover Page of this Agreement, after which date, no further Project Funds disbursements may be requested.

"Fiscal Year" means the period of twelve (12) months terminating on June 30 of any year, or any other annual period selected and designated by the Recipient as its Fiscal Year in accordance with applicable law.

"Force Account" means the use of the Recipient's own employees, equipment, or resources for the Project.

"GAAP" means generally accepted accounting principles, the uniform accounting and reporting procedures set forth in publications of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants or its successor, or by any other generally accepted authority on such procedures, and includes, as applicable, the standards set forth by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board or its successor, or the Uniform System of Accounts, as adopted by the California Public Utilities Commission for water utilities. "Guidelines" means the State Water Board's "Water Recycling Funding Program guidelines," in effect as of the execution date of this Agreement.

"Indenture" means the Indenture, originally dated as of January 1, 2003, by and between the Recipient and U.S Bank Trust Company, National Association, as successor in interest to U.S. Bank National Association, as Trustee, as originally executed and as amended or supplemented by any supplemental indenture authorized thereunder, up to, and including, the Eighteenth Supplemental Indenture, dated July 1, 2024.

"Indirect Costs" means those costs that are incurred for a common or joint purpose benefiting more than one cost objective and are not readily assignable to the Project (i.e., costs that are not directly related to the Project). Examples of Indirect Costs include, but are not limited to: central service costs; general administration of the Recipient; non-project-specific accounting and personnel services performed within the Recipient organization; depreciation or use allowances on buildings and equipment; the costs of operating and maintaining non-project-specific facilities; tuition and conference fees; generic overhead or markup; and taxes.

"Initiation of Construction" means the date that notice to proceed with work is issued for the Project, or, if notice to proceed is not required, the date of commencement of building and erection of the Project.

"Listed Event" means, so long as the Recipient has outstanding any System Obligation subject to Rule 15c2-12, any of the events required to be reported with respect to such System Obligation pursuant to Rule 15c2-12(b)(5).

"Material Obligation" means an obligation of the Recipient that is material to this transaction, including System Obligations.

"Maximum Annual Debt Service" means, as of the date of calculation, the largest amount of Debt Service in the then current or any future Fiscal Year, calculated by the Commission using the following assumptions:

(a) In determining the principal amount due in each year, payment shall (unless a different subsection of this definition applies for purposes of determining principal maturities or amortization) be assumed to be made in accordance with any amortization schedule established for such debt, including any Minimum Sinking Fund Account Payments or any scheduled redemption or payment of Commission Bonds on the basis of Accreted Value, and for such purpose, the redemption payment or payment of Accreted Value shall be deemed a principal payment and interest that is compounded and paid as Accreted Value shall be deemed due on the scheduled redemption or Payment Date of such Capital Appreciation Bond, but excluding Excluded Principal.

(b) If any of the Outstanding Series of Commission Bonds constitute Balloon Indebtedness or Balloon Indebtedness and Variable Rate Indebtedness or if Commission Bonds then proposed to be issued would constitute Balloon Indebtedness or Balloon Indebtedness and Variable Rate Indebtedness, then, for purposes of determining Maximum Annual Debt Service, such Commission Bonds the principal of which the Commission has not specified as Excluded Principal will be amortized for a period specified by the Commission (but no longer than forty (40) years from the date of the issuance of the Commission Bonds to which such Balloon Indebtedness relates) on a substantially level debt service basis or other amortization basis designated by the Commission, calculated based on a fixed rate equal to the rate at which the Commission could borrow for such period, as certified by a Qualified Financial Advisor.

(c) If any Outstanding Commission Bonds constitute Variable Rate Indebtedness, the interest rate shall, as of the date of calculation, be: (i) the greater of (a) the average SIFMA rate

over the past 3 years times 150% or (b) 4 percent or (ii) if, designated in writing by the Commission in the Supplemental Indenture authorizing such Commission Bonds (which the Commission must certify, in the case of obligations interest on which is not excluded from gross income for federal income tax purposes under the Code), a fixed rate of interest reasonably determined by the Commission for obligations with similar duration, which interest rate has been certified by a Qualified Financial Advisor as reasonable concurrent with the execution and delivery of such Supplemental Indenture.

(d) If Defeasance Obligations have been deposited with and are held by the Trustee or another fiduciary to be used to pay principal and/or interest on specified Commission Bonds, or any amounts have been deposited in the Interest Fund from the proceeds of any Series of Commission Bonds or from any other source to pay interest on such Commission Bonds, then the principal and/or interest to be paid from such Defeasance Obligations or from the earnings thereon, or from such amounts in the Interest Fund, shall be disregarded and not included in calculating Maximum Annual Debt Service.

(e) In determining the amount of interest coming due during any twelve-month period ending June 30 on any Series of Commission Bonds that are issued as Build America Bonds or obligations issued under any future program similar to Build America Bonds, amounts equal to the Refundable Credits the Commission is scheduled to receive during each twelve-month period ending June 30 shall be deducted from such interest.

"Net Revenues" means all of the Revenues less all Operation and Maintenance Costs of the System.

"Obligation" means the obligation of the Recipient to make Payments (including Additional Payments) as provided herein, as evidenced by the execution of this Agreement, proceeds of such obligations being used to fund the Project as specified in the Project Description in Exhibit A and Exhibit B and in the documents thereby incorporated by reference.

"Operations and Maintenance Costs" means, so long as outstanding Parity Obligations other than the Obligation are outstanding, the definition of such term as defined under such Parity Obligations, and thereafter, the reasonable and necessary costs paid or incurred by the Recipient for maintaining and operating the System, determined in accordance with GAAP, including all reasonable expenses of management and repair and all other expenses necessary to maintain and preserve the System in good repair and working order, and including all reasonable and necessary administrative costs of the Recipient that are charged directly or apportioned to the operation of the System, such as salaries and wages of employees, overhead, taxes (if any), the cost of permits, licenses, and charges to operate the System and insurance premiums; but excluding, in all cases depreciation, replacement, and obsolescence charges or reserves therefor and amortization of intangibles.

"Parity Obligations" mean 2010 Series B wastewater revenue bonds; 2013 Series B wastewater revenue bonds; 2016 Series A and B wastewater revenue bonds; 2018 Series A and B wastewater revenue bonds; 2021 Series A and B wastewater revenue bonds; 2022 Series B wastewater revenue bonds; 2023 Series A, B, and C wastewater revenue bonds; 2024 Series A, B, C and D wastewater revenue bonds; CWSRF 8372-110; CWSRF 8371-110; CWSRF 8064-110; CWSRF 8129-110; CWSRF 8088-110; CWSRF 8132-110; CWSRF 8286-110; WIFIA Loan Agreement N17128CA; WIFIA Loan Agreement N19131CA; WIFIA Loan Agreement 21112CA; and any additional Commission Bond obligation, as such term is defined in Exhibit D of this Agreement, incurred pursuant to Section B.4 of this Agreement.

"Payment" means any payment due to the State Water Board from the Recipient pursuant to this Agreement.

"Policy" means the State Water Board's "Policy for Implementing the Clean Water State Revolving Fund," as amended from time to time, including the Intended Use Plan in effect as of the execution date of this Agreement.

"Project" means the Project financed by this Agreement as described in Exhibits A and B and in the documents incorporated by reference herein.

"Project Completion" means the date, as determined by the Division after consultation with the Recipient, that operation of the Project is initiated or is capable of being initiated, whichever comes first.

"Project Costs" means the incurred costs of the Recipient which are eligible for financial assistance under this Agreement, which are allowable costs as defined under the Policy, and which are reasonable, necessary and allocable by the Recipient to the Project under GAAP, and may include capitalized interest.

"Project Funds" means all moneys disbursed to the Recipient by the State Water Board for eligible Project Costs pursuant to this Agreement.

"Recipient" means Public Utilities Commission of the City and County of San Francisco.

"Records Retention End Date" means the last date that the Recipient is obligated to maintain records and is set forth on the Cover Page of this Agreement.

"Regional Water Quality Control Board" or "Regional Water Board" means the appropriate Regional Water Quality Control Board.

"Reimbursement Resolution" means the Recipient's reimbursement resolution identified and incorporated by reference in this Agreement.

"Revenues" means, all gross revenues of the System, including all charges received for and all other income and receipts derived by the Recipient from the operation of the System, or arising from the System, including connection and installation charges, but excluding:

(1) any money received by or for the account of the Recipient from the levy or collection of taxes,
(2) moneys received from the State of California and the United States of America and required to be deposited in restricted funds,

(3) refundable deposits made to establish credit,

(4) advances and contributions made to the Recipient to be applied to construction,

(5) moneys received constituting casualty insurance proceeds with respect to all or any part of the System (which moneys will be received and deposited pursuant to the Indenture) and moneys received constituting other insurance proceeds,

(6) moneys received from the sale or disposition of all or any part of the System (which moneys will be received and deposited pursuant to the Indenture),

(7) moneys received upon the taking by or under the threat of eminent domain of all or any part of the System (which moneys will be received and deposited pursuant to the Indenture),

(8) proceeds from Commission Bonds issued by the Recipient pursuant to the Indenture or proceeds from loans or other indebtedness obtained by the Recipient, and

(9) moneys or securities received by the Recipient as gifts or grants, the use of which is restricted by the donor or grantor.

The term "Revenues" also includes (i) all interest or other income (excluding profits or losses from the sale or disposition of Permitted Investments, as defined in the Indenture, or other securities owned by or on behalf of the Recipient) derived from the deposit or investment of any moneys in any fund or account established under the Indenture (excluding any rebate fund and any escrow fund pledged for the payment

of defeased bonds) or in any fund or account of the System and legally available to pay debt service on System Obligations, and (ii) any other moneys, proceeds and other amounts that the Recipient determines should be "Revenues" under the Indenture.

"Rule 15c2-12(b)(5)" means Rule 15c2-12(b)(5) promulgated by the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

"Senior Obligation" means a debt obligation of the Recipient that is senior to this Obligation. There are no Senior Obligations.

"SRF" means the Clean Water State Revolving Fund.

"State" means State of California.

"State Water Board" means the State Water Resources Control Board.

"Subordinate Obligation" mean Wastewater Commercial Paper Program Series A-1, A-2, A-4, A-6, A-7; Revolving Credit Agreement Series R-1; and Certificates of Participation Series 2009D.

"System" means all wastewater collection, transport, pumping, treatment, storage, and/or disposal facilities, including land and easements thereof, owned by the Recipient, including the Project, and all other properties, structures or works hereafter acquired and constructed by the Recipient and determined to be a part of the System, together with all additions, betterments, extensions or improvements to such facilities, properties, structures, or works, or any part thereof hereafter acquired and constructed. So long as there may be any pre-existing and outstanding System Obligations of the Recipient other than the Obligation, the definition for the term "System" shall have the meaning assigned to the term "Enterprise" under the Indenture.

"System Obligation" means any obligation of the Recipient payable from the Revenues, including but not limited to this Obligation, any Parity Obligation, any Subordinate Obligation, and such additional obligations as may hereafter be issued in accordance with the provisions of such obligations and this Agreement.

"Useful Life" means the economically useful life of the Project beginning at Completion of Construction and is set forth in Exhibit A.

"Year" means calendar year unless otherwise expressly indicated.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Agreement has been executed by the parties hereto.

PUBLIC UTILITIES COMMISSION OF THE CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO:

By: Name: Dennis J. Herrera Title: **General Manager**

Dun-

06/06/2025 Date:

STATE WATER RESOURCES CONTROL BOARD:

Q. Karkoski By:

Name: Joe Karkoski Title: **Deputy Director Division of Financial Assistance**

Date:

06/11/2025

Approved as to form:

DAVID CHIU City Attorney of the City and County of San Francisco

KATHERINE ORTEGA

06/10/2025

By: NAME: KATHERINE THURSBY ORTEGA Title: Deputy City Attorney

Acknowledged:

EXHIBIT A - SCOPE OF WORK

A.1. PROJECT DESCRIPTION, USEFUL LIFE, AND SCOPE OF WORK.

- (a) The Project is the project set forth on the Cover Page of this Agreement.
- (b) The Useful Life of this Project is at least 30 years.
- (c) Scope of Work.

The Recipient agrees to do the following:

The Recipient will construct the Treasure Island Water Resource Recovery Facility. Project components include:

- Influent pump station
- Preliminary treatment (coarse screening, fine screening and grit removal)
- Secondary treatment (Membrane Bio Reactors)
- Disinfection
- Recycled Water Pump Station
- On-site recycled fill station for Title 22 water reuse and recycled water pump station
- Near-shore discharge and polishing/storage wetlands
- Aerated tanks
- Rotary Drum Thickeners

A.2. STANDARD PROJECT REQUIREMENTS.

A.2.1 Acknowledgements.

The Recipient shall include the following acknowledgement in any document, written report, or brochure prepared in whole or in part pursuant to this Agreement:

"Funding for this project has been provided in full or in part through an agreement with the State Water Resources Control Board. California's Clean Water State Revolving Fund is capitalized through a variety of funding sources, including grants from the United States Environmental Protection Agency and state bond proceeds. The contents of this document do not necessarily reflect the views and policies of the foregoing, nor does mention of trade names or commercial products constitute endorsement or recommendation for use."

A.2.2 Reports

A.2.2.1 Progress Reports.

(a) The Recipient must provide a progress report to the Division each quarter, beginning no later than 90 days after execution of this Agreement.

(b) The Recipient must provide a progress report with each reimbursement request. Failure to provide a complete and accurate progress report may result in the withholding of Project Funds, as set forth in Exhibit B.

- (c) A progress report must contain the following information:
 - i. A summary of progress to date including a description of progress since the last report, percent construction complete, percent contractor invoiced, and percent schedule elapsed;
 - ii. A description of compliance with environmental requirements;
 - iii. A listing of change orders including amount, description of work, and change in contract amount and schedule; and
 - iv. Any problems encountered, proposed resolution, schedule for resolution, and status of previous problem resolutions.

A.2.2.2 Project Completion Report.

(a) The Recipient must submit a Project Completion Report to the Division with a copy to the appropriate Regional Water Board on or before the due date established by the Division and the Recipient at the time of final project inspection. The Project Completion Report must include the following:

- i. Description of the Project,
- ii. Description of the water quality problem the Project sought to address,
- iii. Discussion of the Project's likelihood of successfully addressing that water quality problem in the future, and
- iv. Summary of compliance with applicable environmental conditions.

(b) If the Recipient fails to submit a timely Project Completion Report, the State Water Board may stop processing pending or future applications for new financial assistance, withhold disbursements under this Agreement or other agreements, and begin administrative proceedings.

A.2.2.3 As Needed Reports.

The Recipient must provide expeditiously, during the term of this Agreement, any reports, data, and information reasonably required by the Division, including but not limited to material necessary or appropriate for evaluation of the funding program or to fulfill any reporting requirements of the state or federal government.

A.2.2.4 Recycled water reports.

- (a) Commencing with the date of Project Completion, the Recipient must submit annual reports for five (5) consecutive calendar years or until the Project's actual total annual recycled water deliveries equal the Project's planned total recycled water deliveries.
- (b) The Recipient must submit annual reports in hard copy and/or electronically.
- (c) The first annual report is due on February 28th following the first full calendar year of operation and shall cover the period from the Project Completion through the end of the first full calendar year thereafter. Subsequent annual reports are due by February 28th following

the calendar year covered. The annual reports shall be prepared in accordance with the "Water Recycling Funding Program Guidelines."

- (d) The annual reports must include the following:
 - i. The planned total recycled water deliveries from the Recipient's funding application/user-connection schedule;
 - ii. A breakdown of the actual total annual recycled water deliveries by month and type of use, presented in a table showing month vs. type of use. If the Recipient supplements recycled water deliveries with potable or fresh water, the annual report must include the monthly and total amounts;
 - iii. The Project's operation and maintenance costs for the year;
 - iv. The costs to Recipient's end users of recycled water vs. potable/fresh water during the year; and
 - v. If the Project's actual total recycled water deliveries are less than the planned total recycled water deliveries, the Recipient must provide a brief discussion on its progress toward achieving the remaining system capacity.

A.2.2.5 DBE Good Faith Efforts and Reports for SRF Projects.

The Recipient shall comply with the Disadvantaged Business Enterprises (DBE) requirements in 40 CFR part 33, subpart C (good faith efforts) and subpart D (fair share objectives), and with the DBE guidelines attached as an appendix to the Policy, for the Project and require its contractors and subcontractors on the Project to comply. 40 CFR § 33.301 requires the use of good faith efforts to utilize DBE's whenever procuring construction, equipment, services, and supplies. The Recipient must report DBE utilization to the Division on the DBE Utilization Report, State Water Board Form DBE UR334. The Recipient must submit such reports to the Division annually within ten (10) calendar days following October 1 until such time as the "Notice of Completion" is issued.

A.2.3 Signage.

The Recipient shall comply with both sections A.2.3.1 and A.2.3.2 unless the Division approves an alternative method of satisfying the applicable signage requirements.

A.2.3.1 General Signage Requirements.

The Recipient shall implement one of the public awareness options provided in the United States Environmental Protection Agency's (USEPA) memorandum dated June 3, 2015, available at <u>Enhancing</u> <u>Public Awareness of SRF Assistance Agreements | US EPA</u>. If the Recipient chooses to post a physical sign, the Recipient shall comply with the requirements in sections A.2.3.1(a) through (d). If the Recipient chooses an alternative method of satisfying the requirements of the June 3, 2015 memorandum, such as online and social media publicity, then section A.2.3.1(a) shall not apply, but Recipient shall include the logos and statement specified in sections A.2.3.1(b) and (c) when implementing the alternative method. The Recipient shall inform the Project Manager of the chosen public awareness method and provide documentation if requested. Regardless of the method chosen for this section A.2.3.1, the Recipient shall also comply with the requirements of section A.2.3.2.

(a) If the Recipient chooses to post a physical sign to comply with the requirements of this section, the Recipient shall place a sign at least four feet tall by eight feet wide made of ¾ inch thick exterior grade

plywood or other approved material in a prominent location on the Project site and shall maintain the sign in good condition for the duration of the construction period.

(b) The sign shall include the following logos:



(c) The sign shall include the following statement:

"Funding for the New Treasure Island Wastewater Treatment Plant project has been provided in full or in part by the Clean Water State Revolving Fund through an agreement with the State Water Resources Control Board. California's Clean Water State Revolving Fund is capitalized through a variety of funding sources, including grants from the United States Environmental Protection Agency and state bond proceeds."

(d) The Project sign may include another agency's required promotional information so long as the above requirements are satisfied. The sign shall be prepared in a professional manner.

A.2.4 Commencement of Operations.

Upon Completion of Construction of the Project, the Recipient must expeditiously initiate Project operations.

A.3 DATES & DELIVERABLES.

- (a) Time is of the essence.
- (b) The Recipient must expeditiously proceed with and complete construction of the Project.
- (c) The following dates are established as on the Cover Page of this Agreement:
 - i. Eligible Work Start Date
 - ii. Eligible Construction Start Date
 - iii. Completion of Construction Date
 - iv. Final Reimbursement Request Date
 - v. Records Retention End Date
 - vi. Final Payment Date
- (d) The Recipient must award the prime construction contract timely.
- (e) The Recipient agrees to start construction no later than August 15, 2025.
- (f) The Recipient must deliver any request for extension of the Completion of Construction date no less than 90 days prior to the Completion of Construction date.
- (g) The undisbursed balance of this Agreement will be deobligated if the Recipient does not provide its final reimbursement request to the Division on or before the Final Reimbursement Request Date.

(h) Upon request by the Division, the Recipient shall submit verifiable data to support deliverables specified in the Scope of Work. The Recipient's failure to comply with this requirement may be construed as a material breach of this Agreement.

EXHIBIT B – FUNDING TERMS

B.1. FUNDING AMOUNTS AND REIMBURSEMENTS

B.1.1 Funding Contingency and Other Sources.

(a) If this Agreement's funding for any fiscal year expires due to reversion or is reduced, substantially delayed, or deleted by the Budget Act, by Executive Order, or by order or action of the Department of Finance, the State Water Board has the option to either cancel this Agreement with no liability accruing to the State Water Board, or offer an amendment to the Recipient to reflect the reduced amount.

(b) If funding for Project Costs is made available to the Recipient from sources other than this Agreement, the Recipient must notify the Division. The Recipient may retain such funding up to an amount which equals the Recipient's share of Project Costs. To the extent allowed by requirements of other funding sources, excess funding must be remitted to the State Water Board to be applied to Payments due hereunder, if any.

B.1.2 Estimated Reasonable Cost.

The estimated reasonable cost of the total Project, including associated planning and design costs is two hundred twenty-two million, one hundred seventy thousand, four hundred dollars and no cents (\$222,170,400.00).

B.1.3 Project Funding Amount.

Subject to the terms of this Agreement, the State Water Board agrees to provide Project Funds not to exceed the amount of the Project Funding Amount set forth on the Cover Page of this Agreement.

B.1.4 Grant Component.

(a) Contingent on the Recipient's performance of its obligations under this Agreement, the State Water Board will make a grant of not to exceed the amount of the Grant Component set forth on the Cover Page of this Agreement.

(b) Upon Completion of Construction, the State Water Board will prepare an alternate payment schedule reflecting this grant.

B. 1.5 Budget Costs.

(a) Estimated budget costs are contained in the Summary Project Cost Table below:

ITEM	DESCRIPTION	TOTAL ESTIMATED	PROJECT FUNDING
		COST	AMOUNT
Α	Construction	\$151,515,204	\$115,000,000
В	Pre-Purchase Material / Equipment	\$0	\$0
С	Real Property/Easement Acquisition	\$0	\$0
D	Change Order Contingency	\$24,149,081	\$0
E	Force Account	\$0	\$0
F	Allowances (Soft Costs)	\$46,506,115	\$0
	TOTAL	\$222,170,400	\$115,000,000

The Proposition 1 Project Funds, in the amount of \$10,000,000 may not be available to reimburse Project Costs requested after March 1, 2027. If the Recipient has not requested reimbursement of Project Costs incurred on or after the eligible work start date, through submittal of complete, adequately supported, properly documented, and accurately addressed Reimbursement Requests in accordance with the Reimbursement Procedures at Exhibit B, in an amount of no less than \$10,000,000 by March 1, 2027 the difference may revert to the State Water Board and may no longer be available under this Agreement, with no liability accruing to the State Water Board.

The Division's Final Budget Approval and related Form 259 and Form 260 will document a more detailed budget of eligible Project Costs and Project funding amounts. Construction of the Project may be completed in phases with written approval of the Division. If construction proceeds under separate phases, the Recipient must submit a Final Budget Approval package and receive Final Budget Approval from the Division for each phase.

Upon written request by the Recipient, the Division may adjust the line items of the budget at the time of Division's Final Budget Approval(s). Upon written request by the Recipient, the Division may also adjust the line items of the budget at the time of Recipient's submittal of its final claim. Any line item adjustments to the budget that are due to a change in scope of work will require an Agreement amendment. The sum of adjusted line items in the budget approved through the Final Budget Approval process must not exceed the Project Funding Amount. The Division may also propose budget adjustments.

(b) Under no circumstances may the sum of line items in the budget approved through the Final Budget Approval process exceed the Project Funding Amount. Any increase in the Project Funding Amount will require an Agreement amendment.

B.1.6 Contingent Disbursement.

(a) The State Water Board's disbursement of funds hereunder is contingent on the Recipient's compliance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

(b) The State Water Board's obligation to disburse Project Funds is contingent upon the availability of sufficient funds to permit the disbursements provided for herein. If sufficient funds are not available for any reason, including but not limited to failure of the federal or State government to appropriate funds necessary for disbursement of Project Funds, the State Water Board shall not be obligated to make any disbursements to the Recipient under this Agreement. This provision shall be construed as a condition precedent to the obligation of the State Water Board to make any disbursements under this Agreement and to provide the Recipient with a right of priority for disbursement over any other entity. If any disbursements due the Recipient under this Agreement are deferred because sufficient funds are unavailable, it is the intention of the State Water Board that such disbursement will be made to the Recipient when sufficient funds do become available, but this intention is not binding.

(c) [Reserved.]

(d) Construction costs and disbursements are not available until after the Division has approved the final budget form submitted by the Recipient for the corresponding costs.

(e) No costs incurred prior to the Eligible Work Start Date are eligible for reimbursement.

(f) Construction costs incurred prior to the Eligible Construction Start Date are not eligible for reimbursement.

(g) Failure to proceed according to the timelines set forth in this Agreement may require the Recipient to repay to the State Water Board all disbursed Project Funds.

(h) The Recipient agrees to ensure that its final reimbursement request is received by the Division no later than the Final Reimbursement Request Date. If the final reimbursement request is not received timely, the undisbursed balance of this Agreement will be deobligated.

- (i) The Recipient is not entitled to interest earned on undisbursed funds.
- B.1.7 Reimbursement Procedure.

Except as may be otherwise provided in this Agreement, disbursement of Project Funds will be made as follows:

- (a) Upon execution and delivery of this Agreement by both parties, the Recipient may request immediate reimbursement of any eligible incurred planning and design allowance costs through submission to the State Water Board of the Reimbursement Request Form 260 and Form 261, or any amendment thereto, duly completed and executed. To be eligible for reimbursement, Project Costs, including any planning and design allowance costs, must have been incurred in compliance with all applicable requirements, including the state and federal cross-cutting requirements listed in Exhibit C.
- (b) The Recipient must submit a reimbursement request for costs incurred prior to the date this Agreement is executed by the State Water Board no later than ninety (90) days after this Agreement is executed by the State Water Board. Late reimbursement requests may not be honored.
- (c) The Recipient may request reimbursement of eligible construction and equipment costs consistent with budget amounts approved by the Division in the Final Budget Approval.
- (d) Additional Project Funds will be promptly disbursed to the Recipient upon receipt of reimbursement request Form 260 and Form 261, or any amendment thereto, duly completed and executed by the Recipient for incurred costs consistent with this Agreement, along with receipt of progress reports due under Exhibit A.
- (e) The Recipient must not request reimbursement for any Project Cost until such cost has been incurred and is currently due and payable by the Recipient, although the actual payment of such cost by the Recipient is not required as a condition of reimbursement request. Supporting documentation (e.g., receipts) must be submitted with each reimbursement request. The amount requested for administration costs must include a calculation formula (i.e., hours or days worked times the hourly or daily rate = total amount claimed). Disbursement of Project Funds will be made only after receipt of a complete, adequately supported, properly documented, and accurately addressed reimbursement request. Upon request by the Division, supporting documents for professional and administrative services must include the employees' names, classifications, labor rates, hours worked, and descriptions of the tasks performed. Reimbursement requests submitted without supporting documents may be wholly or partially withheld at the discretion of the Division.
- (f) The Recipient must spend Project Funds within 30 days of receipt. If the Recipient earns interest earned on Project Funds, it must report that interest immediately to the State Water Board. The State Water Board may deduct earned interest from future disbursements.
- (g) The Recipient shall not request a reimbursement unless that Project Cost is allowable, reasonable, and allocable.

- (h) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, no disbursement shall be required at any time or in any manner which is in violation of or in conflict with federal or state laws, policies, or regulations.
- (i) No work or travel outside the State of California is permitted under this Agreement unless the Division provides prior written authorization. Failure to comply with this restriction may result in termination this Agreement, pursuant to Exhibit C. Any reimbursement for necessary travel and per diem shall be at rates not to exceed those set by the California Department of Human Resources at <u>http://www.calhr.ca.gov/employees/Pages/travel-reimbursements.aspx</u>. as of the date costs are incurred by the Recipient.

B.1.8 Withholding of Disbursements.

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the State Water Board may withhold all or any portion of the Project Funds upon the occurrence of any of the following events:

- (a) The Recipient's failure to maintain reasonable progress on the Project as determined by the Division;
- (b) Placement on the ballot or passage of an initiative or referendum to repeal or reduce the Recipient's taxes, assessments, fees, or charges levied for operation of the System or payment of debt service on System Obligations;
- (c) Commencement of litigation or a judicial or administrative proceeding related to the Project, System, or Revenues that the State Water Board determines may impair the timely satisfaction of Recipient's obligations under this Agreement;
- (d) Any investigation by the State Water Board, District Attorney, California State Auditor, Bureau of State Audits, the USEPA Office of Inspector General, the Internal Revenue Service, Securities and Exchange Commission, a grand jury, or any other state or federal agency, relating to the Recipient's financial management, accounting procedures, or internal fiscal controls in connection with the System or the Enterprise Fund;
- (e) A material adverse change in the condition of the Recipient, the Revenues, or the System, that the Division reasonably determines would materially impair the Recipient's ability to satisfy its obligations under this Agreement, or any other event that the Division reasonably determines would materially impair the Recipient's ability to satisfy its obligations under this Agreement;
- (f) The Recipient's material violation of, or threat to materially violate, any term of this Agreement;
- (g) Evidence of fraud, forgery, embezzlement, theft, or any other misuse of public funds by the Recipient or its employees, or by its contractors or agents regarding the Project or the System;
- (h) An event requiring Notice as set forth in Exhibit C;
- (i) An Event of Default.
- B.1.9 Fraud and Misuse of Public Funds; Enforcement.

All requests for reimbursement submitted must be accurate and signed by the Recipient's Authorized Representative under penalty of perjury. All costs submitted pursuant to this Agreement must only be for the work or tasks set forth in this Agreement. The Recipient must not submit any invoice containing costs that are ineligible or have been reimbursed from other funding sources unless required and specifically noted as such (i.e., match costs). Any eligible costs for which the Recipient is seeking reimbursement shall not be reimbursed from any other source. Double or multiple billing for time, services, or any other eligible cost is improper and will not be compensated. Any suspected occurrences of fraud, forgery, embezzlement, theft, or any other misuse of public funds may result in suspension of disbursements and, notwithstanding any other section in this Agreement, the termination of this Agreement requiring the repayment of all Project Funds disbursed hereunder. Additionally, the Deputy Director of the Division

may request an audit; refer the matter for appropriate administrative action, including but not limited to the recovery of financial assistance provided and the imposition of civil penalties; and/or refer the matter to the Attorney General's Office or the appropriate district attorney's office for criminal prosecution or the imposition of civil liability. A person who knowingly makes or causes to be made any false statement, material misrepresentation, or false certification in any submittal may be subject to a civil penalty, criminal fine, or imprisonment. (Wat. Code, § 13490 et seq.)

B.2 RECIPIENT'S PAYMENT OBLIGATION AND PLEDGE

B.2.1 Project Costs.

The Recipient must pay any and all costs connected with the Project including, without limitation, any and all Project Costs and Additional Payments. If the Project Funds are not sufficient to pay the Project Costs in full, the Recipient must nonetheless complete the Project and pay that portion of the Project Costs in excess of available Project Funds, and shall not be entitled to any reimbursement therefor from the State Water Board.

B.2.2 Estimated Principal Payment Due.

The estimated amount of principal that will be due to the State Water Board from the Recipient under this Agreement is one hundred ten million dollars and no cents (\$110,000,000.00).

B.2.3 Interest Rate and In-Lieu of Interest Charges.

(a) The Recipient agrees to make all Payments according to the schedule in Exhibit E, and as otherwise set forth herein, at an interest rate of one and seventh tenth percent (1.7%) per annum.

(b) Interest will accrue beginning with each disbursement. Interest accrued prior to Completion of Construction will be Construction Period Interest and will be capitalized. At Completion of Construction, all accrued Construction Period Interest will be rolled into the principal amount. The final Payment Schedule will reflect the inclusion of Construction Period Interest in the principal amount.

(c) Construction Period Interest cannot be estimated at the date of execution of the Agreement. In the preliminary Payment Schedule, the estimated CPI may be zero. This will change as the Recipient receives disbursements. The total amount of Construction Period Interest owed by the Recipient will not be finalized until Completion of Construction.

(d) In lieu of, and not to exceed, interest otherwise due under this Agreement, the Recipient agrees to pay the following charge(s), as further set forth in Exhibit E:

- an Administrative Service Charge
- a Small Community Grant Fund Charge
- B.2.4 [Reserved.]
- B.2.5 Obligation Absolute.

The obligation of the Recipient to make the Payments and other payments required to be made by it under this Agreement, from the Net Revenues, on parity with the Parity Obligations, and in accordance with the underlying documents related to the outstanding Parity Obligations, and/or other amounts legally available to the Recipient therefor, is absolute and unconditional, and until such time as the Payments and Additional Payments have been paid in full, the Recipient must not discontinue or suspend any Payments or other payments required to be made by it hereunder when due, whether or not the Project,

or any related part thereof is operating or operable or has been completed, or its use is suspended, interfered with, reduced or curtailed or terminated in whole or in part, and such Payments and other payments shall not be subject to reduction whether by offset or otherwise and shall not be conditional upon the performance or nonperformance by any party of any agreement for any cause whatsoever.

B.2.6 Payment Timing.

(a) Beginning on the immediate April 1 after Completion of Construction, the Recipient must submit an annual Payment of the principal of the Project Funds, including capitalized Construction Period Interest, together with all interest accruing thereon. The Recipient must make Payments fully amortizing the total principal of the Project by the Final Payment Date. Payments are based on a standard fully amortized assistance amount with equal annual payments.

(b) The remaining balance is the previous balance, plus the disbursements, plus the accrued interest on both, plus any Charge In Lieu of Interest, less the Payment. Payment calculations will be made beginning on the immediate April 1 after Completion of Construction. Exhibit E is a payment schedule based on the provisions of this Exhibit and an estimated disbursement schedule. Actual payments will be based on actual disbursements.

(c) Upon Completion of Construction and submission of necessary reports by the Recipient, the Division will prepare an appropriate payment schedule and supply the same to the Recipient. The Division may amend this schedule as necessary to accurately reflect amounts due under this Agreement. The Division will prepare any necessary amendments to the payment schedule and send them to the Recipient. The Recipient must make each Payment on or before the due date therefor. A ten (10) day grace period will be allowed, after which time a penalty in the amount of costs incurred by the State Water Board will be assessed for late payment. These costs may include, but are not limited to, lost interest earnings, staff time, bond debt service default penalties, if any, and other related costs. For purposes of penalty assessment, payment will be deemed to have been made if payment is deposited in the U.S. Mail within the grace period with postage prepaid and properly addressed. Any penalties assessed will not be added to the assistance amount balance, but will be treated as a separate account and obligation of the Recipient. The interest penalty will be assessed from the payment due date.

(d) The Recipient is obligated to make all payments required by this Agreement to the State Water Board, notwithstanding any individual default by its constituents or others in the payment to the Recipient of fees, charges, taxes, assessments, tolls or other charges ("Charges") levied or imposed by the Recipient. The Recipient must provide for the punctual payment to the State Water Board of all amounts which become due under this Agreement and which are received from constituents or others in the payment to the Recipient. In the event of failure, neglect or refusal of any officer of the Recipient to levy or cause to be levied any Charge to provide payment by the Recipient under this Agreement, to enforce or to collect such Charge, or to pay over to the State Water Board any money collected on account of such Charge necessary to satisfy any amount due under this Agreement, the State Water Board may take such action in a court of competent jurisdiction as it deems necessary to compel the performance of all duties relating to the imposition or levying and collection of any of such Charges and the payment of the money collected therefrom to the State Water Board. Action taken pursuant hereto shall not deprive the State Water Board of, or limit the application of, any other remedy provided by law or by this Agreement.

(e) Each Payment must be paid in lawful money of the United States of America by check or other acceptable form of payment set forth at www.waterboards.ca.gov/make_a_payment. The Recipient must pay Payments and Additional Payments from Net Revenues and/or other amounts legally available to the Recipient therefor.

B.2.7 Pledged Revenues.

B.2.7.1 Establishment of Enterprise Fund.

In order to carry out its System Obligations, the Recipient covenants that it shall establish and maintain or shall have established and maintained the Enterprise Fund. All Revenues received shall be deposited when and as received in trust in the Enterprise Fund.

B.2.7.2 Pledge of Net Revenues and Enterprise Fund.

The Obligation hereunder shall be secured by a lien on and pledge of the Net Revenues on parity with the Parity Obligations and in accordance with the underlying documents related to the outstanding Parity Obligations. The Recipient hereby pledges and grants such lien on and pledge of the Net Revenues to secure the Obligation, including payment of Payments and Additional Payments hereunder. The Net Revenues in the Enterprise Fund shall be subject to the lien of such pledge without any physical delivery thereof or further act, and the lien of such pledge shall be valid and binding as against all parties having claims of any kind in tort, contract, or otherwise against the Recipient.

B.2.7.3 Application and Purpose of the Enterprise Fund.

Subject to the provisions of any outstanding System Obligation, money on deposit in the Enterprise Fund shall be applied and used first, to pay Operations and Maintenance Costs, and thereafter, all amounts due and payable with respect to the System Obligations in order of priority. Subject to the provisions of any outstanding Parity Obligations, after making all payments hereinabove required to be made in each Fiscal Year, the Recipient may expend in such Fiscal Year any remaining money in the Enterprise Fund for any lawful purpose of the Recipient, including payment of Subordinate Obligations.

B.2.8 No Prepayment.

Pursuant to State Water Board's Debt Management Policy, adopted on October 3, 2017, the Recipient may not prepay any portion of the principal and interest due under this Agreement without the written consent of the Deputy Director of the Division.

B.2.9 [Reserved.]

B.3 RATES, FEES AND CHARGES.

(a) The Recipient must, to the extent permitted by law, fix, prescribe and collect rates, fees and charges for the System during each Fiscal Year which are reasonable, fair, and nondiscriminatory and which will be sufficient to meet the requirements of Section 6.13 of the Indenture, including the requirement to generate Revenues in the amounts necessary to cover Operations and Maintenance Costs, and must ensure that Net Revenues are equal to at least 1.25 times the Annual Debt Service with respect to all outstanding Parity Obligations, including this Obligation and at least 1.00 times the Annual Debt Service with respect to all outstanding Subordinate Obligations. So long as the Recipient has complied with its obligations under Section 6.13 of the Indenture, or failure of Net Revenues to equal at least 1.25 times Annual Debt Service with respect to all outstanding Parity Obligations. So long as the Recipient has complied with its obligations under Section 6.13 of the Indenture and Exhibit D of this Agreement, the failure to yield the amount of Revenues as set forth in the Indenture, or failure of Net Revenues to equal at least 1.25 times Annual Debt Service with respect to all outstanding Subordinate Obligations and at least 1.00 times Annual Debt Service with respect to all outstanding Subordinate Obligations at the end of the Recipient's fiscal year, shall not cause an event of default under the Indenture or this Agreement, so long as the Recipient has complied with Section 6.13 of the Indenture at the commencement of the succeeding fiscal year of the Recipient.

(b) The Recipient may make adjustments from time to time in such rates, fees and charges and may make such classification thereof as it deems necessary, but shall not reduce the rates, fees and charges then in effect unless the Revenues after such reduced rates, fees, and charges are put into effect will at all times be sufficient to meet the requirements of this section.

(c) Upon consideration of a voter initiative to reduce Revenues, the Recipient's Authorized Representative must make a written finding regarding the effect of such a reduction on the Recipient's ability to satisfy the rate covenant set forth in this Section. The Recipient's Authorized Representative must request, if necessary, the authorization of the Recipient's decision-maker or decision-making body to file litigation to challenge any such initiative that it finds will render it unable to satisfy the rate covenant set forth in this Agreement and its obligation to operate and maintain the Project for its Useful Life. The Recipient must notify and regularly update the State Water Board regarding the status of any such challenge.

B.4 ADDITIONAL DEBT.

(a) The Recipient's future debt that is secured by Net Revenues pledged herein may not be senior to this Obligation.

(b) The Recipient may issue additional Parity debt in accordance with sections 3.05-3.08 of the Indenture.

(c) The Recipient may issue subordinate debt so long as the Recipient, in connection with the System, is in compliance with the requirement in Exhibit B.3(a) of this Agreement to establish, maintain and collect rates and charges with respect to the System sufficient to pay the Recipient's System commercial paper notes and revolving notes, and all other System Obligations, including the proposed additional subordinate debt. Draws on the Recipient's System commercial paper notes listed in the definition of Subordinate Obligations in Section 5 of this Agreement, up to the amount currently authorized pursuant to these commercial paper notes and revolving notes at the time of execution of this Agreement, will not cause the Recipient to have to demonstrate coverage requirements pursuant to this Exhibit B.4(c).

B.5 NO LIENS.

The Recipient must not make any pledge of or place any lien on the Project, System, or Revenues except as otherwise provided or permitted by the Indenture and this Agreement.

EXHIBIT C – GENERAL & PROGRAMMATIC TERMS & CONDITIONS

C.1 REPRESENTATIONS & WARRANTIES.

The Recipient represents, warrants, and commits to the following as of the Eligible Work Start Date and continuing thereafter for the term of this Agreement.

C.1.1 Application and General Recipient Commitments.

The Recipient has not made any untrue statement of a material fact in its application for this financial assistance, or omitted to state in its application a material fact that makes the statements in its application not misleading.

The Recipient agrees to comply with all terms, provisions, conditions, and commitments of this Agreement, including all incorporated documents.

The Recipient agrees to fulfill all assurances, declarations, representations, and commitments in its application, accompanying documents, and communications filed in support of its request for funding under this Agreement.

C.1.2 Authorization and Validity.

The execution and delivery of this Agreement, including all incorporated documents, has been duly authorized by the Recipient. Upon execution by both parties, this Agreement constitutes a valid and binding obligation of the Recipient, enforceable in accordance with its terms, except as such enforcement may be limited by law.

C.1.3 No Violations.

The execution, delivery, and performance by Recipient of this Agreement, including all incorporated documents, do not materially violate any provision of any law or regulation in effect as of the date of execution of this Agreement by the Recipient, or result in any breach or default under any contract, obligation, indenture, or other instrument to which Recipient is a party or by which Recipient is bound as of the date of execution of this Agreement by the Recipient.

C.1.4 No Litigation.

There are, as of the date of execution of this Agreement by the Recipient, no pending or, to Recipient's knowledge, threatened actions, claims, investigations, suits, or proceedings before any governmental authority, court, or administrative agency which materially affect, or, if resolved unfavorably to the Recipient, would materially affect, the financial condition or operations of the Recipient, the System, the Revenues, and/or the Project, other than as previously disclosed in writing to the State Water Board by the Recipient.

There are no proceedings, actions, or offers by a public entity to acquire by purchase or the power of eminent domain the System or any of the real or personal property related to or necessary for the Project.

C.1.5 Property Rights.

The Recipient owns or has sufficient property rights in the Project property for the longer of the Useful Life or the term of this Agreement, either in fee simple or for a term of years that is not subject to third-party revocation during the Useful Life of the Project.

C.1.6 Solvency and Insurance.

None of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement will be or have been made with an actual intent to hinder, delay, or defraud any present or future creditors of Recipient. The Recipient is solvent and will not be rendered insolvent by the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. The Recipient is able to pay its debts as they become due. The Recipient maintains sufficient insurance coverage considering the scope of this Agreement, including, for example but not necessarily limited to, general liability, automobile liability, workers compensation and employer liability, professional liability. The Recipient's obligation to maintain sufficient insurance coverage may be satisfied by a reasonable system of self-insurance, as established in Section C.3.26 of this Agreement.

C.1.7 Legal Status and Eligibility.

The Recipient is a duly constituted public commission of the City and County of San Francisco duly organized and validly existing pursuant to its Charter and the Constitution and the laws of the State of California. Recipient must at all times maintain its current legal existence and preserve and keep in full force and effect its legal rights and authority. The Recipient acknowledges that changes to its legal or financial status may affect its eligibility for funding under this Agreement and commits to maintaining its eligibility. Within the preceding ten years, the Recipient has not failed to demonstrate compliance with state or federal audit disallowances.

C.1.8 Financial Statements and Continuing Disclosure.

The financial statements of Recipient previously delivered to the State Water Board as of the date(s) set forth in such financial statements: (a) are materially complete and correct; (b) present fairly the financial condition of the Recipient; and (c) have been prepared in accordance with GAAP. Since the date(s) of such financial statements, there has been no material adverse change in the financial condition of the Recipient, nor have any assets or properties essential to the proper operation of the System or the maintenance of the Revenues reflected on such financial statements been sold, transferred, assigned, mortgaged, pledged or encumbered, except as previously disclosed in writing by Recipient and approved in writing by the State Water Board.

The Recipient is current in its continuing disclosure obligations associated with its Material Obligations, if any.

C.1.9 System Obligations

The Recipient has no System Obligations other than those defined in this Agreement.

C.1.10 No Other Material Obligations.

The Recipient has no Material Obligations other than System Obligations.

C.1.11 Compliance with State Water Board Funding Agreements.

The Recipient represents that it is in compliance with all State Water Board funding agreements to which it is a party.

C.2 DEFAULTS AND REMEDIES

In addition to any other remedy set forth in this Agreement, the following remedies are available under this Agreement.

C.2.1 Return of Funds; Acceleration; and Additional Payments.

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, if the Division determines that an Event of Default has occurred, the Recipient may be required, upon demand, immediately to do each of the following:

- i. return to the State Water Board any grant or principal forgiveness amounts received pursuant to this Agreement;
- ii. subject to the limitations set forth in Sections 7.01 and 7.02 of the Indenture, accelerate the payment of any principal owed under this Agreement, all of which shall be immediately due and payable;
- iii. pay interest at the highest legal rate on all of the foregoing; and
- iv. pay any Additional Payments.
- C.2.2 [Reserved.]
- C.2.3 [Reserved.]
- C.2.4 Judicial remedies.

Whenever the State Water Board determines that an Event of Default shall have occurred, the State Water Board may enforce its rights under this Agreement by any judicial proceeding, whether at law or in equity. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the State Water Board may:

- i. by suit in equity, require the Recipient to account for amounts relating to this Agreement as if the Recipient were the trustee of an express trust;
- ii. by mandamus or other proceeding, compel the performance by the Recipient and any of its officers, agents, and employees of any duty under the law or of any obligation or covenant under this Agreement, including but not limited to the imposition and collection of rates for the services of the System sufficient to meet all requirements of this Agreement; and
- iii. take whatever action at law or in equity as may appear necessary or desirable to the State Water Board to collect the Payments then due or thereafter to become due, or to enforce performance of any obligation or covenant of the Recipient under this Agreement.
- C.2.5 Termination.

Upon an Event of Default, the State Water Board may terminate this Agreement. Interest shall accrue on all amounts due at the highest legal rate of interest from the date that the State Water Board delivers notice of termination to the Recipient.

C.2.6 Damages for Breach of Tax-Exempt Status.

In the event that any breach of any of the provisions of this Agreement by the Recipient results in the loss of tax-exempt status for any bonds of the State or any subdivision or agency thereof, or if such breach results in an obligation on the part of the State or any subdivision or agency thereof to reimburse the federal government by reason of any arbitrage profits, the Recipient must immediately reimburse the State or any subdivision or agency thereof by or loss incurred by the State or any subdivision or agency thereof.

C.2.7 Damages for Breach of Federal Conditions.

In the event that any breach of any of the provisions of this Agreement by the Recipient results in the failure of Project Funds to be used pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement, or if such breach results in an obligation on the part of the State or any subdivision or agency thereof to reimburse the federal government, the Recipient must immediately reimburse the State or any subdivision or agency thereof in an amount equal to any damages paid by or loss incurred by the State or any subdivision or agency thereof due to such breach.

C.2.8 Remedies and Limitations.

None of the remedies available to the State Water Board shall be exclusive of any other remedy, and each such remedy shall be cumulative and in addition to every other remedy given hereunder or now or hereafter existing at law or in equity. The State Water Board may exercise any remedy, now or hereafter existing, without exhausting and without regard to any other remedy.

Any claim of the Recipient is limited to the rights and remedies provided to the Recipient under this Agreement and is subject to the claims procedures provided to the Recipient under this Agreement.

C.2.9 Non-Waiver.

Nothing in this Agreement shall affect or impair the Recipient's Obligation to pay Payments as provided herein or shall affect or impair the right of the State Water Board to bring suit to enforce such payment. No delay or omission of the State Water Board in the exercise of any right arising upon an Event of Default shall impair any such right or be construed to be a waiver of any such Event of Default. The State Water Board may exercise from time to time and as often as shall be deemed expedient by the State Water Board, any remedy or right provided by law or pursuant to this Agreement.

C.2.10 Status Quo.

If any action to enforce any right or exercise any remedy shall be brought and either discontinued or determined adversely to the State Water Board, then the State Water Board shall be restored to its former position, rights and remedies as if no such action had been brought.

C.3 STANDARD CONDITIONS

C.3.1 Access, Inspection, and Public Records.

The Recipient must ensure that the State Water Board, the Governor of the State, the USEPA, the USEPA's Office of Inspector General, any member of Congress, or any authorized representative of the foregoing, will have safe and suitable access to the Project site at all reasonable times during Project construction and thereafter for the term of the Agreement. The Recipient acknowledges that, except for a subset of information regarding archaeological records, the Project records and locations are public records, including but not limited to all of the submissions accompanying the application, all of the documents incorporated into this Agreement by reference, and all reports, reimbursement requests, and supporting documentation submitted hereunder.

C.3.2 Accounting and Auditing Standards; Financial Management Systems; Records Retention.

(a) The Recipient must maintain project accounts according to GAAP as issued by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB) or its successor. The Recipient must maintain GAAP-compliant project accounts, including GAAP requirements relating to the reporting of infrastructure assets.

(b) The Recipient must comply with federal standards for financial management systems. The Recipient agrees that, at a minimum, its fiscal control and accounting procedures will be sufficient to permit preparation of reports required by the federal government and tracking of Project funds to a level of expenditure adequate to establish that such funds have not been used in violation of federal or state law or the terms of this Agreement. To the extent applicable, the Recipient must comply with the provisions and requirements of the federal Single Audit Act (SAA) of 1984, 2 CFR part 200, subpart F, and 2 CFR section 200.302, and updates or revisions thereto, including but not limited to:

- Maintain an annual (Fiscal Year) accounting system and identify all expenditures of federal financial assistance;
- Conduct a SAA audit using an independent auditor in those Fiscal Years when expenditures of total federal financial assistance equal or exceed \$750,000, and submit the SAA audit to the Federal Audit Clearinghouse within the earlier of thirty (30) calendar days after receipt of the auditor's report(s) or nine (9) months of the end of the audit period;
- Notify the Division when a SAA audit has been conducted and submitted to the Federal Audit Clearinghouse;
- Notify and provide the Division with a copy of the SAA audit within thirty (30) days of completion of the audit;
- Inform the Division of findings and recommendations pertaining to federal financial assistance provided through the State Water Board contained in SAA audits conducted by the Recipient;
- Initiate corrective actions for audit reports with findings and recommendations that impact federal financial assistance provided through the State Water Board and notify the Division when corrective actions are complete.

(c) Without limitation of the requirement to maintain Project accounts in accordance with GAAP, the Recipient must:

- i. Establish an official file for the Project which adequately documents all significant actions relative to the Project;
- ii. Establish separate accounts which will adequately and accurately depict all amounts received and expended on the Project, including all assistance funds received under this Agreement;
- iii. Establish separate accounts which will adequately depict all income received which is attributable to the Project, specifically including any income attributable to assistance funds disbursed under this Agreement;
- iv. Establish an accounting system which will accurately depict final total costs of the Project, including both direct and Indirect Costs;
- v. Establish such accounts and maintain such records as may be necessary for the State to fulfill federal reporting requirements, including any and all reporting requirements under federal tax statutes or regulations; and
- vi. If Force Account is used by the Recipient for any phase of the Project, other than for planning, design, and construction engineering and administration provided for by allowance, accounts will be established which reasonably document all employee hours charged to the Project and the associated tasks performed by each employee.

(d) The Recipient must maintain separate books, records and other material relative to the Project. The Recipient must also retain such books, records, and other material for itself and for each contractor or subcontractor who performed or performs work on this project for a minimum of thirty-six (36) years after Completion of Construction. The Recipient must require that such books, records, and other material are subject at all reasonable times (at a minimum during normal business hours) to inspection, copying,

and audit by the State Water Board, the California State Auditor, the Bureau of State Audits, the USEPA, the USEPA's Office of Inspector General, the Internal Revenue Service, the Governor, or any authorized representatives of the aforementioned. The Recipient must allow and must require its contractors to allow interviews during normal business hours of any employees who might reasonably have information related to such records. The Recipient agrees to include a similar duty regarding audit, interviews, and records retention in any contract or subcontract related to the performance of this Agreement. The provisions of this section survive the term of this Agreement.

C.3.3 Amendment.

No amendment or variation of the terms of this Agreement shall be valid unless made in writing and signed by both the Recipient and the Deputy Director or designee.

Requests for amendments must be in writing and directed to the contact listed in Section 4 and to the Division's Chief of Loans and Grants Administration Section.

C.3.4 Assignability.

This Agreement is not assignable by the Recipient, either in whole or in part, without the consent of the State Water Board in the form of a formal written amendment to this Agreement.

C.3.5 Audit.

(a) The Division may call for an audit of financial information relative to the Project if the Division determines that an audit is desirable to assure program integrity or if an audit becomes necessary because of state or federal requirements. If an audit is called for, the audit must be performed by a certified public accountant independent of the Recipient and at the cost of the Recipient. The audit must be in the form required by the Division.

(b) Audit disallowances must be returned to the State Water Board.

C.3.6 Bonding.

Where contractors are used, the Recipient must not authorize construction to begin until each contractor has furnished a performance bond in favor of the Recipient in the following amounts: faithful performance (100%) of contract value; labor and materials (100%) of contract value. This requirement shall not apply to any contract for less than \$25,000.00.

C.3.7 Competitive Bidding

Recipient must adhere to any applicable state law or local ordinance for competitive bidding and applicable labor laws.

C.3.8 Compliance with Applicable Laws, Rules, and Requirements.

The Recipient must, at all times, comply with and require its contractors and subcontractors to comply with all applicable federal and state laws, rules, guidelines, regulations, and requirements. Without limitation of the foregoing, to the extent applicable, the Recipient must:

(a) Comply with the provisions of the adopted environmental mitigation plan, if any, for the term of this Agreement;

(b) Comply with the Policy and Guidelines; and

(c) Comply with and require compliance with the state and federal requirements set forth elsewhere in this Agreement.

C.3.9 Computer Software.

The Recipient certifies that it has appropriate systems and controls in place to ensure that state funds will not be used in the performance of this Agreement for the acquisition, operation or maintenance of computer software in violation of copyright laws.

C.3.10 Conflict of Interest.

The Recipient certifies that its owners, officers, directors, agents, representatives, and employees are in compliance with applicable state and federal conflict of interest laws.

C.3.11 Continuous Use of Project; No Lease, Sale, Transfer of Ownership, or Disposal of Project.

The Recipient agrees that, except as provided in this Agreement, it will not abandon, substantially discontinue use of, lease, sell, transfer ownership of, or dispose of all or a significant part or portion of the Project during the Useful Life of the Project without prior written approval of the Division. Such approval may be conditioned as determined to be appropriate by the Division, including a condition requiring repayment of all disbursed Project Funds or all or any portion of all remaining funds covered by this Agreement together with accrued interest and any penalty assessments that may be due.

C.3.12 Data Management.

The Recipient will undertake appropriate data management activities so that Project data can be incorporated into statewide data systems.

C.3.13 Disputes.

(a) The Recipient may appeal a staff decision within 30 days to the Deputy Director of the Division or designee, for a final Division decision. The Recipient may appeal a final Division decision to the State Water Board within 30 days. The Office of the Chief Counsel of the State Water Board will prepare a summary of the dispute and make recommendations relative to its final resolution, which will be provided to the State Water Board's Executive Director and each State Water Board Member. Upon the motion of any State Water Board Member, the State Water Board will review and resolve the dispute in the manner determined by the State Water Board. Should the State Water Board determine not to review the final Division decision, this decision will represent a final agency action on the dispute.

(b) This clause does not preclude consideration of legal questions, provided that nothing herein shall be construed to make final the decision of the State Water Board, or any official or representative thereof, on any question of law.

(c) Recipient must continue with the responsibilities under this Agreement during any dispute.

(d) This section relating to disputes does not establish an exclusive procedure for resolving claims within the meaning of Government Code sections 930 and 930.4.

C.3.14 Drug-Free Workplace.

The Recipient certifies that it will provide a drug-free workplace in compliance with the Drug-Free Workplace Act (Gov. Code. §§ 8350-8357). The Recipient shall publish a statement notifying employees that the unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensation, possession, or use of a controlled substance is prohibited in the Recipient's workplace and specifying the actions to be taken against employees for violations of the prohibition. The Recipient shall establish a drug-free awareness program to inform employees about the dangers of drug abuse in the workplace, the Recipient's policy of maintaining a drug-free workplace, any available drug counseling, rehabilitation and employee assistance programs, and penalties that may be imposed upon employees for drug abuse violations. The Recipient shall provide that every employee who works on the Project receives a copy of the Recipient's drug-free workplace policy statement and agrees to abide by the terms of the statement as a condition of employment on the Project.

C.3.15 Environmental Clearance.

(a) No work that is subject to CEQA or NEPA may proceed under this Agreement unless the State Water Board has provided environmental clearance. The State Water Board may require changes in the scope of work or additional mitigation as a condition to providing construction or implementation funding under this Agreement. Recipient shall not perform any work subject to CEQA and/or NEPA before the State Water Board completes its environmental review and specifies any changes in scope or additional mitigation that may be required. Proceeding with work subject to CEQA and/or NEPA without approval by the State Water Board shall constitute a breach of a material provision of this Agreement.

(b) If this Project includes modification of a river or stream channel, the Recipient must fully mitigate environmental impacts resulting from the modification. The Recipient must provide documentation that the environmental impacts resulting from such modification will be fully mitigated considering all of the impacts of the modification and any mitigation, environmental enhancement, and environmental benefit resulting from the Project, and whether, on balance, any environmental enhancement or benefit equals or exceeds any negative environmental impacts of the Project.

C.3.16 Governing Law.

This Agreement is governed by and shall be interpreted in accordance with the laws of the State of California.

C.3.17 Income Restrictions.

The Recipient agrees that any refunds, rebates, credits, or other amounts (including any interest thereon) accruing to or received by the Recipient under this Agreement must be paid by the Recipient to the State Water Board, to the extent that they are properly allocable to costs for which the Recipient has been reimbursed by the State Water Board under this Agreement.

C.3.18 Indemnification and State Reviews.

The parties agree that review or approval of Project plans and specifications by the State Water Board is for administrative purposes only, including conformity with application and eligibility criteria, and expressly not for the purposes of design defect review or construction feasibility, and does not relieve the Recipient of its responsibility to properly plan, design, construct, operate, and maintain the Project. To the extent permitted by law, the Recipient agrees to indemnify, defend, and hold harmless the State Water Board, the Bank, and any trustee, and their officers, employees, and agents for the Bonds, if any (collectively, "Indemnified Persons"), against any loss or liability arising out of any claim or action brought against any Indemnified Persons from and against any and all losses, claims, damages, liabilities, or expenses, of every conceivable kind, character, and nature whatsoever arising out of, resulting from, or in any way

connected with (1) the System or the Project or the conditions, occupancy, use, possession, conduct, or management of, work done in or about, or the planning, design, acquisition, installation, or construction, of the System or the Project or any part thereof; (2) the carrying out of any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or any related document; (3) any violation related to the Project or the financing, of any applicable law, rule or regulation, any environmental law (including, without limitation, the Federal Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act, the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, the California Hazardous Substance Account Act, the Federal Water Pollution Control Act, the Clean Air Act, the Toxic Substances Control Act, the Occupational Safety and Health Act, the Safe Drinking Water Act, the California Hazardous Waste Control Law, and California Water Code Section 13304, and any successors to said laws), rule or regulation or the release of any toxic substance on or near the System or the Project; or (4) any untrue statement or alleged untrue statement of any material fact or omission or alleged omission to state a material fact necessary to make the statements required to be stated therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading with respect to any information provided by the Recipient for use in any disclosure document utilized in connection with any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, except those arising from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of the Indemnified Persons. The Recipient must also provide for the defense and indemnification of the Indemnified Persons in any contractual provision extending indemnity to the Recipient in any contract let for the performance of any work under this Agreement, and must cause the Indemnified Persons to be included within the scope of any provision for the indemnification and defense of the Recipient in any contract or subcontract. To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Recipient agrees to pay and discharge any judgment or award entered or made against Indemnified Persons with respect to any such claim or action, and any settlement, compromise or other voluntary resolution. The provisions of this section survive the term of this Agreement.

C.3.19 Independent Actor.

The Recipient, and its agents and employees, if any, in the performance of this Agreement, shall act in an independent capacity and not as officers, employees, or agents of the State Water Board.

C.3.20 Integration.

This Agreement constitutes the complete and final agreement between the parties. No oral or written understanding or agreement not incorporated in this Agreement shall be binding on either party.

C.3.21 Leveraging Covenants.

(a) Notwithstanding any other provision hereof, the Recipient covenants and agrees that it will comply with the Tax Covenants set forth in Exhibit F of this Agreement.

- (a) The Recipient covenants to furnish such financial, operating and other data pertaining to the Recipient as may be requested by the State Water Board to: (i) enable the State Water Board to cause the issuance of Bonds and provide for security therefor; or (ii) enable any underwriter of Bonds issued for the benefit of the State Water Board to comply with Rule 15c2-12(b)(5).
- (b) The Recipient further covenants to provide the State Water Board with copies of all continuing disclosure documents or reports that are disclosed pursuant to (i) the Recipient's continuing disclosure undertaking or undertakings made in connection with any outstanding System Obligation, (ii) the terms of any outstanding System Obligation, or (iii) a voluntary disclosure of information related to an outstanding System Obligation. The Recipient must disclose such documents or reports to the State Water Board at the same time such documents or reports are submitted to any dissemination agent, trustee, nationally recognized municipal securities information repository, the Municipal Securities Rulemaking Board's Electronic Municipal Market Access (EMMA) website or other person or entity.

C.3.22 No Discrimination.

(a) The Recipient must comply with Government Code section 11135 and the implementing regulations (Cal. Code Regs, tit. 2, § 11140 et seq.), including, but not limited to, ensuring that no person is unlawfully denied full and equal access to the benefits of, or unlawfully subjected to discrimination in the operation of, the Project or System on the basis of sex, race, color, religion, ancestry, national origin, ethnic group identification, age, mental disability, physical disability, medical condition, genetic information, marital status, or sexual orientation as such terms are defined under California law, for as long as the Recipient retains ownership or possession of the Project.

(b) If Project Funds are used to acquire or improve real property, the Recipient must include a covenant of nondiscrimination running with the land in the instrument effecting or recording the transfer of such real property.

(c) The Recipient must comply with the federal American with Disabilities Act of 1990 and implementing regulations as required by Government Code section 11135(b).

(d) The Recipient's obligations under this section shall survive the term of this Agreement.

(e) During the performance of this Agreement, Recipient and its contractors and subcontractors must not unlawfully discriminate, harass, or allow harassment against any employee or applicant for employment because of sex, race, color, ancestry, religious creed, national origin, sexual orientation, physical disability (including HIV and AIDS), mental disability, medical condition (cancer), age (over 40), marital status, denial of family care leave, or genetic information, gender, gender identity, gender expression, or military and veteran status.

(f) The Recipient, its contractors, and subcontractors must ensure that the evaluation and treatment of their employees and applicants for employment are free from such discrimination and harassment.

(g) The Recipient, its contractors, and subcontractors must comply with the provisions of the Fair Employment and Housing Act and the applicable regulations promulgated thereunder. (Gov. Code, §12990, subds. (a)-(f) et seq.;Cal. Code Regs., tit. 2, § 7285 et seq.) Such regulations are incorporated into this Agreement by reference and made a part hereof as if set forth in full.

(h) The Recipient, its contractors, and subcontractors must comply with all applicable federal civil rights regulations, including statutory and national policy requirements. (2 CFR § 200.300). This includes, to the greatest extent practicable and to the extent permitted by law, the requirement to respect and protect the freedom of persons and organizations to engage in political and religious speech. (Executive Order 13798).

(i) The Recipient, its contractors, and subcontractors must give written notice of their obligations under this clause to labor organizations with which they have a collective bargaining or other agreement.

(j) The Recipient must include the nondiscrimination and compliance provisions of this clause in all subcontracts to perform work under this Agreement.

C.3.23 No Third Party Rights.

The parties to this Agreement do not create rights in, or grant remedies to, any third party as a beneficiary of this Agreement, or of any duty, covenant, obligation, or undertaking established herein.

C.3.24 No Obligation of the State.

Any obligation of the State Water Board herein contained shall not be an obligation, debt, or liability of the State and any such obligation shall be payable solely out of the moneys encumbered pursuant to this Agreement.

C.3.25 Notice.

Upon the occurrence of any of the following events, the Recipient must provide notice as set forth below.

- (a) Within 24 hours of the following, the Recipient must notify the Division by phone at (916) 327-9978 and by email to <u>David.Houston@Waterboards.ca.gov</u>, sandeep.kals@waterboards.ca.gov and CleanWaterSRF@waterboards.ca.gov of:
 - i. The seizure of, or levy on, any Revenues securing this Agreement;
 - ii. Any discovery of any potential tribal cultural resource, archaeological or historical resource, or human remains in the Project area (also notify the Division's Senior Cultural Resources Officer, Lisa.Machado@waterboards.ca.gov or (916) 323-0626). Should a potential tribal cultural resource or archaeological or historical resource be discovered during construction or Project implementation, the Recipient must ensure that all work in the area of the find will cease until a qualified archaeologist has evaluated the situation and made recommendations regarding preservation of the resource, and the Division has determined what actions should be taken to protect and preserve the resource. The Recipient must implement appropriate actions as directed by the Division. If there are any applicable provisions of a mitigation, monitoring and reporting program adopted for the Project, the Recipient shall comply with such provisions. In the event of the discovery of human remains during construction of the Project, the Recipient shall cease construction and take other action required by any applicable laws, which may include but are not limited to Health and Safety Code, section 7050.5 and Public Resources Code, section 5097.98.
- (b) [Reserved.]
- (c) Within five (5) business days, the Recipient must notify the Division by phone at (916) 327-9978; by email to Lance.Reese@waterboards.ca.gov
 <u>David.Houston@Waterboards.ca.gov</u>, <u>sandeep.kals@waterboards.ca.gov</u> and <u>CleanWaterSRF@waterboards.ca.gov</u>; and by mail to the contact address set forth in Section 4 of this Agreement of the occurrence of any of the following events:
 - i. Bankruptcy, insolvency, receivership or similar event of the Recipient, or actions taken in anticipation of any of the foregoing;
 - ii. Change of ownership of the Project or the System or change of management or service contracts, if any, for operation of the System;
 - iii. Loss, theft, damage, or impairment to Project, the Revenues or the System, if material;
 - iv. Failure to meet any debt service coverage test in Exhibit B of this Agreement;
 - v. Listed Events and Events of Default, except as otherwise set forth in this section;
 - vi. Failure to observe or perform any covenant or comply with any condition in this Agreement;
 - vii. An offer from a public entity to purchase the Project or the System or any portion thereof, or any of the real or personal property related to or necessary for the Project;

- viii. A proceeding or action by a public entity to acquire the Project or the System by power of eminent domain;
- ix. Incurrence of a System Obligation or other Material Obligation by the Recipient; or
- x. A default, event of acceleration, termination event, modification of terms, or other similar event under the terms of a System Obligation or other Material Obligation of the Recipient, any of which reflect financial difficulties.
- (d) Within ten (10) business days, the Recipient must notify the Division by phone at (916) 327-9978, by email to <u>David.Houston@Waterboards.ca.gov</u>, <u>sandeep.kals@waterboards.ca.gov</u> and <u>CleanWaterSRF@waterboards.ca.gov</u>, and by mail to the contact address set forth in Section 4 of this Agreement of the following events:
 - i. Material defaults on Material Obligations, other than this Obligation;
 - ii. Unscheduled draws on material debt service reserves or credit enhancements, reflecting financial difficulties;
 - iii. Substitution of credit or liquidity providers, if any or their failure to perform, related to Parity Obligations;
 - iv. Any material litigation pending or threatened with respect to the Project or the Recipient's technical, managerial or financial capacity to operate the System or the Recipient's continued existence, or any judgment or court order relating to such litigation that has a significant effect on the Project or the System;
 - v. Circulation of a petition to repeal, reduce, or otherwise challenge the Recipient's rates for services of the System;
 - vi. Consideration of dissolution, or disincorporation, or any other event that could materially impair the Revenues;
 - vii. Adverse tax opinions, the issuance by the Internal Revenue Service or proposed or final determinations of taxability, Notices of Proposed Issue (IRS Form 5701-TEB) or other material notices of determinations with respect to the tax status of any tax-exempt bonds;
 - viii. Rating changes on outstanding System Obligations, if any;
 - ix. Issuance of additional Parity Obligations;
 - x. Enforcement actions by or brought on behalf of the State Water Board or Regional Water Board; or
 - xi. Any investigation other than routine or random audits by the District Attorney, California State Auditor, Bureau of State Audits, USEPA's Office of Inspector General, the Internal Revenue Service, Securities and Exchange Commission, a grand jury, or any other state or federal agency, relating to the Recipient's financial management, accounting procedures, or internal fiscal controls;
- (e) The Recipient must notify the Division promptly by phone at (916) 327-9978, by email to <u>David.Houston@Waterboards.ca.gov</u>, <u>sandeep.kals@waterboards.ca.gov</u> and <u>CleanWaterSRF@waterboards.ca.gov</u>, and by mail to the contact address set forth in Section 4 of this Agreement of any of the following events:
 - i. The discovery of a false statement of fact or representation made in this Agreement or in the application to the Division for this financial assistance, or in any certification, report, or request for reimbursement made pursuant to this Agreement, by the Recipient, its employees, agents, or contractors;
 - ii. Any substantial change in scope of the Project. The Recipient must undertake no substantial change in the scope of the Project until prompt written notice of the proposed change has been provided to the Division and the Division has given written approval for the change;
- iii. Cessation of all major construction work on the Project where such cessation of work is expected to or does extend for a period of thirty (30) days or more;
- Any circumstance, combination of circumstances, or condition, which is expected to or does delay Completion of Construction for a period of ninety (90) days or more;
- v. Discovery of any unexpected endangered or threatened species, as defined in the federal Endangered Species Act. Should a federally protected species be unexpectedly encountered during construction of the Project, the Recipient agrees to promptly notify the Division. This notification is in addition to the Recipient's obligations under the federal Endangered Species Act;
- vi. Any Project monitoring, demonstration, or other implementation activities required in Exhibit A or Exhibit D of this Agreement, if any;
- vii. Any public or media event publicizing the accomplishments and/or results of this Agreement and provide the opportunity for attendance and participation by state and federal representatives with at least ten (10) working days' notice to the Division;
- viii. Any allegation of research misconduct involving research activities that are supported in whole or in part with USEPA funds under this Project, as required by Exhibit C.4.3(xxix);
- ix. Any events requiring notice to the Division pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement;
- x. Completion of Construction of the Project, and actual Project Completion;
- xi. The award of the prime construction contract for the Project;
- xii. Initiation of construction of the Project.

C.3.26 Operation and Maintenance; Insurance.

The Recipient agrees to sufficiently and properly staff, operate and maintain all portions of the System during the Useful Life of the Project in accordance with all applicable state and federal laws, rules, and regulations.

The Recipient will procure and maintain or cause to be maintained insurance on the System with responsible insurers, or as part of a reasonable system of self-insurance, in such amounts and against such risks (including damage to or destruction of the System) as are usually covered in connection with systems similar to the System. Such insurance may be maintained by a self-insurance plan so long as such plan provides for (i) the establishment by the Recipient of a separate segregated self-insurance fund, or self-insurance program established to accomplish similar purposes and acceptable to the State Water Board, funded in an amount determined (initially and on at least an annual basis) by Recipient (by the division or divisions experienced in the field of risk management) and (ii) the establishment and maintenance of a claims processing and risk management program.

In the event of any damage to or destruction of the System caused by the perils covered by such insurance, the net proceeds thereof shall be applied to the reconstruction, repair or replacement of the damaged or destroyed portion of the System. The Recipient must begin such reconstruction, repair or replacement as expeditiously as possible, and must pay out of such net proceeds all costs and expenses in connection with such reconstruction, repair or replacement so that the same must be completed and the System must be free and clear of all claims and liens. If such net proceeds are insufficient to reconstruct, repair, or restore the System to the extent necessary to enable the Recipient to pay all remaining unpaid principal portions of the Payments, if any, in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, the Recipient must provide additional funds to restore or replace the damaged portions of the System.

Recipient agrees that for any policy of insurance concerning or covering the construction of the Project, it will cause, and will require its contractors to cause, a certificate of insurance to be issued showing the State Water Board, its officers, agents, employees, and servants as additional insured; and must provide the Division with a copy of all such certificates prior to the commencement of construction of the Project.

C.3.27 Permits, Subcontracting, and Remedies.

Recipient must procure all permits, licenses and other authorizations necessary to accomplish the work contemplated in this Agreement, pay all charges and fees, and give all notices necessary and incidental to the due and lawful prosecution of the work. Signed copies of any such permits or licenses must be submitted to the Division before any construction begins.

The Recipient must not contract or allow subcontracting with excluded parties. The Recipient must not contract with any party who is debarred or suspended or otherwise excluded from or ineligible for participation in any work overseen, directed, funded, or administered by the State Water Board program for which this funding is authorized. For any work related to this Agreement, the Recipient must not contract with any individual or organization on the State Water Board's List of Disqualified Businesses and Persons that is identified as debarred or suspended or otherwise excluded from or ineligible for participation in any work overseen, directed, funded, or administered by the State Water Board program for which funding under this Agreement is authorized. The State Water Board's List of Disqualified Businesses and Persons is located at

http://www.waterboards.ca.gov/water_issues/programs/enforcement/fwa/dbp.shtml

C.3.28 Professionals.

The Recipient agrees that only licensed professionals will be used to perform services under this Agreement where such services are called for. All technical reports required pursuant to this Agreement that involve planning, investigation, evaluation, design, or other work requiring interpretation and proper application of engineering, architectural, or geologic sciences, shall be prepared by or under the direction of persons registered to practice in California pursuant to Business and Professions Code, sections 5536.1, 6735, 7835, and 7835.1. To demonstrate compliance with California Code of Regulations, title 16, sections 415 and 3065, all technical reports must contain a statement of the qualifications of the responsible registered professional(s). As required by these laws, completed technical reports must bear the signature(s) and seal(s) of the registered professional(s) in a manner such that all work can be clearly attributed to the professional responsible for the work.

C.3.29 Prevailing Wages.

The Recipient agrees to be bound by all applicable provisions of State Labor Code regarding prevailing wages. The Recipient must monitor all agreements subject to reimbursement from this Agreement to ensure that the prevailing wage provisions of the State Labor Code are being met.

In addition, the Recipient agrees to comply with the Davis-Bacon provisions incorporated by reference in Section 3 of this Agreement.

C.3.30 Public Funding.

This Project is publicly funded. Any service provider or contractor with which the Recipient contracts must not have any role or relationship with the Recipient, that, in effect, substantially limits the Recipient's ability to exercise its rights, including cancellation rights, under the contract, based on all the facts and circumstances.

C.3.31 Recipient's Responsibility for Work.

The Recipient shall be responsible for all work and for persons or entities engaged in work performed pursuant to this Agreement, including, but not limited to, contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, and providers of services. The Recipient shall be responsible for responding to any and all disputes arising out of its contracts for work on the Project. The State Water Board will not mediate disputes between the Recipient and any other entity concerning responsibility for performance of work.

C.3.32 Related Litigation.

Under no circumstances may the Recipient use funds from any reimbursement under this Agreement to pay costs associated with any litigation the Recipient pursues against the State Water Board or any Regional Water Quality Control Board. Regardless of the outcome of any such litigation, and notwithstanding any conflicting language in this Agreement, the Recipient agrees to repay all of the disbursed funds plus interest in the event that Recipient does not complete the project.

C.3.33 Rights in Data.

The Recipient agrees that all data, plans, drawings, specifications, reports, computer programs, operating manuals, notes, and other written or graphic work produced in the performance of this Agreement are subject to the rights of the State as set forth in this section. The State shall have the right to reproduce, publish, and use all such work, or any part thereof, in any manner and for any purposes whatsoever and to authorize others to do so. If any such work is copyrightable, the Recipient may copyright the same, except that, as to any work which is copyrighted by the Recipient, the State reserves a royalty-free, nonexclusive, and irrevocable license to reproduce, publish, and use such work, or any part thereof, and to authorize others to do so, and to receive electronic copies from the Recipient upon request.

C.3.34 State Water Board Action; Costs and Attorney Fees.

Any remedy provided in this Agreement is in addition to and not in derogation of any other legal or equitable remedy available to the State Water Board as a result of breach of this Agreement by the Recipient, whether such breach occurs before or after completion of the Project, and exercise of any remedy provided by this Agreement by the State Water Board shall not preclude the State Water Board from pursuing any legal remedy or right which would otherwise be available. In the event of litigation between the parties hereto arising from this Agreement, it is agreed that each party shall bear its own costs and attorney fees.

C.3.35 Timeliness.

Time is of the essence in this Agreement.

C.3.36 Unenforceable Provision.

In the event that any provision of this Agreement is unenforceable or held to be unenforceable, then the parties agree that all other provisions of this Agreement have force and effect and shall not be affected thereby.

C.3.37 Venue.

Any action arising out of this Agreement shall be filed and maintained in the Superior Court in and for the County of Sacramento, California.

C.3.38 Waiver and Rights of the State Water Board.

Any waiver of rights by the State Water Board with respect to a default or other matter arising under this Agreement at any time shall not be considered a waiver of rights with respect to any other default or matter. Any rights and remedies of the State Water Board provided for in this Agreement are in addition to any other rights and remedies provided by law.

C.4 MISCELLANEOUS STATE AND FEDERAL REQUIREMENTS

C.4.1 [Reserved.]

C.4.2 State Cross-Cutters.

Recipient represents that, as applicable, it complies and covenants to maintain compliance with the following with respect to all Project Costs for the term of this Agreement:

- i. The California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA), as set forth in Public Resources Code 21000 et seq. and in the CEQA Guidelines at Title 14, Division 6, Chapter 3, Section 15000 et seq.
- ii. Water Conservation requirements, including regulations in Division 3 of Title 23 of the California Code of Regulations.
- iii. Monthly Water Diversion Reporting requirements, including requirements set forth in Water Code section 5103.
- iv. Public Works Contractor Registration with Department of Industrial Relations requirements, including requirements set forth in Sections 1725.5 and 1771.1 of the Labor Code.
- v. Volumetric Pricing & Water Meters requirements, including the requirements of Water Code sections 526 and 527.
- vi. Urban Water Management Plan requirements, including the Urban Water Management Planning Act (Water Code, § 10610 et seq.).
- vii. Urban Water Demand Management requirements, including the requirements of Section 10608.56 of the Water Code.
- viii. Delta Plan Consistency Findings requirements, including the requirements of Water Code section 85225 and California Code of Regulations, title 23, section 5002.
- ix. Agricultural Water Management Plan Consistency requirements, including the requirements of Water Code section 10852.
- x. Charter City Project Labor Requirements, including the requirements of Labor Code section 1782 and Public Contract Code section 2503.
- xi. The Recipient agrees that it will, at all times, comply with and require its contractors and subcontractors to comply with directives or orders issued pursuant to Division 7 of the Water Code.
- xii. Regulations in Division 4 of Title 22 of the California Code of Regulations, including but not limited to California Waterworks Standards in Chapter 16, and Lead and Copper regulations in Chapter 17.5.

C.4.3 Federal Requirements and Cross-Cutters for SRF Funding.

The Recipient acknowledges, warrants compliance with, and covenants to continuing compliance with the following federal terms and conditions with respect to all Project Costs for the term of this Agreement and for the Useful Life of the Project:

- i. Unless the Recipient has obtained a waiver from USEPA on file with the State Water Board or unless this Project is not a project for the construction, alteration, maintenance or repair of a public water system or treatment work, the Recipient shall not purchase "iron and steel products" produced outside of the United States on this Project. Unless the Recipient has obtained a waiver from USEPA on file with the State Water Board or unless this Project is not a project for the construction, alteration, maintenance or repair of a public water system or treatment work, the Recipient hereby certifies that all "iron and steel products" used in the Project were or will be produced in the United States. For purposes of this section, the term "iron and steel products" means the following products made primarily of iron or steel: lined or unlined pipes and fittings, manhole covers and other municipal castings, hydrants, tanks, flanges, pipe clamps and restraints, valves, structural steel, reinforced precast concrete, and construction materials. "Steel" means an alloy that includes at least 50 percent iron, between .02 and 2 percent carbon, and may include other elements.
- ii. [Reserved.]
- iii. The Recipient acknowledges that funds received under this Agreement are subject to the Build America Buy America (BABA) requirements of Public Law 117-58 (the Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act, also known as the Bipartisan Infrastructure Law (BIL), signed into law on November 15, 2021), which are in addition to "iron and steel products" requirements described in section C.4.3 (i) above. Specifically, unless (1) the Recipient has requested and obtained a waiver from USEPA on file with the State Water Board pertaining to the Project or the Project is otherwise covered by a general applicability waiver, as confirmed in writing by the State Water Board; or (2) the State Water Board and, to the extent the Project is co-funded by any other agency using federal funds subject to BABA requirements, each such agency, has advised the Recipient in writing that the BABA requirements are not applicable to the Project, the Recipient shall ensure and certifies that, as these terms are defined within and made applicable by Public Law 117-58:

(a) all iron and steel used in the Project are produced in the United States;

(b) the manufactured products used in the Project are produced in the United States; and (c) the construction materials used in the Project are produced in the United States.

The Recipient must comply and require its contractors and subcontractors to comply with all applicable BABA requirements and reporting and must inform the State Water Board immediately of any information regarding a violation of the foregoing.

- iv. The Recipient must include in full the Wage Rate Requirements (Davis-Bacon) language incorporated by reference in Section 3 of this Agreement in all construction contracts and subcontracts.
- v. The Recipient must comply with the signage requirements set forth in Exhibit A.
- vi. The Recipient shall notify the State Water Board and the USEPA contact of public or media events publicizing the accomplishment of significant events related to this Project and provide the

opportunity for attendance and participation by federal representatives with at least ten (10) working days' notice.

- vii. The Recipient shall comply with applicable USEPA general terms and conditions found at https://www.epa.gov/grants/epa-general-terms-and-conditions-effective-october-1-2023-or-later.
- viii. No Recipient may receive funding under this Agreement unless it has provided its Unique Entity Identifier, assigned by the System for Award Management, to the State Water Board.
- ix. [Reserved.]
- x. The Recipient represents and warrants that it and its principals are not excluded or disqualified from participating in this transaction as such terms are defined in Parts 180 and 1532 of Title 2 of the Code of Federal Regulations (2 CFR). If the Recipient is excluded after execution of this Agreement, the Recipient shall notify the Division within ten (10) days and shall inform the Division of the Recipient's exclusion in any request for amendment of this Agreement. The Recipient shall comply with Subpart C of Part 180 of 2 CFR, as supplemented by Subpart C of Part 1532 of 2 CFR. Such compliance is a condition precedent to the State Water Board's performance of its obligations under this Agreement. When entering into a covered transaction as defined in Parts 180 and 1532 of 2 CFR, the Recipient shall require the other party to the covered transaction to comply with Subpart C of Part 180 of 2 CFR, as supplemented by Subpart C of Part 1532 of 2 CFR.
- xi. To the extent applicable, the Recipient shall disclose to the State Water Board any potential conflict of interest consistent with USEPA's Final Financial Assistance Conflict of Interest Policy at https://www.epa.gov/grants/epas-final-financial-assistance-conflict-interest-policy. A conflict of interest may result in disallowance of costs.
- xii. USEPA and the State Water Board have the right to reproduce, publish, use and authorize others to reproduce, publish and use copyrighted works or other data developed under this assistance agreement.
- xiii. Where an invention is made with Project Funds, USEPA and the State Water Board retain the right to a worldwide, nonexclusive, nontransferable, irrevocable, paid-up license to practice the invention owned by the Recipient. The Recipient must utilize the Interagency Edison extramural invention reporting system at http://iEdison.gov and shall notify the Division when an invention report, patent report, or utilization report is filed.
- xiv. The Recipient agrees that any reports, documents, publications or other materials developed for public distribution supported by this Agreement shall contain the Disclosure statement set forth in Exhibit A.
- xv. The Recipient acknowledges that it is encouraged to follow guidelines established under Section 508 of the Rehabilitation Act, codified at 36 CFR Part 1194, with respect to enabling individuals with disabilities to participate in its programs supported by this Project.
- xvi. The Recipient, its employees, contractors and subcontractors and their employees warrants that it will not engage in severe forms of trafficking in persons, procure a commercial sex act during the term of this Agreement, or use forced labor in the performance of this Agreement. The Recipient must include this provision in its contracts and subcontracts under this Agreement. The Recipient must inform the State Water Board immediately of any information regarding a violation of the foregoing. The Recipient understands that failure to comply with this provision may subject the State Water Board to loss of federal funds. The Recipient agrees to compensate the State Water Board for any such funds lost due to its failure to comply with this condition, or the failure of

its contractors or subcontractors to comply with this condition. The State Water Board may unilaterally terminate this Agreement if the Recipient that is a private entity is determined to have violated the foregoing.

- xvii. The Recipient certifies to the best of its knowledge and belief that:
 - a. No federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the Recipient, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any federal contract, the making of any federal grant, the making of any federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.
 - b. If any funds other than federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress in connection with this Agreement, the Recipient shall complete and submit Standard Form-LLL, "Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying," in accordance with its instructions, and notify the State Water Board.

The Recipient shall require this certification from all parties to any contract or agreement that the Recipient enters into and under which the Recipient incurs costs for which it seeks reimbursements under this Agreement.

- xviii. The Recipient must comply with the following federal non-discrimination requirements:
 - a. Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, which prohibits discrimination based on race, color, and national origin, including limited English proficiency (LEP).
 - b. Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, which prohibits discrimination against persons with disabilities.
 - c. The Age Discrimination Act of 1975, which prohibits age discrimination.
 - d. Section 13 of the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972, which prohibits discrimination on the basis of sex.
 - e. 40 CFR Part 7, as it relates to the foregoing.
- xix. If the Project relates to construction of a publicly owned treatment works, where the Recipient contracts for program management, construction management, feasibility studies, preliminary engineering, design, engineering, surveying, mapping, or architectural related services, the Recipient shall ensure that any such contract is negotiated in the same manner as a contract for architectural and engineering services is negotiated under chapter 11 of title 40, United States Code, or an equivalent State qualifications-based requirement as determined by the State Water Board.
- xx. If the Project relates to construction of a publicly owned treatment works, the Recipient certifies that it has developed and is implementing a fiscal sustainability plan for the Project, except as set forth in Exhibit D, that includes an inventory of critical assets that are a part of the Project, an evaluation of the condition and performance of inventoried assets or asset groupings, a certification that the Recipient has evaluated and will be implementing water and energy conservation efforts as part of the plan, and a plan for maintaining, repairing, and, as necessary, replacing the Project and a plan for funding such activities.
- xxi. Executive Order No. 11246. The Recipient shall include in its contracts and subcontracts related to the Project the following provisions:

"During the performance of this contract, the contractor agrees as follows:"(a) The contractor will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, creed, color, or national origin. The contractor will take affirmative action to ensure that applicants are employed, and that employees are treated during employment, without regard to their race, creed, color, or national origin. Such action shall include, but not be limited to the following: employment, upgrading, demotion, or transfer; recruitment or recruitment advertising; layoff or termination; rates of pay or other forms of compensation; and selection for training, including apprenticeship. The contractor agrees to post in conspicuous places, available to employees and applicants for employment, notices to be provided by the contracting officer setting forth the provisions of this nondiscrimination clause.

"(b) The contractor will, in all solicitations or advertisements for employees placed by or on behalf of the contractor, state that all qualified applicants will receive consideration for employment without regard to race, creed, color, or national origin.

"(c) The contractor will send to each labor union or representative of workers with which he has a collective bargaining agreement or other contract or understanding, a notice, to be provided by the agency contracting officer, advising the labor union or workers' representative of the contractor's commitments under Section 202 of Executive Order No. 11246 of September 24, 1965, and shall post copies of the notice in conspicuous places available to employees and applicants for employment.

"(d) The contractor will comply with all provisions of Executive Order No. 11246 of Sept. 24, 1965, and of the rules, regulations, and relevant orders of the Secretary of Labor.

"(e) The contractor will furnish all information and reports required by Executive Order No. 11246 of September 24, 1965, and by the rules, regulations, and orders of the Secretary of Labor, or pursuant thereto, and will permit access to his books, records, and accounts by the contracting agency and the Secretary of Labor for purposes of investigation to ascertain compliance with such rules, regulations, and orders.

"(f) In the event of the contractor's noncompliance with the nondiscrimination clauses of this contract or with any of such rules, regulations, or orders, this contract may be cancelled, terminated or suspended in whole or in part and the contractor may be declared ineligible for further Government contracts in accordance with procedures authorized in Executive Order No. 11246 of Sept 24, 1965, and such other sanctions may be imposed and remedies invoked as provided in Executive Order No. 11246 of September 24, 1965, or by rule, regulation, or order of the Secretary of Labor, or as otherwise provided by law.

"(g) The contractor will include the provisions of Paragraphs (1) through (7) in every subcontract or purchase order unless exempted by rules, regulations, or orders of the Secretary of Labor issued pursuant to Section 204 of Executive Order No. 11246 of Sept. 24, 1965, so that such provisions will be binding upon each subcontractor or vendor. The contractor will take such action with respect to any subcontract or purchase order as the contracting agency may direct as a means of enforcing such provisions including sanctions for noncompliance: Provided, however, That in the event the contractor becomes involved in, or is threatened with, litigation with a subcontractor or vendor as a result of such direction by the contracting agency, the contractor may request the United States to enter into such litigation to protect the interests of the United States."

xxii. The Recipient agrees to comply with the requirements of USEPA's Program for Utilization of Small, Minority and Women's Business Enterprises.

- xxiii. Procurement Prohibitions under Section 306 of the Clean Air Act and Section 508 of the Clean Water Act, including Executive Order 11738, Administration of the Clean Air Act and the Federal Water Pollution Control Act with Respect to Federal Contracts, Grants, or Loans; 42 USC § 7606; 33 USC § 1368. Except where the purpose of this Agreement is to remedy the cause of the violation, the Recipient may not procure goods, services, or materials from suppliers excluded under the federal System for Award Management: https://sam.gov
- xxiv. Uniform Relocation and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act, Pub. L. 91-646, as amended; 42 USC §§4601-4655. The Recipient must comply with the Act's implementing regulations at 49 CFR 24.101 through 24.105.
- xxv. The Recipient agrees that if its network or information system is connected to USEPA networks to transfer data using systems other than the Environmental Information Exchange Network or USEPA's Central Data Exchange, it will ensure that any connections are secure.
- xxvi. All geospatial data created pursuant to this Agreement that is submitted to the State Water Board for use by USEPA or that is submitted directly to USEPA must be consistent with Federal Geographic Data Committee endorsed standards. Information on these standards may be found at <u>www.fgdc.gov</u>.
- xxvii. If the Recipient is a water system that serves 500 or fewer persons, the Recipient represents that it has considered publicly-owned wells as an alternative drinking water supply.
- xxviii. The Recipient represents that it is not a corporation that has any unpaid Federal tax liability that has been assessed, for which all judicial and administrative remedies have been exhausted or have lapsed, and that is not being paid in a timely manner pursuant to an agreement with the authority responsible for collecting the tax liability; and it is not a corporation that was convicted of a felony criminal violation under a Federal law within the preceding 24 months.
- xxix. The Recipient agrees to immediately notify the Project Manager in writing about any allegation of research misconduct involving research activities that are supported in whole or in part with USEPA funds under this Project, including fabrication, falsification, or plagiarism in proposing, performing, or reviewing research, or in reporting research results, or ordering, advising, or suggesting that subordinates engage in research misconduct.
- xxx. The Recipient agrees to comply with, and require all contractors and subcontractors to comply with, USEPA's Scientific Integrity Policy, available at https://www.epa.gov/osa/policy-epa-scientific-integrity, when conducting, supervising, and communicating science and when using or applying the results of science. For purposes of this condition scientific activities include, but are not limited to, computer modelling, economic analysis, field sampling, laboratory experimentation, demonstrating new technology, statistical analysis, and writing a review article on a scientific issue.

The Recipient shall not suppress, alter, or otherwise impede the timely release of scientific findings or conclusions; intimidate or coerce scientists to alter scientific data, findings, or professional opinions or exert non-scientific influence on scientific advisory boards; knowingly misrepresent, exaggerate, or downplay areas of scientific uncertainty; or otherwise violate the USEPA's Scientific Integrity Policy. The Recipient must refrain from acts of research misconduct, including publication or reporting, as described in USEPA's Policy and Procedures for Addressing Research Misconduct, Section 9.C, and must ensure scientific findings are generated and disseminated in a timely and transparent manner, including scientific research performed by contractors and subcontractors.

- xxxi. The Recipient agrees to comply with the Animal Welfare Act of 1966 (7 USC 2131-2156). Recipient also agrees to abide by the "U.S. Government Principles for the Utilization and Care of Vertebrate Animals used in Testing, Research, and Training," available at <u>http://grants.nih.gov/grants/olaw/references/phspol.htm#USGovPrinciples</u>.
- xxxii. The Recipient certifies that no Project Funds will be used on:
 - Video surveillance or telecommunications equipment produced by Huawei Technologies Company or ZTE Corporation (or any subsidiary or affiliate of such entities), telecommunications equipment produced by Hytera Communications Corporation, Hangzhou Hikvision Digital Technology Company, or Dahua Technology Company (or any subsidiary or affiliate of such entities);
 - b. Telecommunications or video surveillance services produced by such entities;
 - c. Telecommunications or video surveillance equipment or services produced or provided by an entity that the Secretary of Defense, in consultation with the Director of the National Intelligence or the Director of the Federal Bureau of Investigation, reasonably believes to be an entity owned or controlled by, or otherwise connected to, the government of a covered foreign country; or
 - d. Other telecommunications or video surveillance services or equipment in violation of <u>2</u> <u>CFR 200.216</u>.
- xxxiii. [Reserved.]
- xxxiv. The Recipient agrees to comply with all federal environmental cross-cutters, including the following:
 - a. Archeological and Historic Preservation Act (16 U.S.C. § 469; 54 U.S.C. §§ 312501-312508)
 - b. Clean Air Act Conformity (42 U.S.C. § 7401)
 - c. Coastal Barriers Resources Act (16 U.S.C. § 3501 et seq.)
 - d. Coastal Zone Management Act (16 U.S.C. § 1451 et seq.)
 - e. Endangered Species Act (16 U.S.C. § 1531 et seq.)
 - f. Farmland Protection Policy Act (7 U.S.C. § 4201 et seq.)
 - g. Floodplain Management [Executive Order 11988 (1997), as amended by Executive Order No. 13690 (2015)]
 - h. Magnuson-Stevens Fishery Conservation and Management Act (16 U.S.C. § 1801 et seq.)
 - i. National Historic Preservation Act (54 U.S.C. §§ 300101 et seq.)
 - j. Sole Source Aquifer, section 1424(e) of Safe Drinking Water Act, 42 U.S.C. 300h-3(e)
 - k. Wetlands Protection Executive Order No. 11990 (1977), as amended by Executive Order no. 12608 (1997)
 - I. Wild and Scenic Rivers Act (16 U.S.C. § 1271 et seq.)

EXHIBIT D – SPECIAL CONDITIONS

- 1. In accordance with the Recipient's current practice of providing guarterly financial updates to the Recipient's governing body, not more frequently than guarterly during each Fiscal Year in which the Obligation is outstanding, the Recipient shall determine whether Net Revenues for the then current Fiscal Year (calculated on a current Fiscal Year basis and excluding any transfers from reserve funds, rate stabilization funds, or retained Revenues from any prior Fiscal Years; and calculated in accordance with the method of calculation set forth in the Indenture) are anticipated to fall below 1.1 times debt service for such Fiscal Year, and in such event, shall notify the Division within 30 days of such determination. Notwithstanding the foregoing, such determination shall not constitute a violation by the Recipient of a material provision of this Agreement provided the Recipient has sufficient Revenues to pay all Operations and Maintenance Costs and avoid any payment-related default under this Obligation and all Parity Obligations in the current Fiscal Year. Within 60 days after providing such notice, the Recipient shall prepare a document detailing the Recipient's anticipated Revenues. Operations and Maintenance Costs, and debt service requirements for the next three years, and demonstrating its abilities to make all debt service payments and pay all Operations and Maintenance Costs. The Recipient shall also detail any corrective actions the Recipient intends to undertake to ensure fiscal sustainability, including if necessary, raising rates and charges. This document must be satisfactory to the Division.
- 2. No Reserve Fund: There is no reserve fund required as security for the Obligation.
- 3. Other Material Obligations include: The Recipient has no outstanding Material Obligations, other than System Obligations.
- 4. For the purpose of the definitions of "Annual Debt Service," "Maximum Annual Debt Service," and "Parity Obligation," capitalized terms that are not otherwise defined in Section 5 of this Agreement have the following meaning (capitalized terms in Sections 4 and 5 of this Exhibit D that are not defined in Section 5 of this Agreement or in this Exhibit D have the meaning prescribed to them in the Indenture):
 - a. "Accreted Value" means, with respect to any Capital Appreciation Bond, the principal amount thereof plus the interest accrued thereon from its date, compounded at the approximate interest rate thereof on each date specified in the Supplemental Indenture pursuant to which such Capital Appreciation Bonds are issued. The Accreted Value on any such date of compounding will be the amount set forth in the Accreted Value Table and, with respect to any date other than a date on which compounding occurs, will be determined by straight-line interpolation (based on a year consisting of 12 30-day months), as calculated by the Trustee. The calculation of Accreted Value by the Trustee will be binding and conclusive as to the Accreted Value of Capital Appreciation Bonds.
 - b. "Balloon Indebtedness" means a Series of Commission Bonds 25% or more of the principal of which matures on the same date and is not required by the documents governing such Commission Bonds to be amortized by payment or redemption prior to such date. For purposes of this definition, an optional or mandatory tender of Commission Bonds for purchase as described within the definition of Tender Indebtedness will not be treated as a maturity.
 - c. "Build America Bonds" means any bonds or other obligations issued as Build America Bonds under Section 54AA of the Code, or under any other provision of the Code that creates a substantially similar direct-pay subsidy program.
 - d. "Capital Appreciation Bonds" means all or any portion of a Series of Commission Bonds designated as Capital Appreciation Bonds and on which interest is compounded and paid either at maturity or on prior redemption.

- e. "Commission" means the Public Utilities Commission of the City, and all commissions, agencies or public bodies hereafter created which succeed to or take over the powers and duties of the Commission with respect to the Enterprise.
- f. "Commission Bonds" mean Clean Water Revenue Bonds authorized by, and at any time Outstanding under, the Indenture and any supplement thereto, including any additional Commission Bonds authorized by, and at any time Outstanding under the Indenture and any supplement thereto, and for the purposes of Sections 5.01(c), 6.13, 7.01 and 7.02 of the Indenture, the term "Commission Bonds" includes Parity Loans.
- g "Defeasance Obligations" means:
 - (a) Cash;
 - (b) Federal Securities;

(c) The interest component of Resolution Funding Corporation strips which have been stripped by request to the Federal Reserve Bank of New York in book entry form;

(d) Pre-refunded municipal bonds rated "Aaa" by Moody's and "AAA" by S&P, provided that, if the issue is rated only by S&P (i.e., there is no Moody's rating), then the pre-refunded municipal bonds must have been pre-refunded with cash, direct U.S. or U.S. guaranteed obligations, or AAA rated pre-refunded municipals; and

(e) Bonds, debentures, notes or other evidence of indebtedness issued or guaranteed by any of the following federal agencies and provided such obligations are backed by the full faith and credit of the United States of America (stripped securities are only permitted if they have been stripped by the agency itself): (i) direct obligations or fully guaranteed certificates of beneficial ownership of the U.S. Export-Import Bank; (ii) certificates of beneficial ownership of the Farmers Home Administration; (iii) participation certificates of the General Services Administration; (iv) Federal Financing Bank bonds and debentures; (v) guaranteed Title XI financings of the U.S. Maritime Administration; and (vi) project notes, local authority bonds, new communities debentures and U.S. public housing notes and bonds of the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development.

- h. "Excluded Principal" means each payment of principal of Commission Bonds with a remaining term, on the date of calculation, of not greater than 60 months and which the Commission specifies in a Certificate of the Commission and filed with the Trustee that the Commission intends to pay from the proceeds of Commission Bonds or Parity Loans, other bonds, notes or other obligations of the Commission or moneys other than Net Revenues. No such determination shall affect the security for the Commission Bonds, Senior State Loans or Parity Loans or the obligation of the Commission to pay the Commission Bonds, Senior State Loans or State Loans and Parity Loans from Net Revenues.
- i. "Minimum Sinking Fund Account Payments" means the aggregate amounts required by the Indenture and any subsequent Supplemental Indenture to be deposited in Sinking Fund Accounts for the payment of Term Bonds.
- j. "Outstanding," when used as of any particular time with reference to Commission Bonds, means (subject to the provisions of the Indenture) all Commission Bonds theretofore executed, issued and delivered by the Commission under the Indenture except --

(a) Commission Bonds theretofore cancelled by the Trustee or surrendered to the Trustee for cancellation;

(b) Commission Bonds for the payment or redemption of which funds or securities in the necessary amount (as set forth in the Indenture) have theretofore been deposited with a fiduciary (whether upon or prior to the maturity or redemption date of such Commission Bonds), provided that, if such Commission Bonds are to be redeemed prior to the maturity thereof, notice of such redemption is given as in provided in the Indenture, or provision satisfactory to the Trustee is made for the giving of such notice; and (c) Commission Bonds in lieu of or in substitution for which other Commission Bonds have been executed, issued and delivered by the Commission pursuant to the Indenture.

For purposes of this definition and within the meaning of the Indenture, any Commission Bonds, the principal of or interest on which has been paid by a Credit Provider, shall not be deemed paid by or on behalf of the Commission, shall not be defeased and shall remain Outstanding under this Indenture until the Credit Provider has been paid or reimbursed for such payment by the Commission.

- k. "Parity Loans" means those loan agreements entered into between the Commission and the State of California (or any board, department or agency thereof) or the federal government (or any board, department or agency thereof) to finance additions, betterments, extensions, repairs, renewals or replacements to the Enterprise, which are entered into after the issuance of the 2003 Refunding Series A Bonds and which, by their terms, are secured by a pledge and lien on Net Revenues on a parity basis with debt service on the Commission Bonds. Parity Loans may be evidenced by or secured by Commission Bonds.
- I. "Payment Date" means any date on which payment of the principal of or interest on the Commission Bonds is due, or on which any Term Bonds are required to be redeemed from any Minimum Sinking Fund Account Payments.
- m. "Qualified Financial Advisor" means a person or a firm selected by the Commission who or which engages in the business of advising the management of public agencies similar to the Commission concerning the issuance of debt.
- n. "Refundable Credits" means, (a) with respect to a Series of Commission Bonds issued as Build America Bonds under Section 54AA of the Code, the amounts which are payable by the Federal government under Section 6431 of the Code, which the Commission has elected to receive under Section 54AA(g)(1) of the Code, and (b) with respect to a Series of Commission Bonds issued as Build America Bonds under any other provision of the Code that creates a substantially similar direct-pay subsidy program, the amounts which are payable by the Federal government under the applicable provisions of the Code which the Commission has elected to receive under the applicable provisions of the Code.
- o. "SIFMA" means, as of any date, the most recent rate determined on the basis of the seven-day high grade market index of tax-exempt variable rate demand obligations, as calculated and published by Bloomberg and made available by the Securities Industry and Financial Markets Association on its SIFMA Municipal Swap Index, or if the SIFMA Municipal Swap Index is no longer published or reported, the rate per annum published or reported on the S&P Municipal Bond 7 Day High Grade Rate Index, or if neither the SIFMA Municipal Swap Index nor the S&P Municipal Bond 7 Day High Grade Rate Index is published, a per annum rate equal to 60% of the yield of the three-month U.S. Treasury bill as reported as of the end of each trading day.
- p. "Supplemental Indenture" means any indenture amendatory of or supplemental to the Indenture that complies with the provisions of the Indenture for amendments and supplements, and includes any amended and restated indenture that complies with the provisions of the Indenture for amendments and supplements.
- q. "Trustee" means U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association, as successor in interest to U.S. Bank National Association, acting as an independent trustee with the duties and powers provided in the Indenture, its successors and assigns, and any other corporation or association which may at any time be substituted in its place, as provided in the Indenture.
- r. "Variable Rate Indebtedness" means any portion of indebtedness, the interest rate on which is not fixed at the time such indebtedness is incurred, and has not at some subsequent date been fixed for the entire term of the indebtedness.

5. Sections 3.05-3.08 of the Indenture have the following meaning (for the purposes of this provision, the term "Bond" has the meaning set forth in in the Indenture, instead of the meaning prescribed to in in Section 5 of the Agreement):

SECTION 3.05. <u>Issuance of Additional Bonds</u>. In addition to the 2003 Refunding Series A Bonds, the Commission may, subject to the requirements of the Law, by Supplemental Indenture establish one or more other Series of Bonds payable from Net Revenues on a parity with the 2003 Refunding Series A Bonds and secured by a lien upon and pledge of Net Revenues equal to the lien and pledge securing the 2003 Refunding Series A Bonds, and the Commission may issue and the Trustee may authenticate and deliver Bonds of any Series so established, in such principal amount and for such lawful purpose or purposes (including refunding of any Bonds issued hereunder and then Outstanding) as shall be determined by the Commission in said Supplemental Indenture, but only upon compliance by the Commission with the provisions of Section 3.07, and subject to the following specific conditions, which are hereby made conditions precedent to the issuance of any such additional Series of Bonds:

(a) No Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing under this Indenture or any Supplemental Indenture and no event shall have occurred which, but for the passage of time or the giving of notice, would constitute an Event of Default under the Indenture or any Supplemental Indenture.

(b) The Supplemental Indenture providing for the issuance of such additional Series of Bonds shall require that the amount on deposit in the Bond Reserve Fund to be established pursuant to Section 5.02 be increased, if and to the extent necessary, immediately upon the receipt of the proceeds of the sale of such additional Series of Bonds, to an amount equal to the Required Reserve. This deposit may be made from such proceeds or any other source, as provided in the Supplemental Indenture.

(c) The Supplemental Indenture providing for the issuance of such additional Series of Bonds shall provide for the payment of interest and principal as follows:

(i) Principal on such Additional Bonds shall be payable either semiannually on April 1 and October 1 of each year in which principal falls due or annually on October 1 of each year in which principal falls due, and Term Bonds of any Series shall have a principal maturity date of October 1. Interest on such Additional Bonds that are Current Interest Bonds shall be payable semiannually on April 1 and October 1 of each year excepting the first year, provided that the first installment of interest shall be payable on either April 1 or October 1 and shall be for a period of not longer than twelve months and that the interest shall be payable thereafter semiannually on April 1 and October 1.

(ii) Notwithstanding subsection (i), the Supplemental Indenture authorizing the issuance of such Additional Bonds may provide for the payment of principal and interest on dates other than those specified in subsection (i) if the Supplemental Indenture provides for the monthly payment of a portion of interest and principal becoming due and payable on the succeeding Interest Payment Date and Principal Payment Date, as applicable, as set forth in detail in the Supplemental Indenture.

(iii) Interest on any Bonds constituting Variable Rate Indebtedness or Tender Indebtedness may be payable on such Payment Dates as shall be specified in the Supplemental Indenture.

(d) Fixed serial maturities or mandatory Minimum Sinking Fund Account Payments, or any combination thereof, shall be established in amounts sufficient to provide for the retirement of all of the Bonds of such additional Series on or before their respective maturity dates; provided, however, that such requirement shall not apply to Balloon Indebtedness or principal amounts of such Series of Bonds which the Commission has specified as Excluded Principal.

(e) The aggregate principal amount of Bonds issued hereunder shall not exceed any limitation imposed by law or by any Supplemental Indenture.

(f) After the sale of the Series of Additional Bonds proposed to be issued (but prior to the issuance and delivery thereof and receipt of payment therefor), the Commission shall file the following documents with the Trustee; these documents shall, with respect to such Series of Additional Bonds, be based upon the actual interest rate or rates determined at the time of sale thereof (except that, with respect to Variable Rate Indebtedness, the interest rate for the Series of Additional Bonds shall be calculated in accordance with the provisions of subsection (b) of the definition of Annual Debt Service).

(i) A Certificate of the Commission setting forth for each of the next three Fiscal Years estimates of (A) Revenues, (B) Operation and Maintenance Costs of the Enterprise and (3) Net Revenues.

(ii) A Certificate of the Commission demonstrating that (1) the ratio of (A) Net Revenues for the most recent Fiscal Year for which audited financial statements are available, or any consecutive twelve calendar month period during the eighteen calendar month period prior to the issuance of such additional Series of Bonds, to (B) Annual Debt Service for the current Fiscal Year, calculated as of the date of sale of, and including such additional Series of Bonds, will not be less than 1.25:1; or (2) the ratio of (A) Net Revenues projected by the Commission for each of the next three Fiscal Years as determined in Section 3.05(f)(i) above, and including in such projections amounts projected to be received from any adopted rate increases and fund balances of the Commission which are projected to be available for the payment of Debt Service (but excluding the Bond Reserve Fund), to (B) Annual Debt Service in each of such three Fiscal Years, calculated as of the date of sale of and including such additional Series of Bonds, will not be less than 1.25:1 in each of such Fiscal Years.

SECTION 3.06. <u>Issuance of Additional Bonds for Refunding</u>. In addition to the 2003 Refunding Series A Bonds, the Commission may, subject to the requirements of the Law, by Supplemental Indenture establish one or more other Series of Bonds payable from Net Revenues on a parity with the 2003 Refunding Series A Bonds and secured by a lien upon and pledge of Net Revenues equal to the lien and pledge securing the 2003 Refunding Series A Bonds, and the Commission may issue, and the Trustee may authenticate and deliver, Bonds of any Series so established, for the purpose of refunding any Bonds issued hereunder and then Outstanding, but only upon compliance by the Commission with the provisions of Section 3.07, and subject to the following specific conditions, which are hereby made conditions precedent to the issuance of any such additional Series of Bonds;

(a) No Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing under this Indenture or any Supplemental Indenture and no event shall have occurred which, but for the passage of time or the giving of notice would constitute an Event of Default under the Indenture or any Supplemental Indenture.

(b) The Supplemental Indenture providing for the issuance of such additional Series of Bonds shall require that the amounts on deposit in the Bond Reserve Fund to be established pursuant to Section 5.02 be increased, if necessary, upon the receipt of the proceeds of the sale of such additional Series of Bonds to an amount equal to the Required Reserve. This deposit may be made from such proceeds or any other source, as provided in the Supplemental Indenture.

(c) The Supplemental Indenture providing for the issuance of such additional Series of Bonds shall provide for the payment of interest and principal as follows:

(i) Principal on such Additional Bonds shall be payable either semiannually on April 1 and October 1 of each year in which principal falls due or annually on October 1 of each year in which principal falls due, and Term Bonds of any Series shall have a principal maturity date of October 1. Interest on such Additional Bonds that are Current Interest Bonds shall be payable semiannually on April 1 and October 1 of each year excepting the first year, provided that the first installment of interest shall be payable on either April 1 or October 1 and shall be for a period of not longer than twelve months and that the interest shall be payable thereafter semiannually on April 1 and October 1.

(ii) Notwithstanding subsection (i), the Supplemental Indenture authorizing the issuance of such Additional Bonds may provide for the payment of principal and interest on dates other than those specified in subsection (i) if the Supplemental Indenture provides for the monthly payment of a portion of interest and principal becoming due and payable on the succeeding Interest Payment Date and Principal Payment Date, as applicable, as set forth in detail in the Supplemental Indenture.

(iii) Interest on any Bonds constituting Variable Rate Indebtedness or Tender Indebtedness may be payable on such Payment Dates as shall be specified in the Supplemental Indenture providing for the issuance of such Bonds.

(d) Fixed serial maturities or mandatory Minimum Sinking Fund Account Payments, or any combination thereof, shall be established in amounts sufficient to provide for the retirement of all of the Bonds of such additional Series on or before their respective maturity dates, unless such Bonds are Balloon Indebtedness.

(e) The aggregate principal amount of Bonds issued hereunder shall not exceed any limitation imposed by law or by any Supplemental Indenture.

(f) After giving effect to the application of the proceeds of the additional Series of Bonds, either (i) Annual Debt Service will not be increased in any Fiscal Year (excluding Debt Service on the Outstanding Bonds to be refunded) in an amount in excess of 5% or (ii) the Average Annual Debt Service for the Bonds of such additional Series (during the period from their issuance to their last maturity date) shall be equal to or less than the Average Annual Debt Service on the Bonds to be refunded (during the period from the issuance of the additional Series to the last maturity date of the Bonds to be refunded).

(g) After the sale of the additional Series of Bonds proposed to be issued (but prior to the issuance and delivery thereof and receipt of payment therefor), the Commission shall file the following documents with the Trustee; these documents shall, with respect to such additional Series of Bonds, be based upon the actual interest rate or rates determined at the time of sale thereof.

(i) A Certificate of the Commission that all of the requirements of this Section 3.06 have been met,

(ii) A certificate of one or more Qualified Financial Advisors that the requirements of subsection (f) of this Section have been met.

SECTION 3.07. Proceedings for the Issuance of Additional Series of Bonds.

(a) Whenever the Commission determines to issue an additional Series of Bonds pursuant to Section 3.05 or 3.06, as the case may be, the Commission shall execute or adopt a Supplemental Indenture providing for the issuance of such additional Series of Bonds.

(b) Such Supplemental Indenture shall specify the maximum principal amount of Bonds of such Series, provide for the distinctive designation of Bonds of such Series, and prescribe the other terms and conditions of such additional Series of Bonds in accordance with this Indenture and subject to the provisions of Section 3.05 or 3.06, as the case may be. The Commission may by such Supplemental Indenture prescribe any provisions respecting the Bonds of such Series not inconsistent with the terms of this Indenture, including registration, transfer and exchange provisions, provisions for the payment of principal and interest and sinking fund provisions.

(c) Before such additional Series of Bonds may be issued and delivered, the Commission shall file the following documents with the Trustee:

(i) An Opinion of Counsel setting forth (1) that such counsel has examined the Supplemental Indenture and found it to be in compliance with the requirements of this Indenture; (2) that the execution and delivery of the additional Series of Bonds have been sufficiently and duly authorized by the Commission; (3) that said additional Series of Bonds, when duly executed by the Commission and, if required, authenticated and delivered by the Trustee, will be valid and binding special obligations of the Commission, payable from Net Revenues as provided herein; and (4) that the issuance of the additional Series of Bonds will not adversely affect the exclusion from federal income taxation of interest on any Bonds then Outstanding.

(ii) The certificates and reports required by Section 3.05 (if the Additional Bonds constitute an additional lien on the Net Revenues) or 3.06 (if the Additional Bonds are issued to refund any Outstanding Bonds), as appropriate.

(iii) The Supplemental Indenture, duly executed or certified and approved by the Trustee.

(d) Upon the delivery to the Trustee of the foregoing instruments, the Trustee shall authenticate and deliver said additional Series of Bonds, in the aggregate principal amount specified in such Supplemental Indenture, to, or upon the Written Request of, the Commission, when such additional Series of Bonds shall have been presented to it for that purpose.

SECTION 3.08. <u>No Issuance of Additional Bonds or Other Obligations Except as Permitted Herein;</u> <u>Exceptions</u>. So long as any of the Bonds remain Outstanding, the Commission may issue any Additional Bonds or obligations payable from Net Revenues on a parity with the Bonds only pursuant to Sections 3.05, 3.06 and 3.07, except under any of the following conditions, in which case none of the limitations or restrictions on the issuance of additional Series of Bonds set forth in Sections 3.05, 3.06 and 3.07 shall be applicable:

(a) if the Owners of a majority in aggregate amount of the Bond Obligation and any Credit Provider consent in writing to the issuance of such Additional Bonds or obligations, or

(b) the obligation constitutes debt of the Commission (including without limitation loan agreements entered into between the Commission and the State of California (or any board, department or agency thereof) to finance or refinance additions, betterments, extensions, repairs, renewals or replacements to the Enterprise) payable by its terms from Net Revenues on a subordinate basis to the payment of Debt Service on the Bonds.

In addition, the Commission may enter into Parity Loans if no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing under this Indenture or any Supplemental Indenture (and no event has occurred which, but for the passage of time or the giving of notice, would constitute an Event of Default under this Indenture or any Supplemental Indenture) and, on the date of the execution and delivery of such Parity Loans and with respect to Parity Loans executed and delivered prior to the effective date of the amendments set forth in Article II of the Sixth Supplemental Indenture, the Commission delivers a Certificate to the Trustee setting forth, for each of the next three Fiscal Years after the delivery of the Parity Loans, and in the case of Parity Loans executed and delivered prior to the effective date of the amendments set forth in Article II of the Sixth Supplemental Indenture, the Commission delivers a Certificate to the Trustee setting forth, for each of the next three Fiscal Years after the delivery of the Parity Loans, and in the case of Parity Loans executed and delivered prior to the effective date of the amendments set forth in Article II of the Sixth Supplemental Indenture, the Commission delivers a Certificate to the Trustee setting forth, for each of the next three Fiscal Years after the delivery of the Parity Loans, and in the case of Parity Loans executed and delivered prior to the effective date of the amendments set forth in Article II of the

Sixth Supplemental Indenture, the next three Fiscal Years, determined on such date, (i) the Revenues, Operation and Maintenance Costs of the Enterprise and Net Revenues and (ii) the Annual Debt Service (assuming the delivery of the Parity Loans), and demonstrating that the estimated Net Revenues (together with any fund balances of the Commission, which are available for Debt Service, but excluding the Bond Reserve Fund), in each of such Fiscal Years is at least equal to 1.25 times the Annual Debt Service in each of such Fiscal Years.

Environmental Special Conditions:

- 1. The documents identified below are incorporated by reference and the Recipient shall comply with the conditions and recommendations therein:
 - a. The Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program adopted by the San Francisco Public Utilities Commission on April 21, 2011, for the Project. The Recipient shall implement all mitigation measures therein.
- 2. The Recipient shall make no changes in the Project, construction area, or special conditions, without obtaining the appropriate and necessary prior approval(s) from the State Water Board.
- 3. The Recipient shall provide notice to the Division's Senior Cultural Resources Officer, Lisa.Machado@waterboards.ca.gov or (916) 323-0626 within 24 hours of the discovery of any potential tribal cultural resource and/or archaeological or historical resource, and shall notify the Division promptly upon the discovery of any unexpected endangered or threatened species, as defined in the federal Endangered Species Act. For additional requirements, please refer to Exhibit C of this Agreement.

REPORTING TO THE STATE WATER BOARD

- 1. In the Recipient's Progress Reports and the Project Completion Report, submitted pursuant to this Agreement, the Recipient shall include a discussion of the status of its compliance with all environmental measures identified in this Exhibit D, with separate sections clearly labeled with section titles, discussing the status of Recipient's compliance with:
 - a. Mitigation Monitoring and Reporting Program measures adopted for the Project.

Technical:

1. The Recipient must submit proof of submittal of the Title 22 Report to Division of Drinking Water prior to construction funds being disbursed. A Final Budget Approval will not be issued without receipt of this submittal.

Executive Order N-6-22 — Russian Sanctions.

On March 4, 2022, Governor Gavin Newsom issued Executive Order N-6-22 (the EO) regarding Economic Sanctions against Russia and Russian entities and individuals. "Economic Sanctions" refers to sanctions imposed by the U.S. government in response to Russia's actions in Ukraine, as well as any sanctions imposed under state law. The EO directs state agencies to terminate contracts with, and to refrain from entering any new contracts with, individuals or entities that are determined to be a target of Economic Sanctions. Accordingly, should the State Water Board determine Recipient is a target of Economic Sanctions or is conducting prohibited transactions with sanctioned individuals or entities, that shall be grounds for termination of this Agreement. The State Water Board shall provide Recipient

advance written notice of such termination, allowing Recipient at least 30 calendar days to provide a written response. Termination shall be at the sole discretion of the State Water Board.

The Recipient represents that the Recipient is not a target of economic sanctions imposed in response to Russia's actions in Ukraine imposed by the United States government or the State of California. The Recipient is required to comply with the economic sanctions imposed in response to Russia's actions in Ukraine, including with respect to, but not limited to, the federal executive orders identified in California Executive Order N-6-22, located at https://www.gov.ca.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/3.4.22-Russia-Ukraine-Executive-Order.pdf and the sanctions identified on the United States Department of the Treasury website (https://home.treasury.gov/policy-issues/financial-sanctions/sanctions-programs-and-country-information/ukraine-russia-related-sanctions). The Recipient is required to comply with all applicable reporting requirements regarding compliance with the economic sanctions, including, but not limited to, those reporting requirements set forth in California Executive Order N-6-22 for all Recipients with one or more agreements with the State of California with an aggregated value of Five Million Dollars (\$5,000,000) or more. Notwithstanding any other provision in this Agreement, failure to comply with the economic sanctions and all applicable reporting requirements may result in termination of this Agreement.

For Recipients with an aggregated agreement value of Five Million Dollars (\$5,000,000) or more with the State of California, reporting requirements include, but are not limited to, information related to steps taken in response to Russia's actions in Ukraine, including but not limited to:

- 1. Desisting from making any new investments or engaging in financial transactions with Russian institutions or companies that are headquartered or have their principal place of business in Russia;
- 2. Not transferring technology to Russia or companies that are headquartered or have their principal place of business in Russia; and
- 3. Direct support to the government and people of Ukraine.

EXHIBIT E – PAYMENT SCHEDULE

See the attached preliminary Payment Schedules representing Proposition 1 Water Recycling and SRF Installment Payments. The final Payment Schedules will be forwarded to the Recipient after all disbursements have been paid and construction of the Project has been completed.

California CWSRF Payment Schedule

30 Years 1.70000%Principal is paid over:

Interest rate:

Project No. 8651-110 - San Francisco, Public Utilities Commission of the City and County of Agreement: D2301016 - based on Actual + Projected Disbursements

New Treasure Island Wastewater Treatment Plant

Due Date Date Recei	Date Received Principal Payment	Interest Rate%	Interest Payment	Total P and I Payment	Total Payment	Ending Balance	CPI Interest
4/1/2027	2,077,952.12	1.700	79,445.86	2,157,397.98	2,157,397.98	49,070,981.88	0.00
4/1/2028	2,244,909.32	1.700	1,078,291.31	3,323,200.63	3,323,200.63	73,549,474.56	0.00
4/1/2029	2,769,553.38	1.700	1,423,427.52	4,192,980.90	4,192,980.90	90,184,167.18	0.00
4/1/2030	2,743,502.26	1.700	1,575,940.50	4,319,442.76	4,319,442.76	90,164,082.92	0.00
4/1/2031	2,786,653.35	1.700	1,532,789.41	4,319,442.76	4,319,442.76	87,377,429.57	0.00
4/1/2032	2,834,026.46	1.700	1,485,416.30	4,319,442.76	4,319,442.76	84,543,403.11	0.00
4/1/2033	2,882,204.91	1.700	1,437,237.85	4,319,442.76	4,319,442.76	81,661,198.20	0.00
4/1/2034	2,931,202.39	1.700	1,388,240.37	4,319,442.76	4,319,442.76	78,729,995.81	0.00
4/1/2035	2,981,032.83	1.700	1,338,409.93	4,319,442.76	4,319,442.76	75,748,962.98	0.00
4/1/2036	3,031,710.39	1.700	1,287,732.37	4,319,442.76	4,319,442.76	72,717,252.59	0.00
4/1/2037	3,083,249.47	1.700	1,236,193.29	4,319,442.76	4,319,442.76	69,634,003.12	0.00
4/1/2038	3,135,664.71	1.700	1,183,778.05	4,319,442.76	4,319,442.76	66,498,338.41	0.00
4/1/2039	3,188,971.01	1.700	1,130,471.75	4,319,442.76	4,319,442.76	63,309,367.40	0.00
4/1/2040	3,243,183.51	1.700	1,076,259.25	4,319,442.76	4,319,442.76	60,066,183.89	0.00
4/1/2041	3,298,317.63	1.700	1,021,125.13	4,319,442.76	4,319,442.76	56,767,866.26	0.00
4/1/2042	3,354,389.03	1.700	965,053.73	4,319,442.76	4,319,442.76	53,413,477.23	0.00
4/1/2043	3,411,413.65	1.700	908,029.11	4,319,442.76	4,319,442.76	50,002,063.58	0.00
4/1/2044	3,469,407.68	1.700	850,035.08	4,319,442.76	4,319,442.76	46,532,655.90	0.00
4/1/2045	3,528,387.61	1.700	791,055.15	4,319,442.76	4,319,442.76	43,004,268.29	0.00
4/1/2046	3,588,370.20	1.700	731,072.56	4,319,442.76	4,319,442.76	39,415,898.09	0.00
4/1/2047	3,649,372.49	1.700	670,070.27	4,319,442.76	4,319,442.76	35,766,525.60	0.00
4/1/2048	3,711,411.82	1.700	608,030.94	4,319,442.76	4,319,442.76	32,055,113.78	0.00
4/1/2049	3,774,505.83	1.700	544,936.93	4,319,442.76	4,319,442.76	28,280,607.95	0.00
4/1/2050	3,838,672.42	1.700	480,770.34	4,319,442.76	4,319,442.76	24,441,935.53	0.00
4/1/2051	3,903,929.86	1.700	415,512.90	4,319,442.76	4,319,442.76	20,538,005.67	0.00
4/1/2052	3,970,296.66	1.700	349,146.10	4,319,442.76	4,319,442.76	16,567,709.01	0.00
4/1/2053	4,037,791.71	1.700	281,651.05	4,319,442.76	4,319,442.76	12,529,917.30	0.00
4/1/2054	4,106,434.17	1.700	213,008.59	4,319,442.76	4,319,442.76	8,423,483.13	0.00
4/1/2055	4,176,243.55	1.700	143,199.21	4,319,442.76	4,319,442.76	4,247,239.58	0.00
4/1/2056	4,247,239.58	1.700	72,203.07	4,319,442.65	4,319,442.65	0.00	0.00
	100,000,000.00		26,298,533.92	126,298,533.92	126,298,533.92		0.00

1/23/2025

Page 1 of 1

California Water Recycling Bonds Payment Schedule

30 Years 1.70000%Principal is paid over:

Interest rate:

Project No. 8651-110 - San Francisco, Public Utilities Commission of the City and County of Agreement: D2301016 - based on Actual + Projected Disbursements

New Treasure Island Wastewater Treatment Plant

1 41/207 405/553 1/700 16.055.6 421,800-51 423,805.51 534,346.65 2 41/2020 268,707.33 1.700 164,011.6 421,800-51 421,800-51 934,547.65 4 41/2030 267,573.11 1.700 154,231.3 1.700 154,051.6 421,800-51 421,800-51 8,004,857.23 7 41/2030 275,53.13 1.700 145,055.38 421,800-51 421,800-51 7,091,075.64 8 41/2036 286,477.33 1.700 145,055.3 421,800-51 7,091,075.64 9 41/2036 286,477.30 1.700 145,057.3 421,800-51 7,091,075.64 10 41/2036 286,677.64 1.700 135,667.79 421,800-51 7,091,075.64 11 41/2036 286,677.61 1.700 135,667.79 421,800-51 7,091,075.64 11 41/2036 286,677.61 1.700 135,667.79 421,800-51 421,800-51 421,800-51 421,900-51 421,900-51 421,900-51	Num Date	Date Received	Principal Payment	Rate%	Payment	Payment	Lotat Payment	Balance	Interest
258,707,33 1700 $163,102.18$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $9,335.53$ $267,578,14$ 1700 $198,064.54$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $9,335.53$ $275,758,14$ 1700 $195,662.54$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $8,394.55$ $275,753,13$ 1700 $149,56.58$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $797,451$ $267,573,13$ 1700 $135,56.79$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $797,451$ $286,5769$ 1700 $135,56.79$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $797,451$ $201,00567$ 1700 $130,70067$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $797,451$ $201,0057$ 1700 $130,70067$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $797,451$ $201,0057$ 1700 $110,394,74$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $420,809.51$ $7101,10$ $201,0882$ 1700 $125,0029$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$	4/1/.	2027	405,753.95	1.700	16,055.56	421,809.51	421,809.51	9,594,246.05	0.00
263,105.35 1700 $158,704,16$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $207,243$ $207,578,14$ 1.700 $154,53.13$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $225,597$ $276,753.13$ 1.700 $149,682.34$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $279,451$ $276,753.13$ 1.700 $149,682.34$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $797,451$ $286,247.76$ 1.700 $130,700,67$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $7,97,16$ $296,057,69$ 1.700 $130,700,67$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $7,01,10$ $206,092,72$ 1.700 $120,718,84$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $7,01,10$ $206,092,72$ 1.700 $120,718,84$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $7,01,10$ $301,90,67$ 1.700 $120,718,84$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $7,00,10$ $301,90,67$ 1.700 $120,718,84$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $420,809.51$ $314,477$ 1.700 $120,718,84$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $438,650.85$ $316,708,845$ 1.700 $94,74,06$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $438,650.85$ $333,137,12$ 1.700 $94,74,06$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $438,92.16$ $333,137,12$ 1.700 $94,74,06$ $85,72.39$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $438,92.16$ $333,137,12$ 1.700 $94,74,06$ $83,74,406$ $85,72.39$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $438,92.16$ $334,560,66$ 1.700 $94,76,77$ $421,809.$	4/1/.	2028	258,707.33	1.700	163,102.18	421,809.51	421,809.51	9,335,538.72	0.00
267,578,14 1.700 $184,231,37$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $8,325,97$ $272,125,97$ 1.700 $145,056,39$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $8,325,97$ $286,247,23$ 1.700 $140,551,58$ $421,809,51$ $7,974,51$ $286,245,79$ 1.700 $130,706,7$ $421,809,51$ $7,974,51$ $291,086,87$ 1.700 $130,706,7$ $421,809,51$ $7,904,51$ $7,974,51$ $291,090,67$ 1.700 $130,706,7$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $7,904,51$ $291,090,67$ 1.700 $120,706,92$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $7,901,10$ $206,202,22$ 1.700 $120,706,92$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $7,901,10$ $316,708,82$ 1.700 $120,904,92$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $5,915,20$ $316,708,82$ 1.700 $105,106,92$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ 421	4/1/.	2029	263,105.35	1.700	158,704.16	421,809.51	421,809.51	9,072,433.37	0.00
272,12697 1.700 $149,682.54$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $8.332.72$ $276,753,13$ 1.700 $145,056.38$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $8.255.97$ $281,457.93$ 1.700 $135,566.79$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $7,097,16$ $294,1067$ 1.700 $135,566.79$ $421,809.51$ $7,097,16$ $7,097,16$ $291,108.44$ 1.700 $130,700.67$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $6,800,39$ $301,090.67$ 1.700 $120,718.44$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $6,800,30$ $301,090.67$ 1.700 $120,716.44$ $421,809.51$ $6,800,30$ $311,414.77$ 1.700 $115,600.29$ $421,809.51$ $6,800,30$ $311,6708.82$ 1.700 $10,347.44$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $6,800,30$ $311,6708.82$ 1.700 $99,716.64$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $6,802,30$ $311,414.77$ 1.700 $10,347.44$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $5,443.58$ $311,414.77$ 1.700 $99,716.64$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $5,543.59$ $311,61,67$ 1.700 $94,21106$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $5,543.59$ $332,137,12$ 1.700 $88,672.39$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $5,543.59$ $332,137,12$ 1.700 $83,600.66$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $5,716,70$ $332,800.46$ 1.700 $83,674.73$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $5,716,70$ $356,374.68$ 1.700 <td< td=""><td>4/1/.</td><td>2030</td><td>267,578.14</td><td>1.700</td><td>154,231.37</td><td>421,809.51</td><td>421,809.51</td><td>8,804,855.23</td><td>0.00</td></td<>	4/1/.	2030	267,578.14	1.700	154,231.37	421,809.51	421,809.51	8,804,855.23	0.00
76,73.13 1.700 $145,05.38$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $7.974.51$ $281,457.93$ 1.700 $140,551.58$ $421,809.51$ $7.974.51$ $7.974.51$ $286,22.72$ 1.700 $135,06.79$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $7.971.6$ $296,057.69$ 1.700 $125,751,82$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $7.101.10$ $206,057.69$ 1.700 $125,751,82$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $7.101.10$ $301,090.67$ 1.700 $125,751,82$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $7.101.10$ $306,202.87$ 1.700 $115,60.29$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $649,80$ $311,414.77$ 1.700 $110,394.74$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $649,80$ $316,708.82$ 1.700 $105,106.69$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $649,80$ $313,1712$ 1.700 $94,241.06$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $549,50$ $333,0045$ 1.700 $71,294.45$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $41,992.51$ $549,20$ $334,60.06$ 1.700 $71,294.45$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $41,992.51$ $549,20$ $335,041$ 1.700 $71,294.45$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $41,992.51$ $334,756$ 1.700 $71,294.45$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $41,992.51$ $549,210$ $334,453$ 1.700 $53,315.10$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $41,992.51$ $549,210$	4/1/.	2031	272,126.97	1.700	149,682.54	421,809.51	421,809.51	8,532,728.26	0.00
281,45793 1.700 $140,351,58$ $421,809,51$ $7,97,451$ $280,242.72$ 1.700 $130,700.67$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $7,388,27$ $291,108.84$ 1.700 $130,700.67$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $7,397,10$ $290,05769$ 1.700 $120,718.84$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $7,397,10$ $290,0577$ 1.700 $120,718.84$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $6493,80$ $301,090,67$ 1.700 $115,600,29$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $6493,80$ $316,708.82$ 1.700 $110,394,74$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $6493,80$ $316,708.82$ 1.700 $105,100.69$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $6493,80$ $316,708.82$ 1.700 $99,716,64$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $5543,59$ $333,13712$ 1.700 $99,716,64$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $543,68$ $333,80,45$ 1.700 $88,672,39$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $431,90,52$ $344,560,06$ 1.700 $77,294,45$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $431,90,52$ $366,374.68$ 1.700 $77,294,45$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $431,90,52$ $366,374.68$ 1.700 $77,294,45$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $431,90,52$ $366,374.68$ 1.700 $77,294,45$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $431,90,52$ $366,374.68$ 1.700 $53,376,47$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $349,10$ $362,374.68$ <td< td=""><td>4/1/.</td><td>2032</td><td>276,753.13</td><td>1.700</td><td>145,056.38</td><td>421,809.51</td><td>421,809.51</td><td>8,255,975.13</td><td>0.00</td></td<>	4/1/.	2032	276,753.13	1.700	145,056.38	421,809.51	421,809.51	8,255,975.13	0.00
286,242.72 1.700 $135,56.79$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $7,397,16$ $291,108.84$ 1.700 $130,700.67$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $7,101,10$ $286,057.69$ 1.700 $120,718.84$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $6493,80$ $301,090.67$ 1.700 $120,718.84$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $6493,80$ $301,090.67$ 1.700 $110,394,74$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $6493,80$ $311,414,77$ 1.700 $110,394,74$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $6493,80$ $316,708.82$ 1.700 $105,100.69$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $6493,80$ $337,58,87$ 1.700 $99,716.64$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $543,58$ $337,58,72$ 1.700 $94,240,69$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $543,58$ $333,137,12$ 1.700 $88,67,239$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $438,62,63$ $333,137,12$ 1.700 $88,67,239$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $439,60$ $334,560.66$ 1.700 $77,249,45$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $439,60$ $336,374.68$ 1.700 $77,249,45$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $439,60$ $336,314.75.81$ 1.700 $73,391.74$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $431,60$ $336,314.17.58$ 1.700 $53,376,47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $434,08$ $362,433.04$ 1.700 $53,376,47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $439,60$ $362,37$	4/1/.	2033	281,457.93	1.700	140,351.58	421,809.51	421,809.51	7,974,517.20	0.00
291,108.84 1.700 130,700.67 421,809.51 421,809.51 7,397,16 296,057.69 1.700 125,751.82 421,809.51 421,809.51 7,101,10 301,090.67 1.700 125,751.82 421,809.51 421,809.51 6,800.01 301,090.67 1.700 110,394.74 421,809.51 421,809.51 6,800.01 306,209.22 1.700 105,100.69 421,809.51 421,809.51 6,493.80 316,708.82 1.700 105,100.69 421,809.51 421,809.51 5,543.59 322,092.87 1.700 99,716.64 421,809.51 421,809.51 5,543.59 322,092.87 1.700 94,241.06 421,809.51 421,809.51 5,543.59 333,137,12 1.700 94,241.06 421,809.51 421,809.51 5,543.59 333,800.45 1.700 7,249.45 421,809.51 421,809.51 4,997.53 356,374.68 1.700 7,249.45 421,809.51 4,199.52 5,464.10 356,374.68 1.700 5	4/1/.	2034	286,242.72	1.700	135,566.79	421,809.51	421,809.51	7,688,274.48	0.00
296,057,69 1.700 $125,751,82$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $7,101,10$ $306,209,22$ 1.700 $120,718,84$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $6,800,01$ $306,209,287$ 1.700 $110,394,74$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $6,800,01$ $316,708,82$ 1.700 $110,394,74$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $5,865,68$ $316,708,82$ 1.700 $99,716,64$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $5,865,68$ $322,568,45$ 1.700 $99,716,64$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $5,543,59$ $333,137,12$ 1.700 $94,241,06$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $4,544,08$ $333,137,12$ 1.700 $88,72,39$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $4,544,08$ $333,137,12$ 1.700 $88,72,39$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $4,99,50$ $344,560,06$ 1.700 $77,249,45$ $421,809,51$ $41,99,52$ $3,492,73$ $356,374,68$ 1.700 $77,249,45$ $421,809,51$ $4,199,52$ $3,492,73$ $356,374,68$ 1.700 $5,33,564,72,39$ $421,809,51$ $4,199,52$ $3,492,73$ $356,374,68$ 1.700 $53,215,10$ $421,809,51$ $4,199,52$ $3,492,73$ $356,374,68$ 1.700 $53,215,10$ $421,809,51$ $4,199,52$ $3,492,73$ $356,344,11$ 1.700 $53,215,10$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $2,180,51$ $2,005,61$ $356,374,40$ $1,700$ $53,215,10$ $421,809,51$ $421,809,51$ $2,005,61$	4/1/.	2035	291,108.84	1.700	130,700.67	421,809.51	421,809.51	7,397,165.64	0.00
301,090.67 1.700 $120,18.84$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $6,800,01$ $306,209,22$ 1.700 $115,600.29$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $6,493,80$ $311,414.77$ 1.700 $110,394.74$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $5,865,68$ $316,708.82$ 1.700 $99,716,64$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $5,865,68$ $322,092.87$ 1.700 $99,716,64$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $5,543,59$ $323,137.12$ 1.700 $94,241,06$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $5,544,58$ $333,137.12$ 1.700 $88,672,39$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,544,08$ $333,137.12$ 1.700 $88,672,39$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,544,08$ $333,137.12$ 1.700 $88,672,39$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,544,08$ $333,137.12$ 1.700 $88,672,39$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,99,10$ $344,560.06$ 1.700 $77,249,45$ $421,809.51$ $4,21,809.51$ $4,199,52$ $356,374.68$ 1.700 $59,376,47$ $421,809.51$ $4,190,52$ $3,492,77$ $365,374.68$ 1.700 $53,215,10$ $421,809.51$ $4,190,52$ $3,492,77$ $365,374.68$ 1.700 $53,215,10$ $421,809.51$ $4,190,52$ $3,492,77$ $365,374.68$ 1.700 $53,215,10$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,761,70$ $365,374.67$ 1.700 $53,215,10$ $421,809.51$ $21,809,51$ $2,005,61$ 3	4/1/.	2036	296,057.69	1.700	125,751.82	421,809.51	421,809.51	7,101,107.95	0.00
306,209.22 1.700 $115,600.29$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $6,493,80$ $311,414.77$ 1.700 $110,394.74$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $5,865,68$ $316,708.82$ 1.700 $99,716.64$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $5,865,68$ $322,922.87$ 1.700 $99,716.64$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $5,543,59$ $327,568.45$ 1.700 $94,241.06$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,802,51$ $333,137.12$ 1.700 $88,672.39$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,882,88$ $334,560.06$ 1.700 $83,009.06$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,882,88$ $344,560.06$ 1.700 $83,009.06$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,99,202,33$ $344,560.06$ 1.700 $77,249,45$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,99,202,33,49,10$ $356,374,68$ 1.700 $59,376,47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,99,202,33,49,10$ $368,594,41$ 1.700 $59,376,47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,199,52$ $364,50,71,10$ 1.700 $59,376,47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,761,70$ $368,50,41,10$ 1.700 $59,376,47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,761,70$ $368,50,41,10$ 1.700 $59,376,47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,761,70$ $368,50,41$ 1.700 $59,376,47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,761,70$ $368,53,44,10$ 1.700 $59,376,47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ <td>4/1/.</td> <td>2037</td> <td>301,090.67</td> <td>1.700</td> <td>120,718.84</td> <td>421,809.51</td> <td>421,809.51</td> <td>6,800,017.28</td> <td>0.00</td>	4/1/.	2037	301,090.67	1.700	120,718.84	421,809.51	421,809.51	6,800,017.28	0.00
311,414.77 1.700 $110,394.74$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $6,182.39$ $316,708.82$ 1.700 $99,716.64$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $5,865.68$ $322,092.87$ 1.700 $99,716.64$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $5,545.90$ $327,568.45$ 1.700 $94,241.06$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $5,545.03$ $333,137.12$ 1.700 $88,672.39$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,882.88$ $334,56.066$ 1.700 $83,697.64$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,949.09$ $344,56.066$ 1.700 $77,249.45$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,949.09$ $344,56.066$ 1.700 $77,249.45$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,949.07$ $356,374.68$ 1.7700 $53,376.47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,199.52$ $356,374.68$ 1.7700 $59,376.47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,199.52$ $365,94.41$ 1.700 $59,376.47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,199.52$ $365,94.41$ 1.700 $59,376.47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $3,492.73$ $365,94.41$ 1.700 $59,376.47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $3,492.73$ $365,94.41$ 1.700 $59,376.47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,761,70$ $365,93.44$ 1.700 $53,276.47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,056.61$ $387,714.10$ 1.700 $27,504.27$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $1,617,89$ <td< td=""><td>4/1/.</td><td>2038</td><td>306,209.22</td><td>1.700</td><td>115,600.29</td><td>421,809.51</td><td>421,809.51</td><td>6,493,808.06</td><td>0.00</td></td<>	4/1/.	2038	306,209.22	1.700	115,600.29	421,809.51	421,809.51	6,493,808.06	0.00
316,708.82 1.700 $105,100.69$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $5,865,68$ $322,092.87$ 1.700 $99,716.64$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $5,545,50$ $322,7588.45$ 1.700 $94,241.06$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $5,545,50$ $333,137.12$ 1.700 $88,672.39$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,882,88$ $338,800.45$ 1.700 $83,00.06$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,882,88$ $344,560.06$ 1.700 $83,00.06$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,199,52$ $350,417.58$ 1.700 $77,249.45$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,199,52$ $356,374.68$ 1.700 $59,376,47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,199,52$ $362,374.68$ 1.700 $59,376,47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $3,492,73$ $362,374.68$ 1.700 $59,376,47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $3,492,73$ $362,374.64$ 1.700 $59,376,47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,761,70$ $362,374.64$ 1.700 $59,376,47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,761,70$ $362,334.64$ 1.700 $59,376,47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,761,70$ $362,334.64$ 1.700 $59,376,47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,761,70$ $362,334.64$ 1.700 $59,376,47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,761,70$ $387,714.10$ 1.700 $27,504.27$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $1,617,89$ <	4/1/.	2039	311,414.77	1.700	110,394.74	421,809.51	421,809.51	6,182,393.29	0.00
322,092.87 1.700 $99,716.64$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $5,545.90$ $327,568.45$ 1.700 $94,241.06$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $5,216.02$ $333,137.12$ 1.700 $88,672.39$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,882,88$ $338,800.45$ 1.700 $83,009.06$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,882,88$ $338,800.45$ 1.700 $77,249.45$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,944,065$ $344,560.06$ 1.700 $77,249.45$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,949,07$ $356,374.68$ 1.700 $77,249.45$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,949,07$ $356,374.68$ 1.700 $59,376.47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $3,492,73$ $362,433.04$ 1.700 $59,376.47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $3,492,73$ $362,433.04$ 1.700 $59,376.47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $3,492,73$ $362,433.04$ 1.700 $53,215.10$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,761,70$ $374,860.51$ 1.700 $53,215.10$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,761,70$ $381,233.14$ 1.700 $53,215.10$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,761,70$ $387,714.10$ 1.700 $53,215.10$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,761,70$ $387,714.10$ 1.700 $24,080.51$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,761,70$ $387,714.10$ 1.700 $24,080.51$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $1,07,805.51$ <	4/1/.	2040	316,708.82	1.700	105,100.69	421,809.51	421,809.51	5,865,684.47	0.00
327,568.45 1.700 $94,241.06$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $5,216,02$ $333,137.12$ 1.700 $88,672.39$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,882,88$ $338,800.45$ 1.700 $83,009.06$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,882,88$ $338,800.45$ 1.700 $83,009.06$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,544,08$ $344,560.06$ 1.700 $77,249.45$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,919,52$ $350,417.58$ 1.700 $71,391.93$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $3,492,73$ $365,374.48$ 1.700 $55,376,47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $3,492,73$ $362,433.04$ 1.700 $53,376,47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $3,492,73$ $368,594.41$ 1.700 $53,376,47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $3,492,73$ $362,433.04$ 1.700 $53,215.10$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,761,70$ $374,860.51$ 1.700 $53,215.10$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,766,84$ $387,714.10$ 1.700 $53,215.10$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,766,84$ $387,714.10$ 1.700 $34,095.47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,766,84$ $387,714.10$ 1.700 $27,504.27$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,766,84$ $387,714.10$ 1.700 $27,604.27$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $1,617,80$ $394,305.24$ 1.700 $27,604.27$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $1,617,80$ <	4/1/.	2041	322,092.87	1.700	99,716.64	421,809.51	421,809.51	5,543,591.60	0.00
333,137.12 1.700 $88,672.39$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,882,88$ $338,800.45$ 1.700 $83,009.06$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,544,08$ $344,560.06$ 1.700 $77,249,45$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,19,52$ $356,374.68$ 1.700 $71,391.93$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,19,52$ $356,374.68$ 1.700 $55,434,83$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $3,492,73$ $365,374.68$ 1.700 $59,376.47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $3,492,73$ $368,594.41$ 1.700 $59,376.47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $3,492,73$ $368,594.41$ 1.700 $59,376.47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $3,492,73$ $368,594.41$ 1.700 $59,376.47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,761,70$ $374,860.51$ 1.700 $53,215.10$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,761,70$ $374,860.51$ 1.700 $53,215.10$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,761,70$ $381,233.14$ 1.700 $23,763,77$ $421,809.51$ $2,160,51$ $2,366,84$ $381,233.14$ 1.700 $27,504.27$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,366,84$ $381,233.14$ 1.700 $27,504.27$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $1,617,80$ $394,305.24$ 1.700 $27,504.27$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $1,27,80$ $401,008.43$ 1.700 $20,801.08$ $421,809.51$ $41,47,5$ $41,47,5$ $41,4,$	4/1/.	2042	327,568.45	1.700	94,241.06	421,809.51	421,809.51	5,216,023.15	0.00
338,800.45 1.700 $83,009.06$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,544,08$ $344,560.06$ 1.700 $77,249.45$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,199,52$ $356,374.68$ 1.700 $71,391.93$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $3,492,73$ $362,433.04$ 1.700 $59,376.47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $3,492,73$ $362,433.04$ 1.700 $59,376.47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $3,492,73$ $362,433.04$ 1.700 $59,376.47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $3,492,73$ $362,594.41$ 1.700 $53,215.10$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,761,70$ $374,860.51$ 1.700 $53,215.10$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,366,84$ $381,233.14$ 1.700 $40,576.37$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,366,84$ $387,714.10$ 1.700 $34,095.41$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,005,61$ $387,714.10$ 1.700 $27,504.27$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $1,617,80$ $387,714.10$ 1.700 $27,504.27$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $1,213.695.1$ $401,08.43$ 1.700 $20,801.08$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $1,21,809.51$ $1,41,75$ $407,825.58$ 1.700 $20,801.08$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $1,41,75$ $414,758.81$ 1.700 $7,050.90$ $421,809.71$ $421,809.51$ $414,75$ $414,758.81$ 1.700 $7,050.90$ $421,80.71$ $421,809.71$ $414,75$	4/1/.	2043	333,137.12	1.700	88,672.39	421,809.51	421,809.51	4,882,886.03	0.00
344,560.06 1.700 $77,249.45$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $4,199,52$ $350,417.58$ 1.700 $71,391.93$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $3,499,73$ $356,374.68$ 1.700 $65,434.83$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $3,492,73$ $365,374.61$ 1.700 $59,376.47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $3,492,73$ $368,594.41$ 1.700 $59,376.47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $3,492,73$ $368,594.41$ 1.700 $53,215.10$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,761,70$ $368,594.41$ 1.700 $53,215.10$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,761,70$ $368,594.41$ 1.700 $53,215.10$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,761,70$ $368,594.41$ 1.700 $53,215.10$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,761,70$ $381,233.14$ 1.700 $34,095.41$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,005,61$ $387,714.10$ 1.700 $34,095.41$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $1,07,825.58$ $401,008.43$ 1.700 $27,504.27$ $421,809.51$ $1,223,59$ $401,008.43$ 1.700 $13,983.93$ $421,809.51$ $414,75$ $414,758.81$ 1.700 $7,050.90$ $421,809.51$ $414,75$ $414,758.81$ 1.700 $7,050.90$ $421,809.51$ $414,75$ $414,758.81$ 1.700 $7,050.90$ $421,809.71$ $421,809.51$ $414,758.81$ 1.700 $7,050.90$ $421,809.71$ $421,809.71$ <td>4/1/.</td> <td>2044</td> <td>338,800.45</td> <td>1.700</td> <td>83,009.06</td> <td>421,809.51</td> <td>421,809.51</td> <td>4,544,085.58</td> <td>0.00</td>	4/1/.	2044	338,800.45	1.700	83,009.06	421,809.51	421,809.51	4,544,085.58	0.00
350,417.58 1.700 71,391.93 421,809.51 421,809.51 3,849,10 356,374.68 1.700 65,434.83 421,809.51 421,809.51 3,492,73 366,594.41 1.700 59,376.47 421,809.51 421,809.51 3,130,30 368,594.41 1.700 59,376.47 421,809.51 421,809.51 3,130,30 368,594.41 1.700 53,215.10 421,809.51 421,809.51 2,761,70 368,594.41 1.700 53,215.10 421,809.51 421,809.51 2,761,70 368,594.41 1.700 53,215.10 421,809.51 421,809.51 2,761,70 374,860.51 1.700 53,215.10 421,809.51 2,366,84 381,233.14 1.700 34,055.41 421,809.51 2,366,84 381,233.14 1.700 34,055.41 421,809.51 2,056,61 387,714.10 1.700 24,056.37 421,809.51 1,617,89 394,305.24 1.700 27,504.27 421,809.51 1,21,809.51 1,223,59 401,008.43 1.700 20,801.08 421,809.51 421,809.51	4/1/.	2045	344,560.06	1.700	77,249.45	421,809.51	421,809.51	4,199,525.52	0.00
356,374.68 1.700 $65,434.83$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $3,492,73$ $362,433.04$ 1.700 $59,376.47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $3,130,30$ $362,433.04$ 1.700 $59,376.47$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,761,70$ $368,594.41$ 1.700 $53,215.10$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,761,70$ $374,860.51$ 1.700 $46,949.00$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,386,84$ $381,233.14$ 1.700 $34,095.41$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $2,005,61$ $387,714.10$ 1.700 $34,095.41$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $1,617,89$ $387,714.10$ 1.700 $27,504.27$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $1,617,89$ $34,305.24$ 1.700 $27,504.27$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $1,205,50$ $401,008.43$ 1.700 $13,983.93$ $421,809.51$ $421,809.51$ $1,223,59$ $407,825.58$ 1.700 $13,983.93$ $421,809.51$ $414,75$ $414,758.81$ 1.700 $7,050.90$ $421,809.51$ $414,75$	4/1/.	2046	350,417.58	1.700	71,391.93	421,809.51	421,809.51	3,849,107.94	0.00
362,433.04 1.700 59,376.47 421,809.51 421,809.51 3,130,30 368,594.41 1.700 53,215.10 421,809.51 421,809.51 2,761,70 374,860.51 1.700 46,949.00 421,809.51 421,809.51 2,761,70 381,233.14 1.700 46,576.37 421,809.51 421,809.51 2,366,84 387,714.10 1.700 34,095.41 421,809.51 421,809.51 2,005,61 387,714.10 1.700 34,095.41 421,809.51 421,809.51 1,617,89 384,305.24 1.700 27,504.27 421,809.51 421,809.51 1,223,59 401,008.43 1.700 23,801.08 421,809.51 421,809.51 1,223,59 407,825.58 1.700 13,983.93 421,809.51 414,75 414,758.81 1.700 7,050.90 421,809.51 414,75	4/1/.	2047	356,374.68	1.700	65,434.83	421,809.51	421,809.51	3,492,733.26	0.00
368,594.41 1.700 53,215.10 421,809.51 421,809.51 2,761,70 374,860.51 1.700 46,949.00 421,809.51 421,809.51 2,386,84 381,233.14 1.700 40,576.37 421,809.51 421,809.51 2,386,84 387,714.10 1.700 34,095.41 421,809.51 421,809.51 2,005,61 387,714.10 1.700 34,095.41 421,809.51 421,809.51 1,617,89 394,305.24 1.700 27,504.27 421,809.51 421,809.51 1,223,59 401,008.43 1.700 13,983.93 421,809.51 421,809.51 1,223,59 407,825.58 1.700 13,983.93 421,809.51 414,75 414,758.81 1.700 7,050.90 421,809.51 414,75	4/1/.	2048	362,433.04	1.700	59,376.47	421,809.51	421,809.51	3,130,300.22	0.00
374,860.51 1.700 46,949.00 421,809.51 421,809.51 2,386,84 381,233.14 1.700 40,576.37 421,809.51 421,809.51 2,005,61 387,714.10 1.700 34,095.41 421,809.51 421,809.51 2,005,61 387,714.10 1.700 34,095.41 421,809.51 421,809.51 1,617,89 394,305.24 1.700 27,504.27 421,809.51 421,809.51 1,223,59 401,008.43 1.700 20,801.08 421,809.51 421,809.51 822,58 407,825.58 1.700 13,983.93 421,809.51 414,75 414,758.81 1.700 7,050.90 421,809.51 414,75	4/1/.	2049	368,594.41	1.700	53,215.10	421,809.51	421,809.51	2,761,705.81	0.00
381,233.14 1.700 40,576.37 421,809.51 421,809.51 2,005,61 387,714.10 1.700 34,095.41 421,809.51 421,809.51 1,617,89 384,305.24 1.700 27,504.27 421,809.51 421,809.51 1,617,89 401,008.43 1.700 27,504.27 421,809.51 421,809.51 1,223,59 407,825.58 1.700 13,983.93 421,809.51 421,809.51 822,58 414,758.81 1.700 7,050.90 421,809.51 414,75	4/1/.	2050	374,860.51	1.700	46,949.00	421,809.51	421,809.51	2,386,845.30	0.00
387,714.10 1.700 34,095.41 421,809.51 421,809.51 1,617,89 394,305.24 1.700 27,504.27 421,809.51 421,809.51 1,223,59 401,008.43 1.700 20,801.08 421,809.51 421,809.51 1,223,59 407,825.58 1.700 13,983.93 421,809.51 421,809.51 814,75 414,758.81 1.700 7,050.90 421,809.71 421,809.51 414,75	4/1/.	2051	381,233.14	1.700	40,576.37	421,809.51	421,809.51	2,005,612.16	0.00
394,305.24 1.700 27,504.27 421,809.51 421,809.51 1,223,59 401,008.43 1.700 20,801.08 421,809.51 421,809.51 822,58 407,825.58 1.700 13,983.93 421,809.51 421,809.51 822,58 414,758.81 1.700 7,050.90 421,809.71 421,809.51 414,75	4/1/.	2052	387,714.10	1.700	34,095.41	421,809.51	421,809.51	1,617,898.06	0.00
401,008.43 1.700 20,801.08 421,809.51 421,809.51 822,58 407,825.58 1.700 13,983.93 421,809.51 421,809.51 414,75 414,758.81 1.700 7,050.90 421,809.71 421,809.71 414,75	4/1/.	2053	394,305.24	1.700	27,504.27	421,809.51	421,809.51	1,223,592.82	0.00
407,825.58 1.700 13,983.93 421,809.51 414,75 414,758.81 1.700 7,050.90 421,809.71 421,809.71	4/1/.	2054	401,008.43	1.700	20,801.08	421,809.51	421,809.51	822,584.39	0.00
414,758.81 1.700 7,050.90 421,809.71 421,809.71	4/1/.	2055	407,825.58	1.700	13,983.93	421,809.51	421,809.51	414,758.81	0.00
	4/1/.	2056	414,758.81	1.700	7,050.90	421,809.71	421,809.71	0.00	0.00

1/23/2025

Page 1 of 1

Adobe Acrobat Sign Transaction Number: CBJCHBCAABAAuOyyiS9IAZa6b60ANjMyoqs_pbQbZK8I

EXHIBIT F – TAX CERTIFICATE

F.1 Purpose.

The purpose of this Exhibit F is to establish the reasonable expectations of the Recipient regarding the Project and the Project Funds, and is intended to be and may be relied upon for purposes of Sections 103, 141 and 148 of the Code and as a certification described in Section 1.148-2(b)(2) of the Treasury Regulations. This Exhibit F sets forth certain facts, estimates and circumstances which form the basis for the Recipient's expectation that neither the Project nor the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds is to be used in a manner that would cause the Obligation to be classified as "arbitrage bonds" under Section 148 of the Code or "private activity bonds" under Section 141 of the Code.

F.2 Tax Covenant.

The Recipient agrees that it will not take or authorize any action or permit any action within its reasonable control to be taken, or fail to take any action within its reasonable control, with respect to the Project which would result in the loss of the exclusion of interest on the Bonds from gross income for federal income tax purposes under Section 103 of the Code.

F.3 Governmental Unit.

The Recipient is a state or local governmental unit as defined in Section 1.103-1 of the Treasury Regulations or an instrumentality thereof (a "Governmental Unit") and is not the federal government or any agency or instrumentality thereof.

F.4 Financing of a Capital Project.

The Recipient will use the Project Funds to finance capital expenditures it has incurred or will incur for the construction, reconstruction, installation or acquisition of the Project in accordance with the terms of this Agreement. Such expenditures shall not have previously been financed with the proceeds of any other issue of indebtedness except for interim financing by the Recipient, the date of maturity, prepayment or redemption of which is within thirty (30) days of the date of disbursement of Project Funds under this Agreement. All Project Funds shall be allocated to expenditures by the Recipient within thirty (30) days of the date of disbursement, including (if at all) Project Funds allocated to repay interim financing of the Recipient. For purposes of this Section F.4, "interim financing" means notes, commercial paper, loans, lines of credit and other forms of short-term borrowing.

F.5 Ownership and Operation of Project.

The Recipient exclusively owns and, except as provided in Section F.12 hereof, operates the Project.

F.6 Temporary Period.

The Recipient reasonably expects that at least eighty-five percent (85%) of the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds will be allocated to expenditures for the Project within three (3) years of the earlier of the effective date of this Agreement or the date the Bonds are issued ("Applicable Date"). The Recipient has incurred, or reasonably expects that it will incur within six (6) months of the Applicable Date, a substantial binding obligation (i.e., not subject to contingencies within the control of the Recipient or a related party) to a third party to expend at least five percent (5%) of the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds on Project Costs. The completion of acquisition, construction, improvement and equipping of the Project and the allocation of the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Costs will proceed with due diligence.

F.7 Working Capital.

No operational expenditures of the Recipient or any related entity are being, have been or will be financed or refinanced with Project Funds.

F.8 Expenditure of Proceeds.

The Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds shall be used exclusively for the following purposes: (i) Reimbursement Expenditures (as defined in Section F.20 below), (ii) Preliminary Expenditures (as defined in Section F.20 below) in an aggregate amount not exceeding twenty percent (20%) of the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds, (iii) capital expenditures relating to the Project originally paid by the Recipient on or after the date hereof, (iv) interest on the Obligation through the later of three (3) years after the Applicable Date or one (1) year after the Project is placed in service, and (v) initial operating expenses directly associated with the Project in the aggregate amount not more than five percent (5%) of the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds.

F.9 Private Use and Private Payments.

No portion of the Project Funds or the Project is being, has been or will be used in the aggregate for any activities that constitute a Private Use (as defined below). No portion of the principal of or interest with respect to the Payments will be secured by any interest in property (whether or not the Project) used for a Private Use or in payments in respect of property used for a Private Use, or will be derived from payments in respect of property used for a Private Use. "Private Use" means any activity that constitutes a trade or business that is carried on by persons or entities, other than a Governmental Unit. The leasing of the Project or the access by or the use of the Project by a person or entity other than a Governmental Unit on a basis other than as a member of the general public shall constitute a Private Use. Use by or on behalf of the State of California or any of its agencies, instrumentalities or subdivisions or by any local Governmental Unit and use as a member of the general public will be disregarded in determining whether a Private Use exists. Use under an arrangement that conveys priority rights or other preferential benefits is generally not use on the same basis as the general public. Arrangements providing for use that is available to the general public at no charge or on the basis of rates that are generally applicable and uniformly applied do not convey priority rights or other preferential benefits. For this purpose, rates may be treated as generally applicable and uniformly applied even if (i) different rates apply to different classes of users, such as volume purchasers, if the differences in rates are customary and reasonable; or (ii) a specially negotiated rate arrangement is entered into, but only if the user is prohibited by federal law from paying the generally applicable rates, and the rates established are as comparable as reasonably possible to the generally applicable rates. An arrangement that does not otherwise convey priority rights or other preferential benefits is not treated, nevertheless, as general public use if the term of the use under the arrangement, including all renewal options, is greater than 200 days. For this purpose, a right of first refusal to renew use under the arrangement is not treated as a renewal option if (i) the compensation for the use under the arrangement is redetermined at generally applicable, fair market value rates that are in effect at the time of renewal; and (ii) the use of the financed property under the same or similar arrangements is predominantly by natural persons who are not engaged in a trade or business.

F.10 No Sale, Lease or Private Operation of the Project.

The Project (or any portion thereof) will not be sold or otherwise disposed of, in whole or in part, to any person who is not a Governmental Unit prior to the final maturity date of the Obligation. The Project will not be leased to any person or entity that is not a Governmental Unit prior to the final maturity date of the Obligation. Except as permitted under Section F.12 hereof, the Recipient will not enter any contract or arrangement or cause or permit any contract or arrangement to be entered with persons or entities that are not Governmental Units if that contract or arrangement would confer on such persons or entities any right to use the Project on a basis different from the right of members of the general public. The contracts

or arrangements contemplated by the preceding sentence include but are not limited to management contracts, take or pay contracts or put or pay contracts, and capacity guarantee contracts.

F.11 No Disproportionate or Unrelated Use.

No portion of the Project Funds or the Project is being, has been, or will be used for a Private Use that is unrelated or disproportionate to the governmental use of the Project Funds.

F.12 Management and Service Contracts.

The Recipient represents that, as of the date hereof, it is not a party to any contract, agreement or other arrangement with any persons or entities engaged in a trade or business (other than Governmental Units) that involve the management or operation of property or the provision of services at or with respect to the Project that does not comply with the standards of the Treasury Regulations, or Revenue Procedure 2017-13. as applicable. The Recipient represents that it will not be party to any such contract, agreement or arrangement with any person or entity that is not a Governmental Unit for the management of property or the provision of services at or with respect to the Project, while the Obligation (including any obligation or series thereof issued to refund the Obligation, as the case may be) is outstanding, except: (a) with respect to any contract, agreement or arrangement that does not constitute "private business use" of the Project under Code §141(b), or (b) with respect to any contract, agreement or arrangement that complies with (i) Revenue Procedure 97-13, 1997-1 C.B. 632, as amended by Revenue Procedure 2001-39, 2001-2 C.B. 38, and as amplified by Notice 2014-67, with respect to contracts entered into before August 18, 2017 and not materially modified or extended after August 18, 2017, or (ii) Revenue Procedure 2017-13, with respect to contracts entered into or materially modified or extended on or after August 18, 2017, or (c) with respect to any contract, agreement or arrangement that does not give rise to use of the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds or the Project by a non-Governmental Unit of more than the amount of such non-qualified use permitted by the Code, or (d) in the event that the Recipient receives an opinion of counsel, satisfactory to the State Water Board and the Bank and expert in the issuance of state and local government bonds the interest on which is excluded from gross income under Section 103 of the Code ("Nationally-Recognized Bond Counsel"), that such contract, agreement or arrangement will not adversely affect the exclusion of the interest on the Obligation from gross income for federal income taxation purposes.

F.13 No Disposition of Financed Property.

As of the date hereof, the Recipient does not expect to sell or otherwise dispose of any portion of the Project, in whole or in part, prior to the final maturity date of the Obligation.

F.14 Useful Life of Project.

As of the date hereof, the Recipient reasonably expects that the economic useful life of the Project, commencing at Project Completion, will be at least equal to the term of this Agreement, as set forth in Exhibit A hereto.

F.15 Payments.

Payments generally are expected to be derived from assessments, taxes, fees, charges or other current Revenues of the Recipient in each year, and such current Revenues are expected to equal or exceed the Payments during each payment period. Any amounts accumulated in a sinking fund or bona fide debt service fund to pay Payments (whether or not deposited to a fund or account established by the Recipient) will be disbursed to pay Payments within thirteen months of the initial date of accumulation or deposit. Any such fund used for the payment of Payments will be depleted once a year except for a reasonable carryover amount not exceeding the greater of earnings on such fund or one-twelfth of the Payments in either case for the immediately preceding year.

F.16 No Other Replacement Proceeds.

The Recipient will not use any of the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds to replace or substitute other funds of the Recipient that were otherwise to be used to finance the Project or which are or will be used to acquire securities, obligations or other investment property reasonably expected to produce a yield that is materially higher than the yield on the Bonds.

F.17 No Sinking or Pledged Fund.

Except as set forth in Section F.18 below, the Recipient will not create or establish any sinking fund or pledged fund which will be used to pay Payments on the Obligation within the meaning of Section 1.148-1(c) of the Treasury Regulations. If any sinking fund or pledged fund comes into being with respect to the Obligation before the Obligation has been fully retired which may be used to pay the Payments, the Recipient will invest such sinking fund and pledged fund moneys at a yield that does not exceed the yield on the Bonds.

F.18 [Reserved.]

F.19 Reimbursement Resolution.

The "reimbursement resolution" adopted by the Recipient is incorporated herein by reference.

F.20 Reimbursement Expenditures.

Reimbursements are disallowed, except as specifically authorized in Exhibit B or Exhibit D of this Agreement. To the extent so authorized, a portion of the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds may be applied to reimburse the Recipient for Project Costs paid before the date hereof, so long as the Project Cost was (i) not paid prior to sixty (60) days before the Recipient's adoption of a declaration of official intent to finance the Project, (ii) not paid more than eighteen (18) months prior to the date hereof or the date the Project was placed-in-service, whichever is later, and (iii) not paid more than three (3) years prior to the date hereof (collectively, "Reimbursement Expenditures"), unless such cost is attributable to a "preliminary expenditure." Preliminary expenditure for this purpose means architectural, engineering, surveying, soil testing and similar costs incurred prior to the commencement of construction or rehabilitation of the Project, but does not include land acquisition, site preparation and similar costs incident to the commencement of acquisition, construction or rehabilitation of the Project. Preliminary expenditures may not exceed 20% of the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds.

F.21 Change in Use of the Project.

The Recipient reasonably expects to use all of the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds and the Project for the entire stated term to maturity of the Obligation. Absent an opinion of Nationally-Recognized Bond Counsel to the effect that such use of the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds will not adversely affect the exclusion from federal gross income of interest on the Bonds pursuant to Section 103 of the Code, the Recipient will use the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds and the Project solely as set forth in this Agreement.

F.22 Rebate Obligations.

If the Recipient satisfies the requirements of one of the spending exceptions to rebate specified in Section 1.148-7 of the Treasury Regulations, amounts earned from investments, if any, acquired with the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds will not be subject to the rebate requirements imposed under Section 148(f) of the Code. If the Recipient fails to satisfy such requirements for any period, it will notify the State Water Board and the Bank immediately and will comply with the provisions of the Code and the Treasury

Regulations at such time, including the payment of any rebate amount calculated by the State Water Board or the Bank.

F.23 No Federal Guarantee.

The Recipient will not directly or indirectly use any of the Bond Funded Portion of the Project Funds in any manner that would cause the Bonds to be "federally guaranteed" within the meaning of Section 149(b) of the Code, taking into account various exceptions including any guarantee related to investments during an initial temporary period until needed for the governmental purpose of the Bonds, investments as part of a bona fide debt service fund, investments of a reasonably required reserve or replacement fund, investments in bonds issued by the United States Treasury, investments in refunding escrow funds or certain other investments permitted under the Treasury Regulations.

F.24 Amendments.

The provisions in this Exhibit may be amended, modified or supplemented at any time to reflect changes in the Code upon obtaining written approval of the State Water Board and the Bank and an opinion of Nationally-Recognized Bond Counsel to the effect that such amendment, modification or supplement will not adversely affect the exclusion from federal gross income of interest on the Bonds pursuant to Section 103 of the Code.

F.25 Reasonable Expectations.

The Recipient warrants that, to the best of its knowledge, information and belief, and based on the facts and estimates as set forth in the tax covenants in this Exhibit, the expectations of the Recipient as set forth in this Exhibit are reasonable. The Recipient is not aware of any facts or circumstances that would cause it to question the accuracy or reasonableness of any representation made in the provisions in this Exhibit.

F.26 Assignment.

The Recipient consents to any pledge, sale, or assignment to the Bank or a trustee for the benefit of the owners of the Bonds, if any, at any time of any portion of the State Water Board's estate, right, title, and interest and claim in, to and under this Agreement and the right to make all related waivers and agreements in the name and on behalf of the State Water Board, as agent and attorney-in-fact, and to perform all other related acts which are necessary and appropriate under this Agreement, if any, and the State Water Board's estate, right, title, and interest and claim in, to and under this Agreement to Payments (but excluding the State Water Board's rights to Additional Payments and to notices, opinions and indemnification under each Obligation).

From:	Kwak, Eric
To:	Board of Supervisors (BOS)
Cc:	Sklaroff, Nikolai (PUC); Gunnell, Alexandra (PUC); Kwong, Edward (PUC); Fuchs, Daniel (PUC); Dunivan, Earl (PUC); de Araujo, Gisele (PUC)
Subject:	SFPUC BOS Report - 2025 Folsom Area and Treasure Island SRF Report
Date:	Tuesday, July 8, 2025 9:51:06 AM
Attachments:	image001.png

Hi,

Kindly include the linked <u>SFPUC BOS Report – 2025 Folsom Area and Treasure Island SRF Report</u> to File Numbers 200837, 210650, 220500, 230666, and 240453, as required by Ordinance No. 173-20, 128-21, 110-22, 181-23, and 125-24, respectively.

Please confirm receipt.

Thank you,

Eric Kwak Debt Analyst San Francisco Public Utilities Commission Office: (415) 487-5207 ekwak@sfwater.org

